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DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY 
SOLID AND HAZARDOUS WASTE DIVISION 

  
HAZARDOUS WASTE MANAGEMENT 

 
CHAPTER 5 

FINANCIAL ASSURANCE 
 
 

264 & 265/Subpart H Section 1. CLOSURE/POST-CLOSURE FINANCIAL ASSURANC E 
REQUIREMENTS. 

 
264/5.140  (a) APPLICABILITY: 
 
264/5.140(a)  (i) This Section governs all owners and operators  of 

permitted and interim status hazardous waste manage ment facilities, 
except as provided otherwise in this Section or in Section 1(a) of 
Chapters 10 and 11.  

  
264/5.140(b)  (ii) Post-closure requirements of Sections 1(c) a nd (d) 

of this Chapter apply only to owners and operators of: 
 
264/5.140(b)(1)   (A) Disposal facilities; 
 
264.140(b)(3) & 265.140(b)(2)  (B) Tank systems that are required under Chapter 

10, Section 9(h) of these rules and regulations to meet the 
requirements for landfills. 

 
264.140(b)(4) &265.140(b)(3)  (C) Containment buildings that are required 

under Chapter 10, Section 28(c) for permitted facil ities and Chapter 
11, Section 31(c) for interim status facilities of these rules and 
regulations, to meet the requirements for landfills . 

 
264.140(b)(2)   (D) Piles, and surface impoundments from which 

the owner or operator intends to remove the wastes at closure to the 
extent that these Sections are made applicable to s uch facilities in 
Chapter 10, Sections 10(i) and 11(i).  

 
264.140(b)(2)  (iii) Post-closure financial assurance requiremen ts are 

not applicable to owners and operators of: 
 
    (A) Interim status piles, and surface 

impoundments from which the owner or operator inten ds to remove the 
wastes at closure, to the extent that these Section s are made 
applicable to such facilities in Chapter 11, Sectio ns 12(j) and 
13(i) of these rules and regulations. 

 
266.102(a)(2)(viii)   (B) Boilers and industrial furnaces that burn 

hazardous wastes. 
 
264/5.140(c)  (iv) States and the Federal government are exempt  from 

the requirements of this Chapter.  
 
264.140(d)   (v) The Director may replace all or part of the 

requirements of this Section applying to a regulate d unit with 
alternative requirements for financial assurance se t out in the 
permit or in an enforceable document (as defined in  Chapter 1, 
Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations), wh ere the Director: 
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264.140(d(1))   (A) Prescribes alternative requirements for the 
regulated unit under Chapter 10, Section 6(a)(vi) a nd/or Chapter 10, 
Section 7(a)(iii) of these rules and regulations; a nd 

 
264.140(d)(2)   (B) Determines that it is not necessary to apply  

the requirements of this Section because the altern ative financial 
assurance requirements will protect human health an d the 
environment. 

 
264/5.141  (b) DEFINITIONS:  Definitions of the following te rms as used 

in this Chapter are found in Chapter 1, Section 1(f )(i) of these 
rules and regulations:  closure plan, current closu re cost estimate, 
current post-closure cost estimate, parent corporat ion, and post-
closure plan.  The following terms are used in the specifications 
for the financial tests for closure, post-closure c are, and 
liability coverage and are intended to assist in th e understanding 
of these regulations and are not intended to limit the meanings of 
terms in a way that conflicts with generally accept ed accounting 
practices:  assets, current assets, current liabili ties, current 
plugging and abandonment cost estimate, independent ly audited, 
liabilities, net working capital, net worth, and ta ngible net worth. 
 In the liability insurance requirements the terms "bodily injury" 
and "property damage" shall have the meanings given  these terms by 
applicable State law.  However, these terms do not include those 
liabilities which, consistent with standard industr y practices, are 
excluded from coverage in liability policies for bo dily injury and 
property damage. The Wyoming Department of Environm ental Quality 
intends the meanings of other terms used in the lia bility insurance 
requirements to be consistent with their common mea nings within the 
insurance industry.  Definitions of the following t erms are intended 
to assist in the understanding of these regulations  and are not 
intended to limit their meanings in a way that conf licts with 
general insurance industry usage:  accidental occur rence, legal 
defense costs, nonsudden accidental occurrence, sud den accidental 
occurrence, and substantial business relationship. 

 
264/5.142 & 264/5.144 
  (c) COST ESTIMATE FOR CLOSURE AND POST-CLOSURE CA RE: 
 
264/5.142(a) & 264/5.144(a) (i) The owner or operator must have a detailed wri tten 

estimate, in current dollars, of the cost of closin g the facility in 
accordance with the requirements in Chapter 10, Sec tion 7(b) through 
7(f) for permitted facilities and Chapter 11, Secti on 9(b) through 
(f) for interim status facilities and applicable cl osure 
requirements in Chapter 10, Sections 8(i), 9(h), 10 (i), 11(i), 
12(k), 13(k), 14(l), 23(b) through (d) and 28(c) fo r permitted 
facilities; and Chapter 11, Sections 11(h), 12(j), 13(i), 14(k), 
15(k), 16(l), 17(k), 18(e) and 31(c) of these rules  and regulations 
for interim status facilities.  The owner or operat or of a disposal 
surface impoundment, land treatment, or landfill un it, or of a 
surface impoundment or waste pile required under Ch apter 10, 
Sections 10(i) and 11(i) for permitted facilities, to prepare a 
contingent closure and post-closure plan, must have  a detailed 
written estimate, in current dollars, of the annual  cost of post-
closure monitoring and maintenance of the facility in accordance 
with the applicable post-closure regulations in Cha pter 10, Sections 
7(h) through (k), 10(i), 11(i), 11(k), 13(k) and 23 (d) for permitted 
facilities.  The owner or operator of an interim st atus hazardous 
waste disposal unit must have a detailed written es timate, in 
current dollars, of the annual cost of post-closure  monitoring and 
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maintenance of the facility in accordance with the applicable post-
closure regulations in Chapter 11, Sections 9(h) th rough (k), 12(j), 
13(i), 14(k) and 15(k) of these rules and regulatio ns.  

 
264/5.142(a)(1)   (A) For closure, the estimate must equal the 

cost of final closure at the point in the facility' s active life 
when the extent and manner of its operation would m ake closure the 
most expensive, as indicated by its closure plan (s ee Chapter 10, 
Section 7(c)(ii) for permitted facilities and Chapt er 11, Section 
9(c)(ii) for interim status facilities, of these ru les and 
regulations); and 

 
264/5.142(a)(2) & 264/5.144(a)(1)  (B) The closure and post-closure cost estimates 

must be based on the costs to the owner or operator  of hiring a 
third party to close the facility, and to conduct p ost-closure care 
activities, if applicable.  A third party is a part y who is neither 
a parent nor a subsidiary of the owner or operator.   (See definition 
of parent corporation in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i)  of these rules 
and regulations).  For closure cost purposes, the o wner or operator 
may use costs for on-site disposal if he or she can  demonstrate that 
on-site disposal capacity will exist at all times o ver the life of 
the facility.  

 
264/5.142(a)(3)   (C) The closure cost estimate may not 

incorporate any salvage value that may be realized with the sale of 
hazardous wastes, or non-hazardous wastes if applic able under 
Chapter 10, Section 7(iv) for permitted facilities and Chapter 11, 
Section 9(d)(iv) of these rules and regulations for  interim status 
facilities, facility structures or equipment, land,  or other assets 
associated with the facility at the time of partial  or final 
closure.  

 
264/5.142(a)(4)   (D) For closure cost estimates, the owner or 

operator may not incorporate a zero cost for hazard ous wastes, or 
non-hazardous wastes if applicable under Chapter 11 , Section 
9(d)(iv) of these rules and regulations that might have economic 
value. 

 
264/5.144(a)(2)    (E) The post-closure cost estimate is calculate d 

by multiplying the annual post-closure cost estimat e by the number 
of years of post-closure care required under Chapte r 10, Section 
7(h) for permitted facilities, and Chapter 11, Sect ion 9(h) of these 
rules and regulations for interim status facilities . 

 
264/5.142(b) & 264/5.144(b) (ii) During the active life of the facility, the ow ner 

or operator must adjust the closure cost and post-c losure cost 
estimates if applicable, for inflation within 60 da ys prior to the 
anniversary date of the establishment of the financ ial instrument(s) 
used to comply with Section 1(d) of this Chapter.  For owners and 
operators using the financial test or corporate gua rantee, the 
closure and post-closure cost estimates must be upd ated for 
inflation within 30 days after the close of the fir m's fiscal year 
and before submission of updated information to the  Director as 
specified in Section 1(d)(v)(E) of this Chapter.  F or permitted 
facilities, the adjustment may be made by recalcula ting the maximum 
costs of closure (the post-closure cost estimate fo r post-closure) 
in current dollars, (for interim status facilities,  the adjustment 
may be made by recalculating the closure/post-closu re cost estimate 
in current dollars), or by using an inflation facto r derived from 
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the most recent Implicit Price Deflator for Gross N ational Product 
published by the U.S. Department of Commerce in its  Survey of 
Current Business , as specified in Section 1(c)(ii)(A) and (B) of 
this Chapter.  The inflation factor is the result o f dividing the 
latest published annual Deflator by the Deflator fo r the previous 
year.  

 
264/5.142(b)(1) &  264/5.144(b)(1)  (A) The first adjustment is made by multiplying 

the closure and post-closure cost estimates by the inflation factor. 
 The result is the adjusted closure and post-closur e cost estimates. 

 
264/5.142(b)(2) & 264/5.144(b)(2)  (B) Subsequent adjustments are made by 

multiplying the latest adjusted closure and post-cl osure cost 
estimates by the latest inflation factor. 

 
264/5.142(c) & 264/5.144(c) (iii) During the active life of the facility, the o wner 

or operator must revise the closure and/or post-clo sure cost 
estimate no later than 30 days after the Director h as approved the 
request to modify the closure and/or post-closure p lan, if the 
change in the closure and/or post-closure plan incr eases the cost of 
closure and/or post-closure care.  During the activ e life of interim 
status facilities, the owner or operator must revis e the closure 
cost estimate no later than 30 days after a revisio n has been made 
to the closure plan which increases the cost of clo sure.  If the 
owner or operator has an approved closure plan, the  closure cost 
estimate must be revised no later than 30 days afte r the Director 
has approved the request to modify the closure plan , if the change 
in the closure plan increases the cost of closure.  The revised 
closure and/or post-closure care cost estimates mus t be adjusted for 
inflation as specified in Section 1(c)(ii) of this Chapter.  

 
264/5.142(d) & 264/5.144(d) (iv) The owner or operator must keep the following at 

the facility during the operating life of the facil ity:  The latest 
closure and/or post-closure cost estimates prepared  in accordance 
with Section 1(c)(i) and (iii) of this Chapter, and  when these 
estimates have been adjusted in accordance with Sec tion 1 (c)(ii) of 
this Chapter, the latest adjusted closure and/or po st-closure cost 
estimates. 

 
264/5.143 & 264/5.145(d) FINANCIAL ASSURANCE FOR CLOSURE AND POST-CLOSURE CARE: An 

owner or operator of each permitted facility must e stablish 
financial assurance for the closure of the facility .  By July 13, 
1981, an owner or operator of each interim status f acility must 
establish financial assurance for closure of the fa cility.  The 
owner or operator of a permitted hazardous waste ma nagement unit 
subject to the requirements of Section 1(c) of this  Chapter must 
establish post-closure financial assurance for post -closure care in 
accordance with the approved post-closure plan for the facility 60 
days prior to the initial receipt of hazardous wast e or by July 13, 
1981, whichever is later.  An owner or operator of an interim status 
facility with a hazardous waste disposal unit must establish 
financial assurance for the post-closure care of th e disposal 
unit(s) by July 13, 1981.  The owner or operator mu st choose from 
the options as specified in Section 1(d)(i) through  (vi) of this 
Chapter.  Owners or operators of interim status fac ilities must 
choose from the options specified in Section 1(d)(i ) through (v) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264/5.143(a) & 264/5.145(a) (i) Closure/post-closure trust fund. 
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264/5.143(a)(1) & 264/5.145(a)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may satisfy the 

requirements of Section 1(d) of this Chapter by est ablishing a 
closure/post-closure trust fund, which conforms to the requirements 
of this paragraph and submitting an originally sign ed duplicate of 
the trust agreement to the Director.  An owner or o perator of a 
permitted facility must submit the originally signe d duplicate of 
the trust agreement to the Director at least 60 day s before the date 
on which hazardous waste is first received for trea tment, storage, 
or disposal.  For permitted and interim status faci lities, the 
trustee must be an entity which has the authority t o act as a 
trustee and whose trust operations are regulated an d examined by a 
Federal or State agency. 

 
264/5.143(a)(2) & 264/5.145(a)(2)  (B) The wording of the trust agreement must be 

identical to the wording specified in Section 1(l)( i) of this 
Chapter, and the trust agreement must be accompanie d by a formal 
certification of acknowledgment (for example, see S ection 1(l)(ii) 
of this Chapter.  Schedule A of the trust agreement  must be updated 
within 60 days after a change in the amount of the current closure 
and/or post-closure cost estimate covered by the ag reement. 

 
264/5.143(a)(3) &  264/5.145(a)(3)  (C) For permitted facilities, payments into the 

trust fund must be made annually by the owner or op erator over the 
term of the initial State hazardous waste facility permit or over 
the remaining operating life of the facility as est imated in the 
closure plan, whichever period is shorter.  For int erim status 
facilities, payments into the trust fund must be ma de annually by 
the owner or operator over the 20 years beginning o n July 13, 1981, 
or over the remaining operating life of the facilit y as estimated in 
the closure plan, whichever period is shorter.  Thi s period is 
hereafter referred to as the "pay-in-period."  The payments into the 
closure/post-closure trust fund must be made as fol lows: 

 
264/5.143(a)(3)(i) & 264/5.145(a)(3)(i) 265.143(a)(3)(ii) & 265.145(a)(3)(ii) 
     (I) For a permitted facility, the first 

payment must be made before the initial receipt of hazardous waste 
for treatment, storage, or disposal.  A receipt fro m the trustee for 
this payment must be submitted by the owner or oper ator to the 
Director before this initial receipt of hazardous w aste. For interim 
status facilities, the first payment must be made b y July 13, 1981, 
except as provided in Section 1(d)(i)(E) of this Ch apter.  The first 
payment must be at least equal to the current closu re/post-closure 
cost estimate, except as provided in Section 1(d)(v ii) of this 
Chapter, divided by the number of years in the pay- in period.  
Subsequent payments must be made no later than 30 d ays after each 
anniversary date of the first payment. The amount o f each subsequent 
payment must be determined by this formula: 

 
   Next payment =       CE - CV      
       Y 
 
 where CE is the current closure/post-closure cost estimate, CV is 

the current value of the trust fund, and Y is the n umber of years 
remaining in the pay-in period. 

 
264.143(a)(3)(ii) & 264.145(a)(3)(ii)   (II) If an owner or operator 

establishes a trust fund for permitted facilities a s specified in 
Section 1(d)(i) of this Chapter, and the value of t hat trust fund is 



 
 

5-6 
 
 

less than the current closure/post-closure cost est imate when a 
permit is awarded for the facility, the amount of t he current 
closure/post-closure cost estimate still to be paid  into the trust 
fund must be paid in over the pay-in period as defi ned in Section 
1(d)(i)(C) of this Chapter.  Payments must continue  to be made no 
later than 30 days after each anniversary date of t he first payment 
made pursuant to Section 1(d)(i)(C)(I) of this Chap ter.  The amount 
of each payment must be determined by this formula:  

 
   Next Payment =       CE - CV      
       Y 
 
 where CE is the current closure/post-closure cost estimate, CV is 

the current value of the trust fund, and Y is the n umber of years 
remaining in the pay-in period. 

 
 [NOTE:  This paragraph does not apply to interim s tatus facilities.] 
 
264/5.143(a)(4) & 264/5.145(a)(4)  (D) The owner or operator may accelerate  

payments into the trust fund or he or she may depos it the full 
amount of the current closure/post-closure cost est imate at the time 
the fund is established.  However, the owner or ope rator must 
maintain the value of the fund at no less than the value that the 
fund would have if annual payments were made as spe cified in Section 
1(d)(i)(C) of this Chapter. 

 
264/5.143(a)(5) & 264/5.145(a)(5)  (E) For permitted and interim status facilities, 

if the owner or operator establishes a closure/post -closure trust 
fund after having used one or more alternate mechan isms specified in 
Section 1(d) of this Chapter, the first payment mus t be in at least 
the amount that the fund would contain if the trust  fund were 
established initially and annual payments made acco rding to 
specifications of Section 1(d)(i)(C) of this Chapte r, as applicable. 

 
264/5.143(a)(6) & 264/5.145(a)(6)  (F) After the pay-in period is completed,  

whenever the current closure cost estimate changes (for post-
closure, whenever the current post-closure cost cha nges during the 
operating life of the facility), the owner or opera tor must compare 
the new estimate with the trustee's most recent ann ual valuation of 
the trust fund.  If the value of the fund is less t han the amount of 
the new estimate, the owner or operator, within 60 days after the 
change in the cost estimate, must either deposit an  amount into the 
fund so that its value after this deposit at least equals the amount 
of the current closure/post-closure cost estimate, or obtain other 
financial assurance as specified in Section 1(d) of  this Chapter to 
cover the difference. 

 
264/5.143(a)(7) &  264/5.145(a)(7)  (G) If the value of the trust fund is greater 

than the total amount of the current closure cost e stimate, (for 
post-closure, if during the operating life of the f acility the value 
of the trust fund is greater than the total amount of the current 
post-closure cost estimate), the owner or operator may submit a 
written request to the Director for release of the amount in excess 
of the current closure/post-closure cost estimate. 

 
264/5.143(a)(8) & 264/5.145(a)(8)  (H) If an owner or operator substitutes other 

 financial assurance as specified in Section 1(d) of  this 
Chapter for all or part of the trust fund, he or sh e may submit a 
written request to the Director for release of the amount in excess 



 
 

5-7 
 
 

of the current closure/post-closure cost estimate c overed by the 
trust fund. 

 
264/5.143(a)(9) & 264/5.145(a)(9)  (I) Within 60 days after receiving a request 

from the owner or operator for release of funds as specified in 
Section 1(d)(i)(G) or (H) of this Chapter, the Dire ctor will 
instruct the trustee to release to the owner or ope rator such funds 
as the Director specifies in writing. 

 
264/5.145(a)(10)   (J)  During the period of post-closure care, the  

Director may approve a release of funds if the owne r or operator 
demonstrates to the Director that the value of the trust fund 
exceeds the remaining cost of post-closure care. 

 
264/5.143(a)(10) & 264/5.145(a)(11) (K)  After beginning partial closure or final 

closure and/or post-closure care, an owner or opera tor or any other 
person authorized to conduct partial, final closure  and/or post-
closure care, may request reimbursements for partia l or final 
closure expenditures by submitting itemized bills t o the Director.  
For partial closure, the owner or operator may requ est 
reimbursements only if sufficient funds are remaini ng in the trust 
fund to cover the maximum costs of closing the faci lity over its 
remaining operating life and to cover post-closure care activities 
if applicable.  Within 60 days after receiving bill s for partial, 
final, or post-closure activities, the Director wil l instruct the 
trustee to make reimbursements in those amounts as the Director 
specifies in writing, if the Director determines th at the partial 
closure, final closure, or post-closure care expend itures are in 
accordance with the approved closure or post-closur e plan, or 
otherwise justified.  If the Director has reason to  believe that the 
maximum cost of closure over the remaining life of the facility will 
be significantly greater than the value of the clos ure trust fund, 
the Director may withhold reimbursements of such am ounts as he or 
she deems prudent until the Director determines, in  accordance with 
Section 1(d)(ix) of this Chapter, that the owner or  operator is no 
longer required to maintain financial assurance for  final closure of 
the facility.  If the Director does not instruct th e trustee to make 
any reimbursements, the Director will provide the o wner or operator 
with a detailed written statement of reasons.  

 
264/5.143(a)(11) & 264/5.145(a)(12) (L) The Director will agree to termination of 

the trust when: 
 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) An owner or operator substitutes 

alternate financial assurance as specified in Secti on 1(d) of this 
Chapter; or 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) The Director releases the owner or 

operator from the requirements of this Section in a ccordance with 
Section 1(d)(ix) of this Chapter. 

 
264/5.143(b) & 264/5.145(b) (ii) Surety bond guaranteeing payment into a closur e or 

post-closure trust fund. 
 
264/5.143(b)(1) & 264/5.145(b)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may satisfy the 

requirements of Section 1(d) of this Chapter by obt aining a surety 
bond which conforms to the requirements of Section 1(d)(ii) of this 
Chapter and submitting the bond to the Director.  A n owner or 
operator of a permitted facility must submit the bo nd to the 
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Director at least 60 days before the date on which hazardous waste 
is first received for treatment, storage, or dispos al.  The bond 
must be effective before this initial receipt of ha zardous waste.  
For permitted and interim status facilities, the su rety company 
issuing the bond must, at a minimum, be among those  listed as 
acceptable sureties on Federal bonds in Circular 57 0 of the U.S. 
Department of the Treasury. 

 
264/5.143(b)(2) & 264/5.145(b)(2)  (B) The wording of the surety bond must be 

identical to the wording specified in Section 1(l)( iii) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264/5.143(b)(3) & 264/5.145(b)(3)  (C) The owner or operator who uses a surety bond 

to satisfy the requirements of Section 1(d) of this  Chapter must 
also establish a standby trust fund.  Under the ter ms of the bond, 
all payments made thereunder will be deposited by t he surety 
directly into the standby trust fund in accordance with instructions 
from the Director.  This standby trust fund must me et the 
requirements specified in Section 1(d)(i) of this C hapter, except 
that: 

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) An originally signed duplicate of the 

trust agreement must be submitted to the Director w ith the surety 
bond; and 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) Until the standby trust fund is funded 

pursuant to the requirements of Section 1(d) of thi s Chapter, the 
following are not required by these regulations: 

 
...(ii)(A) & ...(ii)(A)     (1.) Payments into the trust fund as 

specified in Section 1(d)(i) of this Chapter; 
 
...(ii)(B) & ...(ii)(B)     (2.) Updating of Schedule A of the 

trust agreement (see Sections 1(l)(i) and (ii) of t his Chapter) to 
show current closure and post-closure cost estimate s; 

 
...(ii)(C) & ...(ii)(C)     (3.) Annual valuations as required by 

the trust agreement; and 
 
...(ii)(D) & ...(ii)(D)     (4.) Notices of nonpayment as 

required by the trust agreement. 
 
264/5.143(b)(4) & 264/5.145(b)(4)  (D) The bond must guarantee that the owner or 

operator will: 
 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) Fund the standby trust fund in an 

amount equal to the penal sum of the bond before th e beginning of 
final closure of the facility; or 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) Fund the standby trust fund in an 

amount equal to the penal sum within 15 days after an administrative 
order to begin final closure issued by the Director  becomes final, 
or within 15 days after an order to begin final clo sure is issued by 
a U.S. district court or other court of competent j urisdiction; or  

 
...(iii) & ...(iii)    (III) Provide alternate financial assurance 

as specified in Section 1(d) of this Chapter, and o btain the 
Director's written approval of the assurance, provi ded, within 90 
days after receipt by both the owner or operator an d the Director of 
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a notice of cancellation of the bond from the suret y. 
 
264/5.143(b)(5) & 264/5.145(b)(5)  (E) Under the terms of the bond, the surety will 

become liable on the bond obligation when the owner  or operator 
fails to perform as guaranteed by the bond. 

 
264/5.143(b)(6) & 264/5.145(b)(6)  (F) The penal sum of the bond must be in an 

amount at least equal to the current closure and/or  post-closure 
cost estimate, except as provided in Section 1(d)(v ii) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264/5.143(b)(7) & 264/5.145(b)(7)  (G) Whenever the current closure and/or post-

closure cost estimate increases to an amount greate r than the penal 
sum, the owner or operator, within 60 days after th e increase, must 
either cause the penal sum to be increased to an am ount at least 
equal to the current closure and/or post-closure co st estimate and 
submit evidence of such increase to the Director, o r obtain other 
financial assurance as specified in Section 1(d) of  this Chapter to 
cover the increase. Whenever the current closure an d/or post-closure 
cost estimate decreases, the penal sum may be reduc ed to the amount 
of the current closure and/or post-closure cost est imate following 
written approval by the Director. 

 
264/5.143(b)(8) & 264/5.145(b)(8)  (H) Under the terms of the bond, the surety may 

cancel the bond by sending notice of cancellation b y certified mail 
to the owner or operator and to the Director. Cance llation may not 
occur, however, during the 120 days beginning on th e date of receipt 
of the notice of cancellation by both the owner or operator and the 
Director, as evidenced by the return receipts. 

 
264/5.143(b)(9) & 264/5.145(b)(9)  (I) The owner or operator may cancel the bond if 

the Director has given prior written consent based on his or her 
receipt of evidence of alternate financial assuranc e as specified in 
Section 1(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.143/5(d) & 265.143/5(c) (iii) Closure and/or post-closure letter of credit . 
 
264.143/5(d)(1) & 265.143/5(c)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may satisfy the 

requirements of Section 1(d) of this Chapter by obt aining an 
irrevocable standby letter of credit which conforms  to the 
requirements of this paragraph and submitting the l etter to the 
Director.  An owner or operator of a permitted faci lity must submit 
the letter of credit to the Director at least 60 da ys before the 
date on which hazardous waste is first received for  treatment, 
storage, or disposal.  The letter of credit must be  effective before 
this initial receipt of hazardous waste.  For permi tted and interim 
status facilities, the issuing institution must be an entity which 
has the authority to issue letters of credit and wh ose letter-of-
credit operations are regulated and examined by a F ederal or State 
agency. 

 
264.143/5(d)(2) & 265.143/5(c)(2)  (B) The wording of the letter of credit must be 

identical to the wording specified in Section 1(l)( v) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.143/5(d)(3) & 265.143/5(c)(3)  (C) An owner or operator who uses a letter of 

credit to satisfy the requirements Section 1(d) of this Chapter must 
also establish a standby trust fund.  Under the ter ms of the letter 
of credit, all amounts paid pursuant to a draft by the Director will 
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be deposited by the issuing institution directly in to the standby 
trust fund in accordance with instructions from the  Director.  This 
standby trust fund must meet the requirements of th e trust fund 
specified in Section 1(d)(i) of this Chapter, excep t that: 

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) An originally signed duplicate of the 

trust agreement must be submitted to the Director w ith the letter of 
credit; and 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) Unless the standby trust fund is 

funded pursuant to the requirements of Section 1(d)  of this Chapter, 
the following are not required by these regulations : 

 
...(ii)(A) & ...(ii)(A)     (1.) Payments into the trust fund as 

specified in Section 1(d)(i) of this Chapter; 
 
...(ii)(B)/...(ii)(B)     (2.) Updating of Schedule A of the 

trust agreement (see Sections 1(l)(i) and (ii) of t his Chapter) to 
show current closure and post-closure cost estimate s; 

 
...(ii)(C) & ...(ii)(C)     (3.) Annual valuations as required by 

the trust agreement; and 
 
...(ii)(D) & ...(ii)(D)     (4.) Notices of nonpayment as 

required by the trust agreement. 
 
264.143/5(d)(4) & 265.143/5(c)(4)  (D) The letter of credit must be accompanied by 

a letter from the owner or operator referring to th e letter of 
credit by number, issuing institution, and date, an d providing the 
following information:  the EPA Identification Numb er, name, and 
address of the facility, and the amount of funds as sured for closure 
and/or post-closure care of the facility by the let ter of credit. 

 
264.143/5(d)(5) & 265.143/5(c)(5)  (E) The letter of credit must be irrevocable and 

issued for a period of at least one (1) year.  The letter of credit 
must provide that the expiration date will be autom atically extended 
for a period of at least one (1) year unless, at le ast 120 days 
before the current expiration date, the issuing ins titution notifies 
both the owner or operator and the Director by cert ified mail of a 
decision not to extend the expiration date.  Under the terms of the 
letter of credit, the 120 days will begin on the da te when both the 
owner or operator and the Director have received th e notice, as 
evidenced by the return receipts. 

 
264.143/5(d)(6) & 265.143/5(c)(6)  (F) The letter of credit must be issued in an 

amount at least equal to the current closure and/or  post-closure 
cost estimate, except as provided in Section 1(d)(v ii) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.143/5(d)(7) & 265.143/5(c)(7)  (G) Whenever the current closure cost estimate 

increases to an amount greater than the amount of t he credit (for 
post-closure, whenever the current post-closure cos t estimate 
increases to an amount greater than the amount of t he credit during 
the operating life of the facility), the owner or o perator, within 
60 days after the increase, must either cause the a mount of the 
credit to be increased so that it at least equals t he current 
closure and/or post-closure cost estimate and submi t evidence of 
such increase to the Director, or obtain other fina ncial assurance 
as specified in Section 1(d) of this Chapter to cov er the increase. 
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Whenever the current closure cost estimate decrease s (for post-
closure, whenever the current post-closure cost est imate decreases 
during the operating life of the facility), the amo unt of the credit 
may be reduced to the amount of the current closure  and/or post-
closure cost estimate following written approval by  the Director. 

 
264.145(d)(8) & 265.145(c)(8)  (H) During the period of post-closure care, the 

Director may approve a decrease in the amount of th e letter of 
credit if the owner or operator demonstrates to the  Director that 
the amount exceeds the remaining cost of post-closu re care.  

 
264.143(d)(8) & 264.145(d)(9)/265.143(c)(8) & 265.145(c)(9)  
    (I) Following a final administrative 

determination pursuant to Articles 7 and 9 of the A ct; W.S. 35-11-
503(d); Chapter 11, Section 8(f); or RCRA Section 3 008, that the 
owner or operator has failed to perform final closu re and/or post-
closure care in accordance with the approved closur e plan and/or 
post-closure care plan, and other permit requiremen ts when required 
to do so, the Director may draw on the letter of cr edit.  

 
264.143(d)(9) & 264.145(d)(10) & 265.143(c)(9) & 265.145(c)(10) 
     (J) If the owner or operator does not establis h 

alternate financial assurance as specified in Secti on 1(d) of this 
Chapter and obtain written approval of such alterna te assurance from 
the Director within 90 days after receipt by both t he owner or 
operator and the Director of a notice from issuing the institution 
that it has decided not to extend the letter of cre dit beyond the 
current expiration date, the Director will draw on the letter of 
credit.  The Director may delay the drawing if the issuing 
institution grants an extension of the term of the credit.  During 
the last 30 days of any such extension the Director  will draw on the 
letter of credit if the owner or operator has faile d to provide 
alternate financial assurance as specified in this Section and 
obtain written approval of such assurance from the Director. 

 
264.143(d)(10) & 265.143(c)(10) & 264.145(d)(11) & 265.145(c)(11) 
    (K) The Director will return the letter of 

credit to the issuing institution for termination w hen: 
 
...(i)     (I) An owner or operator substitutes 

alternate financial assurance as specified in Secti on 1(d) of this 
Chapter; or 

 
..(ii)     (II) The Director releases the owner or 

operator from the requirements of Section 1(d) of t his Chapter in 
accordance with Section 1(d)(ix) of this Chapter. 

 
264.143/5(e) & 265.143/5(d) (iv) Closure and/or post-closure insurance. 
 
264.143/5(e)(1) & 265.143/5(d)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may satisfy the 

requirements of this Section by obtaining closure a nd/or post-
closure care insurance which conforms to the requir ements of this 
paragraph and submitting a certificate of such insu rance to the 
Director.  An owner or operator of a permitted faci lity must submit 
the certificate of insurance to the Director at lea st 60 days before 
the date on which hazardous waste is first received  for treatment, 
storage, or disposal.  The insurance must be effect ive before this 
initial receipt of hazardous waste. For interim sta tus facilities, 
by July 13, 1981, the owner or operator must submit  to the Director 
a letter from an insurer stating that the insurer i s considering 
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issuance of closure insurance conforming to the req uirements of this 
paragraph to the owner or operator.  Within 90 days  after the 
effective date of these regulations, the owner or o perator must 
submit this certificate of insurance to the Directo r or establish 
other financial assurance as specified in Section 1 (d) of this 
Chapter. For permitted and interim status facilitie s, at a minimum, 
the insurer must be licensed to transact the busine ss of insurance, 
or eligible to provide insurance as an excess or su rplus lines 
insurer, in one or more States.   

 
264.143/5(e)(2) & 265.143/5(d)(2)  (B) The wording of the certificate of insurance 

must be identical to the wording specified in Secti on 1(l)(vi) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.143/5(e)(3) & 265.143/5(d)(3)  (C) The closure and/or post-closure insurance 

policy must be issued for a face amount at least eq ual to the 
current closure and/or post-closure cost estimate, except as 
provided in Section 1(d)(vii) of this Chapter.  The  term "face 
amount" means the total amount the insurer is oblig ated to pay under 
the policy.  Actual payments by the insurer will no t change the face 
amount, although the insurer's future liability wil l be lowered by 
the amount of the payments. 

 
264.143/5(e)(4) & 265.143/5(d)(4)  (D) The closure and/or post-closure insurance 

policy must guarantee that funds will be available to close and/or 
provide post-closure care of the facility whenever final closure 
and/or the post-closure period begins.  The policy must also 
guarantee that once final closure and/or post-closu re care begins, 
the insurer will be responsible for paying out fund s, up to an 
amount equal to the face amount of the policy, upon  the direction of 
the Director, to such party or parties as the Direc tor specifies. 

 
264.143/5(e)(5) & 265.143/5(d)(5)  (E) After beginning partial or final closure, an 

owner or operator or any other person authorized to  conduct closure 
may request reimbursements for those expenditures b y submitting 
itemized bills to the Director.  For partial closur e, the owner or 
operator may request reimbursements only if the rem aining value of 
the policy is sufficient to cover the maximum costs  of closing the 
facility over its remaining operating life.  For po st-closure care, 
an owner or operator or any other person authorized  to perform post-
closure care may request reimbursement for post-clo sure expenditures 
by submitting itemized bills to the Director.  With in 60 days after 
receiving bills for allowed activities, the Directo r will instruct 
the insurer to make reimbursements in those amounts  as the Director 
specifies in writing, if the Director determines th at the partial or 
final closure and/or post-closure care expenditures , are in 
accordance with the approved closure and/or post-cl osure plan, or 
otherwise justified.  For closure, if the Director has reason to 
believe that the maximum cost of closure over the r emaining life of 
the facility will be significantly greater than the  face amount of 
the policy, the Director may withhold reimbursement s of such amounts 
as he or she deems prudent until the Director deter mines, in 
accordance with Section 1(d)(ix) of this Chapter, t hat the owner or 
operator is no longer required to maintain financia l assurance for 
final closure of the facility.  If the Director doe s not instruct 
the insurer to make any reimbursements for partial closure/final 
closure/post-closure expenditures, the Director wil l provide the 
owner or operator with a detailed written statement  of reasons. 
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264.143/5(e)(6) & 265.143/5(d)(6)  (F) The owner or operator must maintain the 
policy in full force and effect until the Director consents to 
termination of the policy by the owner or operator as specified in 
Section 1(d)(iv)(K) of this Chapter.  Failure to pa y the premium, 
without substitution of alternate financial assuran ce as specified 
in Section 1(d) of this Chapter, will constitute a significant 
violation of these regulations, warranting such rem edy as the 
Director deems necessary.  Such violation will be d eemed to begin 
upon receipt by the Director of a notice of future cancellation, 
termination, or failure to renew due to nonpayment of the premium, 
rather than upon the date of expiration. 

 
264.143/5(e)(7) & 265.143/5(d)(7)  (G) Each policy must contain a provision 

allowing assignment of the policy to a successor ow ner or operator. 
 Such assignment may be conditional upon consent of  the insurer, 
provided such consent is not unreasonably refused. 

 
264.143/5(e)(8) & 265.143/5(d)(8)  (H) The policy must provide that the insurer may 

not cancel, terminate, or fail to renew the policy except for 
failure to pay the premium.  The automatic renewal of the policy 
must, at a minimum, provide the insured with the op tion of renewal 
at the face amount of the expiring policy.  If ther e is a failure to 
pay the premium, the insurer may elect to cancel, t erminate, or fail 
to renew the policy by sending notice by certified mail to the owner 
or operator and the Director.  Cancellation, termin ation, or failure 
to renew may not occur, however, during the 120 day s beginning with 
the date of receipt of the notice by both the Direc tor and the owner 
or operator, as evidenced by the return receipts. C ancellation, 
termination, or failure to renew may not occur and the policy will 
remain in full force and effect in the event that o n or before the 
date of expiration: 

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) The Director deems the facility 

abandoned; or 
 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) The permit is terminated or revoked or 

a new permit is denied; or interim status is termin ated or revoked; 
or 

 
...(iii) & ...(iii)    (III) Closure is ordered by the Director or 

a U.S. district court or other court of competent j urisdiction; or 
 
...(iv) & ...(iv)    (IV) The owner or operator is named as 

debtor in a voluntary or involuntary proceeding und er Title 11 
(Bankruptcy), U.S. Code; or 

 
...(v) & ...(v)    (V) The premium due is paid. 
 
264.143/5(e)(9) & 265.143/5(d)(9)  (I) Whenever the current closure cost estimate 

increases to an amount greater than the face amount  of the policy 
(for post-closure, whenever the current post-closur e cost estimate 
increases to an amount greater than the face amount  of the policy 
during the operating life of the facility), the own er or operator, 
within 60 days after the increase, must either caus e the face amount 
to be increased to an amount at least equal to the current closure 
and/or post-closure cost estimate and submit eviden ce of such 
increase to the Director, or obtain other financial  assurance as 
specified in this Section to cover the increase.  W henever the 
current closure cost estimate decreases (for post-c losure, whenever 
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the current post-closure cost estimate decreases du ring the 
operating life of the facility), the face amount ma y be reduced to 
the amount of the current closure and/or post-closu re cost estimate 
following written approval by the Director. 

 
264.145(e)(10) & 265.145(d)(10)  (J) For post-closure insurance policies, 

commencing on the date that liability to make payme nts pursuant to 
the policy accrues, the insurer will thereafter ann ually increase 
the face amount of the policy.  Such increase must be equivalent to 
the face amount of the policy, less any payments ma de, multiplied by 
an amount equivalent to 85 percent of the most rece nt investment 
rate or of the equivalent coupon-issue yield announ ced by the U.S. 
Treasury for 26-week Treasury securities. 

 
264.143(e)(10) & 264.145(e)(11) & 265.143(d)(10) & 265.145(d)(11)  
    (K) The Director will give written consent to 

the owner or operator that he or she may terminate the insurance 
policy when: 

 
...(i) &...(i)     (I) An owner or operator substitutes 

alternate financial assurance as specified in Secti on 1(d) of this 
Chapter; or 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii) & ...(ii) & ...(ii)   (II) The Director releases the owner or 

operator from the requirements of this Section in a ccordance with 
Section 1(d)(ix) of this Chapter. 

 
264.143/5(f) & 265.143/5(e) (v) Financial test and corporate guarantee for clos ure 

and/or post-closure care. 
 
264.143/5(f)(1) & 265.143/5(e)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may satisfy the 

requirements of this Section by demonstrating that he or she passes 
a financial test as specified in this paragraph.  T o pass this test 
the owner or operator must meet the criteria of eit her Section 
1(d)(v)(A)(I) or (II) of this Chapter: 

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) The owner or operator must have: 
 
...(i)(A) & ...(i)(A)     (1.) Two of the following three 

ratios:  a ratio of total liabilities to net worth less than 2.0; a 
ratio of the sum of net income plus depreciation, d epletion, and 
amortization to total liabilities greater than 0.1;  and a ratio of 
current assets to current liabilities greater than 1.5; and 

 
...(i)(B) & ...(i)(B)     (2.) Net working capital and tangible 

net worth each at least six (6) times the sum of th e current closure 
and post-closure cost estimates and the current plu gging and 
abandonment cost estimates; and  

 
...(i)(C) & ...(i)(C)     (3.) Tangible net worth of at least 

$10 million; and 
 
...(i)(D) & ...(i)(D)     (4.) Assets located in the United 

States amounting to at least ninety (90) percent of  total assets or 
at least six times the sum of the current closure a nd post-closure 
cost estimates and the current plugging and abandon ment cost 
estimates.  

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) The owner or operator must have: 
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...(ii)(A) & ...(ii)(A)     (1.) A current rating for his or her 

most recent bond issuance of AAA, AA, A, or BBB as issued by 
Standard and Poor's or Aaa, Aa, A, or Baa as issued  by Moody's; and 

 
...(ii)(B) & ...(ii)(B)     (2.) Tangible net worth at least six 

(6) times the sum of the current closure and post-c losure cost 
estimates and the current plugging and abandonment cost estimates; 
and  

 
...(ii)(C) & ...(ii)(C)     (3.) Tangible net worth of at least 

$10 million; and 
 
...(ii)(D) & ...(ii)(D)     (4.) Assets located in the United 

States amounting to at least ninety (90) percent of  total assets or 
at least six (6) times the sum of the current closu re and post-
closure cost estimates and the current plugging and  abandonment cost 
estimates.  

 
264.143/5(f)(2) & 265.143/5(e)(2)  (B) The phrase "current closure and post-closure 

cost estimates" as used in Section 1(d)(v)(A) of th is Chapter refers 
to the cost estimates required to be shown in parag raphs 1-4 of the 
letter from the owner's or operator's chief financi al officer 
(Section 1(l)(vii) of this Chapter).  The phrase "c urrent plugging 
and abandonment cost estimates" as used in Section 1(d)(v)(A) of 
this Chapter refers to the cost estimates required to be shown in 
paragraphs 1-4 of the letter from the owner's or op erator's chief 
financial officer [(40 CFR '144.70(f))].  

 
264.143/5(f)(3) & 265.143/5(e)(3)  (C) To demonstrate that he or she meets this 

test, the owner or operator must submit the followi ng items to the 
Director:  

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) A letter signed by the owner's or 

operator's chief financial officer and worded as sp ecified in  
Section 1(l)(vii) of this Chapter; and  

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) A copy of the independent certified 

public accountant's report on examination of the ow ner's or 
operator's financial statements for the latest comp leted fiscal 
year; and  

 
...(iii) & ...(iii)    (III) A special report from the owner's or 

operator's independent certified public accountant to the owner or 
operator stating that:  

 
...(iii)(A) & ...(iii)(A)     (1.) The accountant has compared the 

data which the letter from the chief financial offi cer specifies as 
having been derived from the independently audited,  year-end 
financial statements for the latest fiscal year wit h the amounts in 
such financial statements; and  

 
...(iii)(B) & ...(iii)(B)     (2.) In connection with that 

 procedure, no matters came to the accountant's att ention which 
caused the accountant to believe that the specified  data should be 
adjusted.  

 
264.143/5(f)(4) & 265.143/5(e)(4)  (D) An owner or operator of a permitted facility 

must submit the items specified in Section 1(d)(v)( C) of this 
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Chapter to the Director at least 60 days before the  date on which 
hazardous waste is first received for treatment, st orage, or 
disposal.  For interim status facilities, the owner  or operator may 
obtain an extension of the time allowed for submiss ion of the 
documents specified in Section 1(v)(C) of this Chap ter if the fiscal 
year of the owner or operator ends during the 90 da ys prior to July 
13, 1981, and if the year-end financial statements for that fiscal 
year will be audited by an independent certified pu blic accountant. 
 The extension will end no later than 90 days after  the end of the 
owner's or operator's fiscal year.  To obtain the e xtension, the 
owner's or operator's chief financial officer must send, by the 
effective date of these regulations, a letter to th e Regional 
Administrator of each Region in which the owner's o r operator's 
facilities to be covered by the financial test are located.  This 
letter from the chief financial officer must: 

 
265.143/5(e)(4)(i)    (I) Request the extension; 
 
265.143/5(e)(4)(ii)    (II) Certify that he has grounds to believe 

that the owner or operator meets the criteria of th e financial test; 
 
265.143/5(e)(4)(iii)    (III) Specify for each facility to be 

covered by the test the EPA Identification Number, name, address, 
and current closure and post-closure cost estimates  to be covered by 
the test; 

 
265.143/5(e)(4)(iv)    (IV) Specify the date ending the owner's or 

operator's last complete fiscal year before the eff ective date of 
these regulations; 

 
265.143/5(e)(4)(v)    (V) Specify the date, no later than 90 

days after the end of such fiscal year, when he wil l submit the 
documents specified in Section 1(d)(v)(C) of this C hapter; and 

 
265.143/5(e)(4)(vi)    (VI) Certify that the year-end financial 

statements of the owner or operator for such fiscal  year will be 
audited by an independent certified public accounta nt. 

 
264.143/5(f)(5) & 265.143/5(e)(5)  (E) After the initial submission of items 

specified in Section 1(d)(v)(C) of this Chapter, th e owner or 
operator must send updated information to the Direc tor within 90 
days after the close of each succeeding fiscal year .  This 
information must consist of all three items specifi ed in Section 
1(d)(v)(C) of this Chapter.  

 
264.143/5(f)(6) & 265.143/5(e)(6)  (F) If the owner or operator no longer meets the 

requirements of Section 1(d)(v)(A) of this Chapter,  he or she must 
send notice to the Director of intent to establish alternate 
financial assurance as specified in this Section.  The notice must 
be sent by certified mail within 90 days after the end of the fiscal 
year for which the year-end financial data show tha t the owner or 
operator no longer meets the requirements.  The own er or operator 
must provide the alternate financial assurance with in 120 days after 
the end of such fiscal year.  

 
264.143/5(f)(7) & 265.143/5(e)(7)  (G) The Director may, based on a reasonable 

belief that the owner or operator may no longer mee t the 
requirements of Section 1(d)(v)(A) of this Chapter,  require reports 
of financial condition at any time from the owner o r operator in 
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addition to those specified in Section 1(d)(v)(C) o f this Chapter.  
If the Director finds, on the basis of such reports  or other 
information, that the owner or operator no longer m eets the 
requirements of Section 1(d)(v)(A) of this Chapter,  the owner or 
operator must provide alternate financial assurance  as specified in 
this Section within 30 days after notification of s uch a finding. 

 
264.143/5(f)(8) & 265.143/5(e)(8)  (H) The Director may disallow use of this test 

on the basis of qualifications in the opinion expre ssed by the 
independent certified public accountant in his or h er report on 
examination of the owner's or operator's financial statements (see 
Section 1(d)(v)(C)(II) of this Chapter).  An advers e opinion or a 
disclaimer of opinion will be cause for disallowanc e.  The Director 
will evaluate other qualifications on an individual  basis.  The 
owner or operator must provide alternate financial assurance as 
specified in this Section within 30 days after noti fication of the 
disallowance. 

 
264.145(f)(9) & 265.145(e)(9)  (I) During the period of post-closure care, the 

Director may approve a decrease in the current post -closure cost 
estimate for which this test demonstrates financial  assurance if the 
owner or operator demonstrates to the Director that  the amount of 
the cost estimate exceeds the remaining cost of pos t-closure care. 

 
264.143(f)(9) & 264.145(f)(10) & 265.143(e)(9) & 265.145(e)(10) 
    (J) The owner or operator is no longer required  

to submit the items specified in Section 1(d)(v)(C)  of this Chapter 
when: 

 
...(i) &...(i) &...(i) & ...(i)    (I) An owner or operator substitutes 

alternate financial assurance as specified in this Section; or 
 
...(ii) & ...(ii) & ...(ii) & ...(ii)   (II) The Director releases the owner or 

operator from the requirements of this Section in a ccordance with 
Section 1(d)(ix) of this Chapter. 

 
264.143(f)(10) & 264.145(f)(11) & 265.143(e)(10) & 265.145(e)(11) 
    (K) An owner or operator may meet the 

requirements of this Section by obtaining a written  guarantee.  The 
guarantor must be the direct or higher-tier parent corporation of 
the owner or operator, a firm whose parent corporat ion is also the 
parent corporation of the owner or operator, or a f irm with a 
"substantial business relationship" with the owner or operator.  The 
guarantor must meet the requirements for owners or operators for 
closure in Sections 1(d)(v)(A) through (H) of this Chapter, and for 
post-closure care, Sections 1(d)(v)(A) through (I),  and must comply 
with the terms of the guarantee.  The wording of th e guarantee must 
be identical to the wording specified in Section 1( l)(ix) of this 
Chapter.  A certified copy of the guarantee must ac company the items 
sent to the Director as specified in Section 1(d)(v )(C) of this 
Chapter.  One of these items must be the letter fro m the guarantor's 
chief financial officer.  If the guarantor's parent  corporation is 
also the parent corporation of the owner or operato r, the letter 
must describe the value received in consideration o f the guarantee. 
If the guarantor is a firm with a "substantial busi ness 
relationship" with the owner or operator, this lett er must describe 
this "substantial business relationship" and the va lue received in 
consideration of the guarantee.  The terms of the c orporate 
guarantee must provide that: 
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...(i) & ...(i) & ...(i) & ...(i)   (I) If the owner or operator fails to 
perform final closure and/or post-closure care of a  facility covered 
by the corporate guarantee in accordance with the c losure and/or 
post-closure care plan, and other permit or interim  status 
requirements whenever required to do so, the guaran tor will do so or 
establish a trust fund as specified in Section 1(d) (i) of this 
Chapter in the name of the owner or operator. 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii) & ...(ii) & ...(ii)   (II) The corporate guarantee will remain in 

force unless the guarantor sends notice of cancella tion by certified 
mail to the owner or operator and to the Director. Cancellation may 
not occur, however, during the 120 days beginning o n the date of 
receipt of the notice of cancellation by both the o wner or operator 
and the Director, as evidenced by the return receip ts. 

 
...(iii) & ...(iii) & ...(iii) & ...(iii)   (III) If the owner or operator fails to 

provide alternate financial assurance as specified in this Section 
and obtain the written approval of such alternate a ssurance from the 
Director within 90 days after receipt by both the o wner or operator 
and the Director of a notice of cancellation of the  corporate 
guarantee from the guarantor, the guarantor will pr ovide such 
alternative financial assurance in the name of the owner or 
operator. 

 
264.143(c) & 264.145(c) (vi) Surety bond guaranteeing performance of closur e 

and/or post-closure care ( not allowed for interim status 
facilities). 

 
264.143(c)(1) & 264.145(c)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may satisfy the 

requirements of this Section by obtaining a surety bond which 
conforms to the requirements of this paragraph and submitting the 
bond to the Director.  An owner or operator of a pe rmitted facility 
must submit the bond to the Director at least 60 da ys before the 
date on which hazardous waste is first received for  treatment, 
storage, or disposal.  The bond must be effective b efore this 
initial receipt of hazardous waste.  The surety com pany issuing the 
bond must, at a minimum, be among those listed as a cceptable 
sureties on Federal bonds in Circular 570 of the U. S. Department of 
the Treasury. 

 
264.143(c)(2) & 264.145(c)(2)  (B) The wording of the surety bond must be 

identical to the wording specified in Section 1(l)( iv) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.143(c)(3) & 264.145(c)(3)  (C) The owner or operator who uses a surety bond 

to satisfy the requirements of this Section must al so establish a 
standby trust fund.  Under the terms of the bond, a ll payments made 
thereunder will be deposited by the surety directly  into the standby 
trust fund in accordance with instructions from the  Director.  This 
standby trust must meet the requirements specified in Section 
1(d)(i) of this Chapter, except that: 

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) An originally signed duplicate of the 

trust agreement must be submitted to the Director w ith the surety 
bond; and 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II Unless the standby trust fund is 

funded pursuant to the requirements of this Section , the following 
are not required by these regulations: 
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...(ii)(A) & ...(ii)(A)     (1.) Payments into the trust fund as 

specified in Section 1(d)(i) of this Chapter; 
 
...(ii)(B) & ...(ii)(B)     (2.) Updating of Schedule A of the 

trust agreement (see Sections 1(l)(i) and (ii) of t his Chapter) to 
show current closure and post-closure cost estimate s; 

 
...(ii)(C) & ...(ii)(C)     (3.) Annual valuations as required by 

the trust agreement; and 
 
...(ii)(D) & ...(ii)(D)     (4.) Notices of nonpayment as 

required by the trust agreement. 
 
264.143(c)(4) & 264.145(c)(4)  (D) The bond must guarantee that the owner or 

operator will: 
 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) Perform final closure and/or post-

closure care in accordance with the closure and/or post-closure plan 
and other requirements of the permit for the facili ty, whenever 
required to do so; or 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) Provide alternate financial assurance 

as specified in Section 1(d) of this Chapter, and o btain the 
Director's written approval of the assurance provid ed, within 90 
days after receipt by both the owner or operator an d the Director of 
a notice of cancellation of the bond from the suret y. 

 
264.143(c)(5) & 264.145(c)(5)  (E) Under the terms of the bond, the surety will 

become liable on the bond obligation when the owner  or operator 
fails to perform as guaranteed by the bond.  Follow ing a final 
administrative determination pursuant to Articles 7  and 9 of the 
Act; W.S. 35-11-503(d); Chapter 11, Section 8(f); o r RCRA Section 
3008 that the owner or operator has failed to perfo rm final closure 
and/or post-closure care in accordance with the app roved closure 
plan and/or post-closure care plan, and other permi t requirements 
when required to do so, under the terms of the bond  the surety will 
perform final closure and/or post-closure care as g uaranteed by the 
bond or will deposit the amount of the penal sum in to the standby 
trust fund.  

 
264.143(c)(6) & 264.145(c)(6)  (F) The penal sum of the bond must be in an 

amount at least equal to the current closure and/or  post-closure 
cost estimate. 

 
264.143(c)(7) & 264.145(c)(7)  (G) Whenever the current closure cost estimate 

increases to an amount greater than the penal sum ( for post-closure, 
whenever the current post-closure cost estimate inc reases during the 
operating life of the facility), the owner or opera tor, within 60 
days after the increase, must either cause the pena l sum to be 
increased to an amount at least equal to the curren t closure and/or 
post-closure cost estimate and submit evidence of s uch increase to 
the Director, or obtain other financial assurance a s specified in 
Section 1(d) of this Chapter.  Whenever the current  closure and/or 
post-closure cost estimate decreases, the penal sum  may be reduced 
to the amount of the current closure and/or post-cl osure cost 
estimate following written approval by the Director . 

 
264.145(c)(8)   (H)  During the period of post-closure care, the  
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Director may approve a decrease in the penal sum if  the owner or 
operator demonstrates to the Director that the amou nt exceeds the 
remaining cost of post-closure care. 

 
264.143(c)(8) & 264.145(c)(9)  (I) Under the terms of the bond, the surety may 

cancel the bond by sending notice of cancellation b y certified mail 
to the owner or operator and to the Director. Cance llation may not 
occur, however, during the 120 days beginning on th e date of receipt 
of the notice of cancellation by both the owner or operator and the 
Director, as evidenced by the return receipts. 

 
264.143(c)(9) & 264.145(c)(10)  (J) The owner or operator may cancel the bond if 

the Director has given prior written consent.  The Director will 
provide such written consent when: 

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) An owner or operator substitutes 

alternate financial assurance as specified in Secti on 1(d) of this 
Chapter; or 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) The Director releases the owner or 

operator from the requirements of this Section in a ccordance with 
Section 1(d)(ix) of this Chapter. 

 
264.143(c)(10) & 264.145(c)(11)  (K) The surety will not be liable for 

deficiencies in the performance of closure and/or p ost-closure care 
by the owner or operator after the Director release s the owner or 
operator from the requirements of this Section in a ccordance with 
Section 1(d)(ix) of this Chapter. 

 
264.143(g) & 264.145(g) & 265.143(f) & 265.145(f) 
   (vii) Use of multiple financial mechanisms.  An owner or 

operator may satisfy the requirements of this Secti on by 
establishing more than one financial mechanism per facility.  These 
mechanisms are limited to trust funds, surety bonds  guaranteeing 
payment into a trust fund, letters of credit, and i nsurance.  The 
mechanisms must be as specified in Sections 1(d)(i) , 1(d)(ii), 
1(d)(iii), and 1(d)(iv) of this Chapter, respective ly, except that 
it is the combination of mechanisms, rather than th e single 
mechanism, which must provide financial assurance f or an amount at 
least equal to the current closure and/or post-clos ure cost 
estimate.  If an owner or operator uses a trust fun d in combination 
with a surety bond or a letter of credit, he or she  may use the 
trust fund as the standby trust fund for the other mechanisms.  A 
single standby trust fund may be established for tw o or more 
mechanisms.  The Director may use any or all of the  mechanisms to 
provide for closure and post-closure care of the fa cility. 

 
264.143(h) & 264.145(h) & 265.143(g) & 265.145(g) 
   (viii) Use of a financial mechanism for multiple  

facilities.  An owner or operator may use a financi al assurance 
mechanism specified in Section 1(d) of this Chapter  to meet the 
requirements of this Section for more than one faci lity.  Evidence 
of financial assurance submitted to the Director mu st include a list 
showing, for each facility, the EPA Identification Number, name, 
address, and the amount of funds for closure and po st-closure care 
assured by the mechanism.  If the facilities covere d by the 
mechanism are in more than one State, identical evi dence of 
financial assurance must be submitted to and mainta ined with the 
Directors of all such States.  The amount of funds available through 
the mechanism must be no less than the sum of funds  that would be 
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available if a separate mechanism had been establis hed and 
maintained for each facility.  In directing funds a vailable through 
the mechanism for closure and/or post-closure care of any of the 
facilities covered by the mechanism, the Director m ay direct only 
the amount of funds designated for that facility, u nless the owner 
or operator agrees to the use of additional funds a vailable under 
the mechanism. 

 
264.143/5(i) & 265.143/5(h) (ix) Release of the owner or operator from the 

requirements of this Section.   
 
     (A) Within 60 days after receiving 

certifications from the owner or operator and an in dependent 
registered professional engineer that final closure  has been 
completed in accordance with the approved closure p lan and/or that 
the post-closure care period has been completed for  a hazardous 
waste disposal unit in accordance with the approved  plan, the 
Director will notify the owner or operator in writi ng that he or she 
is no longer required by this Section to maintain f inancial 
assurance for final closure of the facility and/or post-closure care 
of that unit, unless the Director has reason to bel ieve that final 
closure and/or post-closure care has not been in ac cordance with the 
approved closure/post-closure plan.  The Director s hall provide the 
owner or operator a detailed written statement of a ny such reason to 
believe that closure/post-closure has not been in a ccordance with 
the approved closure/post-closure plan. 

 
  (e) RESERVED. 
 
  (f) RESERVED. 
 
264.146 & 265.146 (g) USE OF A MECHANISM FOR FINANCIAL ASSURANCE OF BOTH 

CLOSURE AND POST-CLOSURE CARE:   
 
   (i) An owner or operator may satisfy the require ments 

for financial assurance for both closure and post-c losure care for 
one or more facilities by using a trust fund, suret y bond, letter of 
credit, insurance, financial test, or corporate gua rantee that meets 
the specifications for the mechanism in Section 1(d ) of this 
Chapter.  The amount of funds available through the  mechanism must 
be no less than the sum of funds that would be avai lable if a 
separate mechanism had been established and maintai ned for financial 
assurance of closure and of post-closure care.  

 
264.147 & 265.147 (h) LIABILITY REQUIREMENTS: 
 
264.147(a) & 265.147(a) (i) Coverage for sudden accidental occurrences.  An  

owner or operator of a hazardous waste treatment, s torage, or 
disposal facility, or a group of such facilities, m ust demonstrate 
financial responsibility for bodily injury and prop erty damage to 
third parties caused by sudden accidental occurrenc es arising from 
operations of the facility or group of facilities.  The owner or 
operator must have and maintain liability coverage for sudden 
accidental occurrences in the amount of at least $1  million per 
occurrence with an annual aggregate of at least $2 million, 
exclusive of legal defense costs.  This liability c overage may be 
demonstrated as specified in Section 1(h)(i)(A), (B ), (C), (D), (E) 
or (F) of this Chapter: 
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264.147(a)(1) & 265.147(a)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may demonstrate the 
required liability coverage by having liability ins urance as 
specified in this paragraph. 

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) Each insurance policy must be amended 

by attachment of the Hazardous Waste Facility Liabi lity Endorsement 
or evidenced by a Certificate of Liability Insuranc e.  The wording 
of the endorsement must be identical to the wording  specified in 
Section 1(l)(xi) of this Chapter.  The wording of t he certificate of 
insurance must be identical to the wording specifie d in Section 
1(l)(xii) of this Chapter.  The owner or operator m ust submit a 
signed duplicate original of the endorsement or the  certificate of 
insurance to the Director, or Directors if the faci lities are 
located in more than one State.  If requested by a Director, the 
owner or operator must provide a signed duplicate o riginal of the 
insurance policy.  An owner or operator of a permit ted facility must 
submit the signed duplicate original of the Hazardo us Waste Facility 
Liability Endorsement or the Certificate of Liabili ty Insurance to 
the Director at least 60 days before the date on wh ich hazardous 
waste is first received for treatment, storage, or disposal.  The 
insurance must be effective before this initial rec eipt of hazardous 
waste. 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) Each insurance policy must be issued 

by an insurer which, at a minimum, is licensed to t ransact the 
business of insurance, or eligible to provide insur ance as an excess 
or surplus lines insurer, in one or more States. 

 
264.147(a)(2) & 265.147(a)(2)  (B) An owner or operator may meet the 

requirements of this Section by passing a financial  test or using 
the guarantee for liability coverage as specified i n Sections 
1(h)(vi) and 1(h)(vii) of this Chapter.  

 
264.147(a)(3) & 265.147(a)(3)  (C) An owner or operator may meet the 

requirements of this Section by obtaining a letter of credit for 
liability coverage as specified in Section 1(h)(vii i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.147(a)(4) & 265.147(a)(4)  (D) An owner or operator may meet the 

requirements of this Section by obtaining a surety bond for 
liability coverage as specified in Section 1(h)(ix)  of this Chapter. 

 
264.147(a)(5) & 265.147(a)(5)  (E) An owner or operator may meet the 

requirements of this Section by obtaining a trust f und for liability 
coverage as specified in Section 1(h)(x) of this Ch apter. 

 
264.147(a)(6) & 265.147(a)(6)  (F) An owner or operator may demonstrate the 

required liability coverage through the use of comb inations of 
insurance, financial test, guarantee, letter of cre dit, surety bond, 
and trust fund, except that the owner or operator m ay not combine a 
financial test covering part of the liability cover age requirement 
with a guarantee unless the financial statement of the owner or 
operator is not consolidated with the financial sta tement of the 
guarantor.  The amounts of coverage demonstrated mu st total at least 
the minimum amounts required by Section 1(h) of thi s Chapter.  If 
the owner or operator demonstrates the required cov erage through the 
use of a combination of financial assurances under this paragraph, 
the owner or operator shall specify at least one su ch assurance as 
"primary" coverage and shall specify other assuranc es as "excess" 
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coverage. 
 
264.147(a)(7) & 265.147(a)(7)  (G) An owner or operator shall notify the 

Director in writing within 30 days whenever: 
 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) A claim results in a reduction in the 

amount of financial assurance for liability coverag e provided by a 
financial instrument authorized in Sections 1(h)(i) (A) through (F) 
of this Chapter; or  

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) A Certification of Valid Claim for 

bodily injury or property damages caused by a sudde n or non-sudden 
accidental occurrence arising from the operation of  a hazardous 
waste treatment, storage, or disposal facility is e ntered between 
the owner or operator and third-party claimant for liability 
coverage under Sections 1(h)(i)(A) through (F) of t his Chapter; or 

 
...(iii) & ...(iii)    (III) A final court order establishing a 

judgement for bodily injury or property damage caus ed by a sudden or 
non-sudden accidental occurrence arising from the o peration of a 
hazardous waste treatment, storage, or disposal fac ility is issued 
against the owner or operator or an instrument that  is providing 
financial assurance for liability coverage under Se ctions 1(h)(i)(A) 
through (F) of this Chapter. 

 
264.147(b) & 265.147(b) (ii) Coverage for nonsudden accidental occurrences.  An 

owner or operator of a surface impoundment, landfil l, or land 
treatment facility, or disposal miscellaneous unit that is used to 
manage hazardous waste, or a group of such faciliti es, must 
demonstrate financial responsibility for bodily inj ury and property 
damage to third parties caused by nonsudden acciden tal occurrences 
arising from operations of the facility or group of  facilities.  The 
owner or operator must have and maintain liability coverage for 
nonsudden accidental occurrences in the amount of a t least $3 
million per occurrence with an annual aggregate of at least $6 
million, exclusive of legal defense costs.  An owne r or operator who 
must meet the requirements of this Section may comb ine the required 
per occurrence coverage levels for sudden and nonsu dden accidental 
occurrences into a single per-occurrence level, and  combine the 
required annual aggregate coverage levels for sudde n and nonsudden 
accidental occurrences into a single annual aggrega te level.  Owners 
or operators who combine coverage levels for sudden  and nonsudden 
accidental occurrences must maintain liability cove rage in the 
amount of at least $4 million per occurrence and $8  million annual 
aggregate.  This liability coverage may be demonstr ated as specified 
in Section 1(h)(ii)(A), (B), (C), (D), (E), or (F) of this Chapter, 
below: 

 
264.147(b)(1) & 265.147(b)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may demonstrate the 

required liability coverage by having liability ins urance as 
specified in this paragraph. 

 
...(i)      (I) For permitted facilities, each 

insurance policy must be amended by attachment of t he Hazardous 
Waste Facility Liability Endorsement or evidenced b y a Certificate 
of Liability Insurance.  The wording of the endorse ment must be 
identical to the wording specified in Section 1(l)( xi) of this 
Chapter.  The wording of the certificate of insuran ce must be 
identical to the wording specified in Section 1(l)( xii) of this 
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Chapter.  The owner or operator must submit a signe d duplicate 
original of the endorsement or the certificate of i nsurance to the 
Director or Regional Administrators if the faciliti es are located in 
more than one Region.  If requested by a Director o r Regional 
Administrator, the owner or operator must provide a  signed duplicate 
original of the insurance policy.  An owner or oper ator of a 
permitted facility must submit the signed duplicate  original of the 
Hazardous Waste Facility Liability Endorsement or t he Certificate of 
Liability Insurance to the Director at least 60 day s before the date 
on which hazardous waste is first received for trea tment, storage, 
or disposal.  The insurance must be effective befor e this initial 
receipt of hazardous waste. 

 
...(ii)      (II) For permitted facilities, each 

insurance policy must be issued by an insurer which , at a minimum, 
is licensed to transact the business of insurance, or eligible to 
provide insurance as an excess or surplus lines ins urer, in one or 
more States. 

 
264.147(b)(2) & 265.147(b)(2)  (B) An owner or operator may meet the 

requirements of this Section by passing a financial  test or using 
the guarantee for liability coverage as specified i n Sections 
1(h)(vi) and (vii) of this Chapter.   

 
264.147(b)(3) & 265.147(b)(3)  (C) An owner or operator may meet the 

requirements of this Section by obtaining a letter of credit for 
liability coverage as specified in Section 1(h)(vii i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.147(b)(4) & 265.147(b)(4)  (D) An owner or operator may meet the 

requirements of this Section by obtaining a surety bond for 
liability coverage as specified in Section 1(h)(ix)  of this Chapter. 

 
264.147(b)(5) & 265.147(b)(5)  (E) An owner or operator may meet the 

requirements of this Section by obtaining a trust f und for liability 
coverage as specified in Section 1(h)(x) of this Ch apter. 

 
264.147(b)(6) & 265.147(b)(6)  (F) An owner or operator may demonstrate the 

required liability coverage through the use of comb inations of 
insurance, financial test, guarantee, letter of cre dit, surety bond, 
and trust fund, except that the owner or operator m ay not combine a 
financial test covering part of the liability cover age requirement 
with a guarantee unless the financial statement of the owner or 
operator is not consolidated with the financial sta tement of the 
guarantor.  The amounts of coverage demonstrated mu st total at least 
the minimum amounts required by this Section.  If t he owner or 
operator demonstrates the required coverage through  the use of a 
combination of financial assurances under this para graph, the owner 
or operator shall specify at least one such assuran ce as "primary" 
coverage and shall specify other assurances as "exc ess" coverage. 

 
264.147(b)(7) & 265.147(b)(7)  (G) An owner or operator shall notify the 

Director in writing within 30 days, whenever: 
 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) A claim results in a reduction in the 

amount of financial assurance for liability coverag e provided by a 
financial instrument authorized in Sections 1(h)(ii )(A) through (F) 
of this Chapter; or 
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...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) A Certification of Valid Claim for 
bodily injury or property damages caused by a sudde n or non-sudden 
accidental occurrence arising from the operation of  a hazardous 
waste treatment, storage, or disposal facility is e ntered between 
the owner or operator and third-party claimant for liability 
coverage under Sections 1(h)(ii)(A) through (F) of this Chapter; or 

 
...(iii) & ...(iii)    (III) A final court order establishing a 

judgement for bodily injury or property damage caus ed by a sudden or 
non-sudden accidental occurrence arising from the o peration of a 
hazardous waste treatment, storage, or disposal fac ility is issued 
against the owner or operator or an instrument that  is providing 
financial assurance for liability coverage under Se ctions 
1(h)(ii)(A) through (F) of this Chapter. 

 
264.147(c) & 265.147(c) (iii) Request for variance. If an owner or operator  can 

demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Director tha t the levels of 
financial responsibility required by Section 1(h)(i ) or (ii) of this 
Chapter are not consistent with the degree and dura tion of risk 
associated with treatment, storage, or disposal at the facility or 
group of facilities, the owner or operator may obta in a variance 
from the Director.  The request for a variance must  be submitted in 
writing to the Director as part of the application under Chapter 3, 
Section 2(e) of these rules and regulations for a f acility that does 
not have a permit, or pursuant to the procedures fo r permit 
modification under Chapter 6, Section 1(a) of these  rules and 
regulations of these rules for a facility that has a permit.  If 
granted, the variance will take the form of an adju sted level of 
required liability coverage, such level to be based  on the 
Director's assessment of the degree and duration of  risk associated 
with the ownership or operation of the facility or group of 
facilities.  The Director may require an owner or o perator who 
requests a variance to provide such technical and e ngineering 
information as is deemed necessary by the Director to determine a 
level of financial responsibility other than that r equired by 
Sections 1(h)(i) or (ii) of this Chapter.  Any requ est for a 
variance will be treated as a request for a permit modification 
under Chapter 6, Section 2(b)(i)(E) of these rules and regulations 
and subject to the procedures of Chapter 6, Section  1(a) of these 
rules and regulations.  For interim status faciliti es, 
notwithstanding any other provision, the Director m ay hold a public 
hearing at his discretion or whenever he finds, on the basis of 
requests for a public hearing a significant degree of public 
interest in a tentative decision to grant a varianc e. 

 
264.147(d) & 265.147(d) (iv) Adjustments by the Director.  If the Director 

determines that the levels of financial responsibil ity required by 
Section 1(h)(i) or (ii) of this Chapter are not con sistent with the 
degree and duration of risk associated with treatme nt, storage, or 
disposal at the facility or group of facilities, th e Director may 
adjust the level of financial responsibility requir ed under Section 
1(h)(i) or (ii) of this Chapter as may be necessary  to protect human 
health and the environment.  This adjusted level wi ll be based on 
the Director's assessment of the degree and duratio n of risk 
associated with the ownership or operation of the f acility or group 
of facilities.  In addition, if the Director determ ines that there 
is a significant risk to human health and the envir onment from 
nonsudden accidental occurrences resulting from the  operations of a 
facility that is not a surface impoundment, landfil l, or land 
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treatment facility, the Director may require that a n owner or 
operator of the facility comply with Section 1(h)(i i) of this 
Chapter.  An owner or operator must furnish to the Director, within 
a reasonable time, any information which the Direct or requests to 
determine whether cause exists for such adjustments  of level or type 
of coverage.  Any adjustment of the level or type o f coverage for a 
facility that has a permit will be treated as a per mit modification 
under Chapter 6, Sections 2(b)(i)(E) and 1(a) of th ese rules and 
regulations.  For interim status facilities, notwit hstanding any 
other provision, the Director may hold a public hea ring at his 
discretion or whenever he finds, on the basis of re quests for a 
public hearing a significant degree of public inter est in a 
tentative decision to grant a variance. 

 
264.147(e) & 265.147(e) (v) Period of coverage.  Within 60 days after 

receiving certifications from the owner or operator  and an 
independent registered professional engineer that f inal closure has 
been completed in accordance with the approved clos ure plan, the 
Director will notify the owner or operator in writi ng that the owner 
or operator is no longer required by this Section t o maintain 
liability coverage for that facility, unless the Di rector has reason 
to believe that closure has not been in accordance with the approved 
closure plan.  

 
264.147(f) & 265.147(f)  (vi) Financial test for liability coverage. 
 
264.147(f)(1) & 265.147(f)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may satisfy the 

requirements of this Section by demonstrating that he or she passes 
a financial test as specified in this paragraph.  T o pass this test 
the owner or operator must meet the criteria of Sec tion 1(h)(vi)(I) 
or (II) below: 

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) The owner or operator must have: 
 
...(i)(A) & ...(i)(A)     (1.) Net working capital and tangible 

net worth each at least six (6) times the amount of  liability 
coverage to be demonstrated by this test; and 

 
...(i)(B) & ...(i)(B)     (2.) Tangible net worth of at least 

$10 million; and 
 
...(i)(C) & ...(i)(C)     (3.) Assets in the United States 

amounting to either: 
 
...(i)(C)(1) & ...(i)(C)(1)      a. At least ninety (90) 

percent of his total assets; or 
 
...(i)(C)(2) & ...(i)(C)(2)      b. at least six (6) times the 

amount of liability coverage to be demonstrated by this test. 
 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) The owner or operator must have: 
 
...(ii)(A) & ...(ii)(A)     (1.) A current rating for the owner 

or operator's most recent bond issuance of AAA, AA,  A, or BBB as 
issued by Standard and Poor's, or Aaa, Aa, A, or Ba a as issued by 
Moody's; and 

 
...(ii)(B) & ...(ii)(B)     (2.) Tangible net worth of at least 

$10 million; and 
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...(ii)(C) & ...(ii)(C)     (3.) Tangible net worth at least six 

(6) times the amount of liability coverage to be de monstrated by 
this test; and 

 
...(ii)(D) & ...(ii)(D)     (4.) Assets in the United States 

amounting to either: 
 
...(ii)(D)(1) & ...(ii)(D)(1)      a. At least ninety (90) 

percent of the owner or operator's total assets; or  
 
...(ii)(D)(2) & ...(ii)(D)(2)      b. At least six (6) 

times the amount of liability coverage to be demons trated by this 
test. 

 
264.147(f)(2) & 265.147(f)(2)  (B) The phrase "amount of liability coverage" as 

 used in Section 1(h)(vi)(A) of this Chapter refers  to the 
annual aggregate amounts for which coverage is requ ired under 
Sections 1(h)(i) and (ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.147(f)(3) & 265.147(f)(3)  (C) To demonstrate that the owner or operator 

meets this test, the owner or operator must submit the following 
three items to the Director: 

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) A letter signed by the owner's or 

operator's chief financial officer and worded as sp ecified in 
Section 1(l)(viii) of this Chapter.  If an owner or  operator is 
using the financial test to demonstrate both assura nce for closure 
or post-closure care, as specified by Section 1(d)( v) of this 
Chapter, and liability coverage, he or she must sub mit the letter 
specified in Section 1(l)(viii) of this Chapter to cover both forms 
of financial responsibility; a separate letter as s pecified in 
Section 1(l)(vii) of this Chapter is not required. 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) A copy of the independent certified 

public accountant's report on examination of the ow ner's or 
operator's financial statements for the latest comp leted fiscal 
year. 

 
...(iii) & ...(iii)    (III) A special report from the owner's or 

operator's independent certified public accountant to the owner or 
operator stating that: 

 
...(iii)(A) & ...(iii)(A)     (1.) He or she has compared the data 

which the letter from the chief financial officer s pecifies as 
having been derived from the independently audited,  year-end 
financial statements for the latest fiscal year wit h the amounts in 
such financial statements; and  

 
...(iii)(B) & ...(iii)(B)     (2.) In connection with that 

procedure, no matters came to his or her attention which caused the 
independent certified public accountant to believe that the 
specified data should be adjusted.  

 
264.147(f)(4)   (D) An owner or operator of a permitted facility  

must submit the items specified in Section 1(h)(vi) (C) of this 
Chapter to the Director at least 60 days before the  date on which 
hazardous waste is first received for treatment, st orage, or 
disposal.   
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265.147(f)(4)   (E) For interim status facilities, the owner or 

operator may obtain a one-time extension of the tim e allowed for 
submission of the documents specified in Section 1( h)(vi)(C) of this 
Chapter if the fiscal year of the owner or operator  ends during the 
90 days prior to July 13, 1981, and if the year-end  financial 
statements for that fiscal year will be audited by an independent 
certified public accountant.  The extension will en d no later than 
90 days after the end of the owner's or operator's fiscal year.  To 
obtain the extension, the owner's or operator's chi ef financial 
officer must send, by the effective date of these r egulations, a 
letter to the Regional Administrator of each Region  in which the 
owner's or operator's facilities to be covered by t he financial test 
are located.  This letter from the chief financial officer must: 

 
265.147(f)(4)(i)    (I) Request the extension; 
 
265.147(f)(4)(ii)    (II) Certify that he has grounds to believe 

that the owner or operator meets the criteria of th e financial test; 
 
265.147(f)(4)(iii)    (III) Specify for each facility to be 

covered by the test the EPA Identification Number, name, address, 
the amount of liability coverage and, when applicab le, current 
closure and post-closure cost estimates to be cover ed by the test; 

 
265.147(f)(4)(iv)     (IV) Specify the date ending the owner's or 

operator's last complete fiscal year before the eff ective date of 
these regulations; 

 
265.147(f)(4)(v)    (V) Specify the date, no later than 90 

days after the end of such fiscal year, when he wil l submit the 
documents specified in Section 1(h)(vi)(C) of this Chapter; and 

 
265.147(f)(4)(vi)    (VI) Certify that the year-end financial 

statements of the owner or operator for such fiscal  year will be 
audited by an independent certified public accounta nt. 

 
264.147(f)(5) & 265.147(f)(5)  (F) After the initial submission of items 

specified in Section 1(h)(vi)(C) of this Chapter, t he owner or 
operator must send updated information to the Direc tor within 90 
days after the close of each succeeding fiscal year .  This 
information must consist of all three items specifi ed in Section 
1(h)(vi)(C) of this Chapter. 

 
264.147(f)(6) & 265.147(f)(6)  (G) If the owner or operator no longer meets the 

requirements of Section 1(h)(vi)(A) of this Chapter , the owner or 
operator must obtain insurance, a letter of credit,  a surety bond, a 
trust fund, or a guarantee for the entire amount of  required 
liability coverage as specified in this Section.  E vidence of 
liability coverage must be submitted to the Directo r within 90 days 
after the end of the fiscal year for which the year -end financial 
data show that the owner or operator no longer meet s the test 
requirements. 

 
264.147(f)(7) & 265.147(f)(7)  (H) The Director may disallow use of this test 

on the basis of qualifications in the opinion expre ssed by the 
independent certified public accountant in his or h er report on 
examination of the owner's or operator's financial statements (see 
Section 1(h)(vi)(C)(III) of this Chapter).  An adve rse opinion or a 
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disclaimer of opinion will be cause for disallowanc e.  The Director 
will evaluate other qualifications on an individual  basis.  The 
owner or operator must provide evidence of insuranc e for the entire 
amount of required liability coverage as specified in this Section 
within 30 days after notification of disallowance. 

 
264.147(g) & 265.147(g) (vii) Guarantee for liability coverage.  
 
264.147(g)(1) & 265.147(g)(1)  (A) Subject to Section 1(h)(vii)(B) of this 

Chapter, an owner or operator may meet the requirem ents of this 
Section by obtaining a written guarantee, hereinaft er referred to as 
"guarantee."  The guarantor must be the direct or h igher-tier parent 
corporation of the owner or operator, a firm whose parent 
corporation is also the parent corporation of the o wner or operator, 
or a firm with a "substantial business relationship " with the owner 
or operator.  The guarantor must meet the requireme nts for owners or 
operators in Sections 1(h)(vi)(A) through (G) of th is Chapter.  The 
wording of the guarantee must be identical to the w ording specified 
in Section 1(l)(x) of this Chapter.  A certified co py of the 
guarantee must accompany the items sent to the Dire ctor as specified 
in Section 1(h)(vi)(C) of this Chapter.  One of the se items must be 
the letter from the guarantor's chief financial off icer.  If the 
guarantor's parent corporation is also the parent c orporation of the 
owner or operator, this letter must describe the va lue received in 
consideration of the guarantee.  If the guarantor i s a firm with a 
"substantial business relationship" with the owner or operator, this 
letter must describe this "substantial business rel ationship" and 
the value received in consideration of the guarante e.  

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) If the owner or operator fails to 

satisfy a judgment based on a determination of liab ility for bodily 
injury or property damage to third parties caused b y sudden or 
nonsudden accidental occurrences (or both as the ca se may be), 
arising from the operation of facilities covered by  this corporate 
guarantee, or fails to pay an amount agreed to in s ettlement of 
claims arising from or alleged to arise from such i njury or damage, 
the guarantor will do so up to the limits of covera ge.  

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) Reserved. 
 
264.147(g)(2) & 265.147(g)(2)  (B) In the case of: 
 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) Corporations incorporated in the 

United States, a guarantee may be used to satisfy t he requirements 
of this Section only if the Attorney(s) General or insurance 
commissioner(s) of the State in which the guarantor  is incorporated 
and the State(s) in which the facility(ies) covered  by the guarantee 
is (are) located has (have) submitted a written sta tement to the 
Director that a guarantee executed as described in this Section and 
Section 1(l)(x) of this Chapter is a legally valid and enforceable 
obligation in that State and in Wyoming; 

 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) Corporations incorporated outside the 

United States, a guarantee may be used to satisfy t he requirements 
of this Section only if: 

 
...(ii)(A) & ...(ii)(A)     (1.) The non-U.S. corporation has 

identified a registered agent for service of proces s in Wyoming and 
in each State in which a facility covered by the gu arantee is 
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located and in the state in which it has its princi pal place of 
business, and if 

 
...(ii)(B) & ...(ii)(B)     (2.) The Attorney(s) General or 

insurance commissioner(s) of each State in which a facility covered 
by the guarantee is located and the State in which the guarantor 
corporation has its principal place of business, ha s submitted a 
written statement to the Director that a guarantee executed as 
described in this Section and Section 1(l)(x)(B) of  this Chapter is 
a legally valid and enforceable obligation in that State.  

 
264.147(h) & 265.147(h) (viii) Letter of credit for liability coverage. 
 
264.147(h)(1) & 265.147(h)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may satisfy the 

requirements of this Section by obtaining an irrevo cable standby 
letter of credit that conforms to the requirements of this paragraph 
and submitting a copy of the letter of credit to th e Director. 

 
264.147(h)(2) & 265.147(h)(2)  (B) The financial institution issuing the letter 

of credit must be an entity that has the authority to issue letters 
of credit and whose letter of credit operations are  regulated and 
examined by a Federal or State agency. 

 
264.147(h)(3) & 265.147(h)(3)  (C) The wording of the letter of credit must be 

identical to the wording specified in Section 1(l)( xiii) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.147(h)(4) & 265.147(h)(4)  (D) An owner or operator who uses a letter of 

credit to satisfy the requirements of this Section may also 
establish a standby trust fund.  Under the terms of  such a letter of 
credit, all amounts paid pursuant to a draft by the  trustee of the 
standby trust will be deposited by the issuing inst itution into the 
standby trust in accordance with instructions from the trustee.  The 
trustee of the standby trust fund must be an entity  which has the 
authority to act as a trustee and whose trust opera tions are 
regulated and examined by a Federal or State agency . 

 
264.147(h)(5) & 265.147(h)(5)  (E) The wording of the standby trust fund must 

be identical to the wording specified in Section 1( l)(xvi) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.147(i) & 265.147(i)  (ix) Surety bond for liability coverage. 
 
264.147(i)(1) & 265.147(i)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may satisfy the 

requirements of Section 1(h) of this Chapter by obt aining a surety 
bond that conforms to the requirements of this para graph and 
submitting a copy of the bond to the Director. 

 
264.147(i)(2) & 265.147(i)(2)  (B) The surety company issuing the bond must be 

among those listed as acceptable sureties on Federa l bonds in the 
most recent Circular 570 of the U.S. Department of the Treasury. 

 
264.147(i)(3) & 265.147(i)(3)  (C) The wording of the surety bond must be 

identical to the wording specified in Section 1(l)( xiv) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.147(i)(4) & 265.147(i)(4)  (D) A surety bond may be used to satisfy the 

requirements of this Section only if the Attorneys General or 
Insurance Commissioners of: 



 
 

5-31 
 
 

 
...(i) & ...(i)     (I) The State in which the surety is 

incorporated, and  
 
...(ii) & ...(ii)     (II) Each State in which a facility covered 

by the surety bond is located have submitted a writ ten statement to 
the Director that a surety bond executed as describ ed in Sections 
1(h) and 1(l)(xiv) of this Chapter is a legally val id and 
enforceable obligation in that State.  

 
264.147(j) & 265.147(j)  (x) Trust fund for liability coverage. 
 
264.147(j)(1) & 265.147(j)(1)  (A) An owner or operator may satisfy the 

requirements of Section 1(h) of this Chapter by est ablishing a trust 
fund that conforms to the requirements of this para graph and 
submitting an originally signed duplicate of the tr ust agreement to 
the Director. 

 
264.147(j)(2) & 265.147(j)(2)  (B) The trustee must be an entity which has the 

authority to act as a trustee and whose trust opera tions are 
regulated and examined by a Federal or State agency . 

 
264.147(j)(3) & 265.147(j)(3)  (C) The trust fund for liability coverage must 

be funded for the full amount of the liability cove rage to be 
provided by the trust fund before it may be relied upon to satisfy 
the requirements of Section 1(h) of this Chapter.  If at any time 
after the trust fund is created, the amount of fund s in the trust 
fund is reduced below the full amount of the liabil ity coverage to 
be provided, the owner or operator, by the annivers ary date of the 
establishment of the fund, must either add sufficie nt funds to the 
trust fund to cause its value to equal the full amo unt of liability 
coverage to be provided, or obtain other financial assurance as 
specified in Section 1(h) of this Chapter to cover the difference.  
For purposes of this paragraph, "the full amount of  the liability 
coverage to be provided" means the amount of covera ge for sudden 
and/or nonsudden occurrences required to be provide d by the owner or 
operator by Section 1(h) of this Chapter, less the amount of 
financial assurance for liability coverage that is being provided by 
other financial assurance mechanisms being used to demonstrate 
financial assurance by the owner or operator. 

 
264.147(j)(4) & 265.147(j)(4)  (D) The wording of the trust fund must be 

identical to the wording specified in Sections 1(l) (xv) and (xvi) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.147(k) & 265.147(k) (xi) Reserved^. 
 
264.148 & 265.148 (i) INCAPACITY OF OWNERS OR OPERATORS, GUARANTORS, OR 

FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS: 
 
264.148(a) & 265.148(a) (i) An owner or operator must notify the Director b y 

certified mail of the commencement of a voluntary o r involuntary 
proceeding under Title 11 (Bankruptcy), U.S. Code, naming the owner 
or operator as debtor, within ten (10) days after c ommencement of 
the proceeding.  A guarantor of a corporate guarant ee as specified 
in Section 1(d)(v) of this Chapter must make such a  notification if 
he or she is named as debtor, as required under the  terms of the 
corporate guarantee (Sections 1(l)(ix) and (x)). 
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264.148(b) & 265.148(b) (ii) An owner or operator who fulfills the requirem ents 
of Sections 1(d), and (h) of this Chapter by obtain ing a trust fund, 
surety bond, letter of credit, or insurance policy will be deemed to 
be without the required financial assurance or liab ility coverage in 
the event of bankruptcy of the trustee or issuing i nstitution, or a 
suspension or revocation of the authority of the tr ustee institution 
to act as trustee or of the institution issuing the  surety bond, 
letter of credit, or insurance policy to issue such  instruments.  
The owner or operator must establish other financia l assurance or 
liability coverage within 60 days after such an eve nt. 

 
264/5.149 & 264/5.150(j)-(k) RESERVED^. 
 
264.151  (l) WORDING OF THE INSTRUMENTS: 
 
264.151(a)(1)  (i) A trust agreement for a trust fund, as specif ied 

in Section 1(d)(i) of this Chapter, must be worded as specified in 
Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part I, except that instruct ions in brackets 
are to be replaced with the relevant information an d the brackets 
deleted; 

 
264.151(a)(2)  (ii) An example of the certification of acknowled gment 

 which must accompany the trust agreement for a tru st fund as 
specified in Section 1(d)(i) of this Chapter is pro vided in Chapter 
5, Appendix A, Part II; 

 
264.151(b)   (iii) A surety bond guaranteeing payment into a trust 

fund, as specified in Section 1(d)(ii) of this Chap ter, must be 
worded as specified in Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part III, except that 
instructions in brackets are to be replaced with th e relevant 
information and the brackets deleted;  

 
264.151(c)   (iv) A surety bond guaranteeing performance of c losure 

and/or post-closure care, as specified in Section 1 (d)(vi) of this 
Chapter, must be worded as specified in Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part 
IV, except that the instructions in brackets are to  be replaced with 
the relevant information and the brackets deleted;  

 
264.151(d)   (v) A letter of credit, as specified in Section 

1(d)(iii) of this Chapter, must be worded as specif ied in Chapter 5, 
Appendix A, Part V, except that instructions in bra ckets are to be 
replaced with the relevant information and the brac kets deleted; 

 
264.151(e)   (vi) A certificate of insurance, as specified in  

Section 1(d)(iv) of this Chapter, must be worded as  specified in 
Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part VI, except that instruc tions in brackets 
are to be replaced with the relevant information an d the brackets 
deleted; 

 
264.151(f)   (vii) A letter from the chief financial officer,  as 

specified in Section 1(d)(v) of this Chapter, must be worded as 
specified in Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part VII, excep t that 
instructions in brackets are to be replaced with th e relevant 
information and the brackets deleted;  

 
264.151(g)   (viii) A letter from the chief financial officer , 

as specified in Section 1(h)(vi) of this Chapter, m ust be worded as 
specified in Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part VIII, exce pt that 
instructions in brackets are to be replaced with th e relevant 
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information and the brackets deleted;  
 
264.151(h)(1)  (ix) A corporate guarantee, as specified in Secti on 

1(d)(v) of this Chapter, must be worded as specifie d in Chapter 5, 
Appendix A, Part IX, except that instructions in br ackets are to be 
replaced with the relevant information and the brac kets deleted; 

 
264.151(h)(2)   (x) A guarantee, as specified in Section 1(h)(vii ), 

must be worded as specified in Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part X, except 
that instructions in brackets are to be replaced wi th the relevant 
information and the brackets deleted; 

 
264.151(i)   (xi) A hazardous waste facility liability endors ement, 

as required in Section 1(h) of this Chapter, must b e worded as 
specified in Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part XI, except  that 
instructions in brackets are to be replaced with th e relevant 
information and the brackets deleted; 

 
264.151(j)   (xii) A certificate of liability insurance, as r equired 

in Section 1(h) of this Chapter, must be worded as specified in 
Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part XII, except that the in structions in 
brackets are to be replaced with the relevant infor mation and the 
brackets deleted;  

 
264.151(k)   (xiii) A letter of credit, as specified in Secti on 

1(h)(viii) of this Chapter, must be worded as speci fied in Chapter 
5, Appendix A, Part XIII, except that instructions in brackets are 
to be replaced with the relevant information and th e brackets 
deleted; 

 
264.151(l)   (xiv) A surety bond, as specified in Section 1(h )(ix) of 

this Chapter, must be worded as specified in Chapte r 5, Appendix A, 
Part XIV, except that instructions in brackets are to be replaced 
with the relevant information and the brackets dele ted; 

 
264.151(m)(1)  (xv) A trust agreement, as specified in Section 1 (h)(x) 

of this Chapter, must be worded as specified in Cha pter 5, Appendix 
A, Part XV, except that instructions in brackets ar e to be replaced 
with the relevant information and the brackets dele ted; 

 
264.151(m)(2)  (xvi) A certificate of acknowledgement which must  

accompany the trust agreement for a trust fund as s pecified in 
Section 1(h)(x) of this Chapter, must be worded as specified in 
Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part XVI; 

 
264.151(n)(1)  (xvii) An example of the standby trust agreement,  

as specified in Section 1(h)(viii) of this Chapter is provided in 
Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part XVII, except that instr uctions in 
brackets are to be replaced with the relevant infor mation and the 
brackets deleted. 

 
264.151(n)(2)  (xviii) An example of the certificate of 

acknowledgement which must accompany the trust agre ement for a 
standby trust fund as specified in Section 1(h)(vii i) of this 
Chapter is provided in Chapter 5, Appendix A, Part XVII, Section 
18(2).
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 TRUST AGREEMENT 
 

Trust Agreement, the "Agreement", entered into as o f [date] by 
and between [name of the owner or operator], a [nam e of State] 
[insert "corporation", "partnership", "association" , or 
"proprietorship"], the "Guarantor", and [name of co rporate trustee], 
[insert "incorporated in the State of --" or "a nat ional bank"], the 
"Trustee". 
 

Whereas, the Department of Environmental Quality, " DEQ", an 
agency of the State of Wyoming, has established cer tain regulations 
applicable to the Guarantor, requiring that an owne r or operator of 
a hazardous waste management facility shall provide  assurance that 
funds will be available when needed for closure and /or post-closure 
care of the facility, 
 

Whereas, the Guarantor has elected to establish a t rust to 
provide all or part of such financial assurance for  the facilities 
identified herein,  
 

Whereas, the Guarantor, acting through its duly aut horized 
officers, has selected the Trustee to be the truste e under this 
agreement, and the Trustee is willing to act as tru stee, 
 

Now, Therefore, the Guarantor and the Trustee agree  as 
follows: 
 
Section 1. Definitions. As used in this Agreement: 
 

(a) The term "Guarantor" means the owner or operato r who 
enters into this Agreement and any successors or as signs of the 
Guarantor. 
 

(b) The term "Trustee" means the Trustee who enters  into this 
Agreement and any successor Trustee. 
 
Section 2. Identification of Facilities and Cost Es timates.   This 
Agreement pertains to the facilities and cost estim ates identified 
on attached Schedule A [on Schedule A, for each fac ility list the 
EPA Identification Number, name, address, and the c urrent closure 
and/or post-closure cost estimates, or portions the reof, for which 
financial assurance is demonstrated by this Agreeme nt]. 
 
Section 3. Establishment of Fund.  The Guarantor an d the Trustee 
hereby establish a trust fund, the "Fund", for the benefit of DEQ.  
The Guarantor and the Trustee intend that no third party have access 
to the Fund except as herein provided.  The Fund is  established 
initially as consisting of the property, which is a cceptable to the 
Trustee, described in Schedule B attached hereto.  Such property and 
any other property subsequently transferred to the Trustee is 
referred to as the Fund, together with all earnings  and profits 
thereon, less any payments or distributions made by  the Trustee 
pursuant to this Agreement.  The Fund shall be held  by the Trustee, 

Appendix A - Financial Assurance Instruments 
 

Part I -  Trust Agreement  
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IN TRUST, as hereinafter provided.  The Trustee sha ll not be 
responsible nor shall it undertake any responsibili ty for the amount 
or adequacy of, nor any duty to collect from the Gu arantor, any 
payments necessary to discharge any liabilities of the Guarantor 
established by DEQ. 
 
Section 4. Payment for Closure and Post-Closure Car e.  The Trustee 
shall make payments from the Fund as the DEQ Direct or shall direct, 
in writing, to provide for the payment of the costs  of closure 
and/or post-closure care of the facilities covered by this 
Agreement.  The Trustee shall reimburse the Guarant or or other 
persons as specified by the DEQ Director from the F und for closure 
and post-closure expenditures in such amounts as th e DEQ Director 
shall direct in writing.  In addition, the Trustee shall refund to 
the Guarantor such amounts as the DEQ Director spec ifies in writing. 
 Upon refund, such funds shall no longer constitute  part of the Fund 
as defined herein. 
 
Section 5. Payments Comprising the Fund.  Payments made to the 
Trustee for the Fund shall consist of cash or secur ities acceptable 
to the Trustee. 
 
Section 6. Trustee Management.  The Trustee shall i nvest and 
reinvest the principal and income of the Fund and k eep the Fund 
invested as a single fund, without distinction betw een principal and 
income, in accordance with general investment polic ies and 
guidelines which the Guarantor may communicate in w riting to the 
Trustee from time to time, subject, however, to the  provisions of 
this Section.  In investing, reinvesting, exchangin g, selling, and 
managing the Fund, the Trustee shall discharge his duties with 
respect to the trust fund solely in the interest of  the beneficiary 
and with the care, skill, prudence, and diligence u nder the 
circumstances then prevailing which persons of prud ence, acting in a 
like capacity and familiar with such matters, would  use in the 
conduct of an enterprise of a like character and wi th like aims; 
EXCEPT THAT: 
 

(i) Securities or other obligations of the Guaranto r, or any 
other owner or operator of the facilities, or any o f their 
affiliates as defined in the Investment Company Act  of 1940, as 
amended, 15 U.S.C. 80a-2.(a), shall not be acquired  or held, unless 
they are securities or other obligations of the Fed eral or a State 
government; 
 

(ii) The Trustee is authorized to invest the Fund i n time or 
demand deposits of the Trustee, to the extent insur ed by an agency 
of the Federal or State government; and 
 

(iii) The Trustee is authorized to hold cash awaiti ng 
investment or distribution uninvested for a reasona ble time and 
without liability for the payment of interest there on. 
 
Section 7. Commingling and Investment.  The Trustee  is expressly 
authorized in its discretion: 
 

(a) To transfer from time to time any or all of the  assets of 
the Fund to any common, commingled, or collective t rust fund created 
by the Trustee in which the Fund is eligible to par ticipate, subject 
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to all of the provisions thereof, to be commingled with the assets 
of other trusts participating therein; and 
 

(b) To purchase shares in any investment company re gistered 
under the Investment Company Act of 1940, 15 U.S.C.  80a-1 et seq., 
including one which may be created, managed, underw ritten, or to 
which investment advice is rendered or the shares o f which are sold 
by the Trustee.  The Trustee may vote such shares i n its discretion. 

 
Section 8. Express Powers of Trustee.  Without in a ny way limiting 
the powers and discretions conferred upon the Trust ee by the other 
provisions of this Agreement or by law, the Trustee  is expressly 
authorized and empowered: 
 

(a) To sell, exchange, convey, transfer, or otherwi se dispose 
of any property held by it, by public or private sa le. No person 
dealing with the Trustee shall be bound to see to t he application of 
the purchase money or to inquire into the validity or expediency of 
any such sale or other disposition; 
 

(b) To make, execute, acknowledge, and deliver any and all 
documents of transfer and conveyance and any and al l other 
instruments that may be necessary or appropriate to  carry out the 
powers herein granted; 
 

(c) To register any securities held in the Fund in its own 
name or in the name of a nominee and to hold any se curity in bearer 
form or in book entry, or to combine certificates r epresenting such 
securities with certificates of the same issue held  by the Trustee 
in other fiduciary capacities, or to deposit or arr ange for the 
deposit of such securities in a qualified central d epositary even 
though, when so deposited, such securities may be m erged and held in 
bulk in the name of the nominee of such depositary with other 
securities deposited therein by another person, or to deposit or 
arrange for the deposit of any securities issued by  the United 
States Government, or any agency or instrumentality  thereof, with a 
Federal Reserve bank, but the books and records of the Trustee shall 
at all times show that all such securities are part  of the Fund; 
 

(d) To deposit any cash in the Fund in interest-bea ring 
accounts maintained or savings certificates issued by the Trustee, 
in its separate corporate capacity, or in any other  banking 
institution affiliated with the Trustee, to the ext ent insured by an 
agency of the Federal or State government; and 
 

(e) To compromise or otherwise adjust all claims in  favor of 
or against the Fund. 
 
Section 9. Taxes and Expenses.  All taxes of any ki nd that may be 
assessed or levied against or in respect of the Fun d and all 
brokerage commissions incurred by the Fund shall be  paid from the 
Fund.  All other expenses incurred by the Trustee i n connection with 
the administration of this Trust, including fees fo r legal services 
rendered to the Trustee, the compensation of the Tr ustee to the 
extent not paid directly by the Guarantor, and all other proper 
charges and disbursements of the Trustee shall be p aid from the 
Fund. 
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Section 10. Annual Valuation.  The Trustee shall an nually, at least 
30 days prior to the anniversary date of establishm ent of the Fund, 
furnish to the Guarantor and to the appropriate DEQ  Director a 
statement confirming the value of the Trust.  Any s ecurities in the 
Fund shall be valued at market value as of no more than 60 days 
prior to the anniversary date of establishment of t he Fund.  The 
failure of the Guarantor to object in writing to th e Trustee within 
90 days after the statement has been furnished to t he Guarantor and 
the DEQ Director shall constitute a conclusively bi nding assent by 
the Guarantor, barring the Guarantor from asserting  any claim or 
liability against the Trustee with respect to matte rs disclosed in 
the statement. 
 
Section 11. Advice of Counsel.  The Trustee may from time to time 
consult with counsel, who may be counsel to the Gua rantor, with 
respect to any question arising as to the construct ion of this 
Agreement or any action to be taken hereunder.  The  Trustee shall be 
fully protected, to the extent permitted by law, in  acting upon the 
advice of counsel. 
 
Section 12. Trustee Compensation.  The Trustee shal l be entitled to 
reasonable compensation for its services as agreed upon in writing 
from time to time with the Guarantor. 
 
Section 13. Successor Trustee.  The Trustee may res ign or the 
Guarantor may replace the Trustee, but such resigna tion or 
replacement shall not be effective until the Guaran tor has appointed 
a successor trustee and this successor accepts the appointment.  The 
successor trustee shall have the same powers and du ties as those 
conferred upon the Trustee hereunder.  Upon the suc cessor trustee's 
acceptance of the appointment, the Trustee shall as sign, transfer, 
and pay over to the successor trustee the funds and  properties then 
constituting the Fund.  If for any reason the Guara ntor cannot or 
does not act in the event of the resignation of the  Trustee, the 
Trustee may apply to a court of competent jurisdict ion for the 
appointment of a successor trustee or for instructi ons.  The 
successor trustee shall specify the date on which i t assumes 
administration of the trust in a writing sent to th e Guarantor, the 
DEQ Director, and the present Trustee by certified mail ten (10) 
days before such change becomes effective.  Any exp enses incurred by 
the Trustee as a result of any of the acts contempl ated by this 
Section shall be paid as provided in Section 9. 
 
Section 14. Instructions to the Trustee.  All orders, requests, and 
instructions by the Guarantor to the Trustee shall be in writing, 
signed by such persons as are designated in the att ached Exhibit A 
or such other designees as the Guarantor may design ate by amendment 
to Exhibit A.  The Trustee shall be fully protected  in acting 
without inquiry in accordance with the Guarantor's orders, requests, 
and instructions.  All orders, requests, and instru ctions by the DEQ 
Director to the Trustee shall be in writing, signed  by the DEQ 
Director or his or her designee, and the Trustee sh all act and shall 
be fully protected in acting in accordance with suc h orders, 
requests, and instructions.  The Trustee shall have  the right to 
assume, in the absence of written notice to the con trary, that no 
event constituting a change or a termination of the  authority of any 
person to act on behalf of the Guarantor or DEQ her eunder has 
occurred.  The Trustee shall have no duty to act in  the absence of 
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such orders, requests, and instructions from the Gu arantor and/or 
DEQ, except as provided for herein. 
 
Section 15. Notice of Nonpayment.  The Trustee shal l notify the 
Guarantor and the DEQ Director, by certified mail w ithin ten (10) 
days following the expiration of the 30-day period after the 
anniversary of the establishment of the Trust, if n o payment is 
received from the Guarantor during that period.  Af ter the pay-in 
period is completed, the Trustee shall not be requi red to send a 
notice of nonpayment. 
 
Section 16. Amendment of Agreement.  This Agreement  may be amended 
by an instrument in writing executed by the Guarant or, the Trustee, 
and the DEQ Director, or by the Trustee and the DEQ  Director if the 
Guarantor ceases to exist. 
 
Section 17. Irrevocability and Termination.  Subjec t to the right of 
the parties to amend this Agreement as provided in Section 16, this 
Trust shall be irrevocable and shall continue until  terminated at 
the written agreement of the Guarantor, the Trustee , and the DEQ 
Director, or by the Trustee and the DEQ Director, i f the Guarantor 
ceases to exist.  Upon termination of the Trust, al l remaining trust 
property, less final trust administration expenses,  shall be 
delivered to the Guarantor. 
 
Section 18. Immunity and Indemnification.  The Trus tee shall not 
incur personal liability of any nature in connectio n with any act or 
omission, made in good faith, in the administration  of this Trust, 
or in carrying out any directions by the Guarantor or the DEQ 
Director issued in accordance with this Agreement.  The Trustee 
shall be indemnified and saved harmless by the Guar antor or from the 
Trust Fund, or both, from and against any personal liability to 
which the Trustee may be subjected by reason of any  act or conduct 
in its official capacity, including all expenses re asonably incurred 
in its defense in the event the Guarantor fails to provide such 
defense. 
 
Section 19. Choice of Law.  This Agreement shall be  administered, 
construed, and enforced according to the laws of th e State of 
Wyoming. 
 
Section 20. Interpretation.  As used in this Agreem ent, words in the 
singular include the plural and words in the plural  include the 
singular.  The descriptive headings for each Sectio n of this 
Agreement shall not affect the interpretation or th e legal efficacy 
of this Agreement. 
 

In Witness Whereof the parties have caused this Agr eement to 
be executed by their respective officers duly autho rized and their 
corporate seals to be hereunto affixed and attested  as of the date 
first above written:  The parties below certify tha t the wording of 
this Agreement is identical to the wording specifie d in Chapter 5, 
Appendix A, Part I of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste M anagement Rules 
and Regulations, as such regulations were constitut ed on the date 
first above written. 
 
[Signature of Guarantor] 
[Title] 
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Attest: 

[Title] 
[Seal] 
   [Signature of Trustee] 

 
Attest: 

[Title] 
[Seal]  
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CERTIFICATION 
 
State of _______________________ 
 
County of ______________________ 
 
On this [date], before me personally came [owner or  operator] to me 
known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and say that she/he 
resides at [address], that she/he is [title] of [co rporation], the 
corporation described in and which executed the abo ve instrument; that 
she/he knows the seal of said corporation; that the  seal affixed to 
such instrument is such corporate seal; that it was  so affixed by order 
of the Board of Directors of said corporation, and that she/he signed 
her/his name thereto by like order. 
 
[Signature of Notary Public] 
 

Appendix  A - Financial Assurance Instruments, cont inued: 
 

Part II - Example Certification of Acknowledgement Which 
Must Accompany the Trust Agreement For a Trust Fund :  



 
 

5-A-8 
 
 

 
 
 
 FINANCIAL GUARANTEE BOND 
 
Date bond executed: 
 
Effective date: 
 
Principal: [legal name and business address of owne r or operator] 
 
Type of Organization: [insert "individual", "joint venture", 
"partnership", or "corporation"] 
 
State of incorporation: ___________________________ _ 
 
Surety(ies): [name(s) and business address(es)] 
 
EPA Identification Number, name, address and closur e and/or post-
closure amount(s) for each facility guaranteed by t his bond 
[indicate closure and post-closure amounts separate ly]: 
________________________________ 
 
Total penal sum of  
bond: $_______________________________________ 
 
Surety's bond number:_________________________ 
 

Know All Persons By These Presents, That we, the Pr incipal and 
Surety(ies) hereto are firmly bound to the Wyoming Department of 
Environmental Quality (hereinafter called DEQ), in the above penal 
sum for the payment of which we bind ourselves, our  heirs, 
executors, administrators, successors, and assigns jointly and 
severally; provided that, where the Surety(ies) are  corporations 
acting as co-sureties, we, the Sureties, bind ourse lves in such sum 
"jointly and severally" only for the purpose of all owing a joint 
action or actions against any or all of us, and for  all other 
purposes each Surety binds itself, jointly and seve rally with the 
Principal, for the payment of such sum only as is s et forth opposite 
the name of such Surety, but if no limit of liabili ty is indicated, 
the limit of liability shall be the full amount of the penal sum. 
 

Whereas said Principal is required, under the Wyomi ng 
Environmental Quality Act (EQA), to have a permit o r interim status 
in order to own or operate each hazardous waste man agement facility 
identified above, and  
 

Whereas said Principal is required to provide finan cial 
assurance for closure, or closure and post-closure care, as a 
condition of the permit or interim status, and 
 

Whereas said Principal shall establish a standby tr ust fund as 
is required when a surety bond is used to provide s uch financial 
assurance; 
 

Now, Therefore, the conditions of the obligation ar e such that 
if the Principal shall faithfully, before the begin ning of final 
closure of each facility identified above, fund the  standby trust 

Appendix A - Financial Assurance Instruments, conti nued: 
 

Part III - Surety Bond Guaranteeing Payment to Trus t:  

 



 
 

5-A-9 
 
 

fund in the amount(s) identified above for the faci lity, 
 

Or, if the Principal shall fund the standby trust f und in such 
amount(s) within 15 days after a final order to beg in closure is 
issued by the DEQ Director or a U.S. district court  or other court 
of competent jurisdiction, 
 

Or, if the Principal shall provide alternate financ ial 
assurance, as specified in Chapter 5, Section 1, of  the Wyoming 
Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regulations, a s applicable, and 
obtain the DEQ Director's written approval of such assurance, within 
90 days after the date notice of cancellation is re ceived by both 
the Principal and the Director from the Surety(ies) , then this 
obligation shall be null and void; otherwise it is to remain in full 
force and effect. 
 

The Surety(ies) shall become liable on this bond ob ligation 
only when the Principal has failed to fulfill the c onditions 
described above.  Upon notification by the Director  that the 
Principal has failed to perform as guaranteed by th is bond, the 
Surety(ies) shall place funds in the amount  guaran teed for the 
facility(ies) into the standby trust fund as direct ed by the 
Director. 
 

The liability of the Surety(ies) shall not be disch arged by 
any payment or succession of payments hereunder, un less and until 
such payment or payments shall amount in the aggreg ate to the penal 
sum of the bond, but in no event shall the obligati on of the 
Surety(ies) hereunder exceed the amount of said pen al sum. 
 

The Surety(ies) may cancel the bond by sending noti ce of 
cancellation by certified mail to the Principal and  to the Director 
provided, however, that cancellation shall not occu r during the 120 
days beginning on the date of receipt of the notice  of cancellation 
by both the Principal and the DEQ Director, as evid enced by the 
return receipts. 
 

The Principal may terminate this bond by sending wr itten 
notice to the Surety(ies), provided, however, that no such notice 
shall become effective until the Surety(ies) receiv e(s) written 
authorization for termination of the bond by the Di rector. 
 

[The following paragraph is an optional rider that may be 
included but is not required.] 
 

Principal and Surety(ies) hereby agree to adjust th e penal sum 
of the bond yearly so that it guarantees a new clos ure and/or post-
closure amount, provided that the penal sum does no t increase by 
more than twenty (20) percent in any one year, and no decrease in 
the penal sum takes place without the written permi ssion of the 
Director. 
 

In Witness Whereof, the Principal and Surety(ies) h ave 
executed this Financial Guarantee Bond and have aff ixed their seals 
on the date set forth above. 
 

The persons whose signatures appear below hereby ce rtify that 
they are authorized to execute this surety bond on behalf of the 
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Principal and Surety(ies) and that the wording of t his surety bond 
is identical to the wording specified in Chapter 5,  Appendix A, Part 
III of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules  and Regulations, 
as such regulations were constituted on the date th is bond was 
executed. 
 
 
PRINCIPAL 
 
[Signature(s)] 
[Name(s)] 
 
[Title(s)] 
 
[Corporate seal] 
 
 
CORPORATE SURETY(IES) 
 
[Name and address] 
 
State of incorporation: 
 
Liability limit:  $ 
 
[Signature(s)] 
 
[Name(s) and title(s)] 
 
[Corporate seal] 
 
[For every co-surety, provide signature(s), corpora te seal, and 
other information in the same manner as for Surety above.] 
 
Bond premium:  $____________________________ 
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 PERFORMANCE BOND 
 
Date bond executed: 
 
Effective date: 
 
Principal: [legal name and business address of owne r or operator] 
 
Type of organization: [insert "individual," "joint venture," 
"partnership," or "corporation"] 
 
State of incorporation: 
 
Surety(ies): [name(s) and business address(es)] 
 
EPA Identification Number, name, address, and closu re and/or post-
closure amount(s) for each facility guaranteed by t his bond 
[indicate closure and post-closure amounts 
separately]:______________________________ 
 
Total penal sum of bond: $ ________________________ ____________ 
 
Surety's bond number: _____________________________ ____________ 
 
          Know All Persons By These Presents, That we, the Principal 
and Surety(ies) hereto are firmly bound to the Wyom ing Department of 
Environmental Quality (hereinafter called DEQ), in the above penal 
sum for the payment of which we bind ourselves, our  heirs, 
executors, administrators, successors, and assigns jointly and 
severally; provided that, where the Surety(ies) are  corporations 
acting as co-sureties, we, the Sureties, bind ourse lves in such sum 
"jointly and severally" only for the purpose of all owing a joint 
action or actions against any or all of us, and for  all other 
purposes each Surety binds itself, jointly and seve rally with the 
Principal, for the payment of such sum only as is s et forth opposite 
the name of such Surety, but if no limit of liabili ty is indicated, 
the limit of liability shall be the full amount of the penal sum. 
 
          Whereas said Principal is required, under  the Wyoming 
Environmental Quality Act (EQA), to have a permit i n order to own or 
operate each hazardous waste management facility id entified above, 
and 
 
          Whereas said Principal is required to pro vide financial 
assurance for closure, or closure and post-closure care, as a 
condition of the permit, and 
 
          Whereas said Principal shall establish a standby trust 
fund as is required when a surety bond is used to p rovide such 
financial assurance; 
 
          Now, Therefore, the conditions of this ob ligation are such 
that if the Principal shall faithfully perform clos ure, whenever 
required to do so, of each facility for which this bond guarantees 
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closure, in accordance with the closure plan and ot her requirements 
of the permit as such plan and permit may be amende d, pursuant to 
all applicable laws, statutes, rules, and regulatio ns, as such laws, 
statutes, rules, and regulations may be amended,  
 
          And, if the Principal shall faithfully pe rform post-
closure care of each facility for which this bond g uarantees post-
closure care, in accordance with the post-closure p lan and other 
requirements of the permit, as such plan and permit  may be amended, 
pursuant to all applicable laws, statutes, rules, a nd regulations, 
as such laws, statutes, rules, and regulations may be amended,  
 
          Or, if the Principal shall provide altern ate financial 
assurance as specified in Chapter 5, Section 1 of t he Wyoming 
Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regulations, a nd obtain the DEQ 
Director's written approval of such assurance, with in 90 days after 
the date notice of cancellation is received by both  the Principal 
and the DEQ director from the Surety(ies), then thi s obligation 
shall be null and void, otherwise it is to remain i n full force and 
effect. 
 
          The Surety(ies) shall become liable on th is bond 
obligation only when the Principal has failed to fu lfill the 
conditions described above. 
 
          Upon notification by the DEQ Director tha t the Principal 
has been found in violation of the closure requirem ents of Chapter 
10 of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regulations, 
for a facility for which this bond guarantees perfo rmance of 
closure, the Surety(ies) shall either perform closu re in accordance 
with the closure plan and other permit requirements  or place the 
closure amount guaranteed for the facility into the  standby trust 
fund as directed by the DEQ Director. 
 
          Upon notification by the DEQ director tha t the Principal 
has been found in violation of the post-closure req uirements of 
Chapter 10 of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Managemen t Rules and 
Regulations for a facility for which this bond guar antees 
performance of post-closure care, the Surety(ies) s hall either 
perform post-closure care in accordance with the po st-closure plan 
and other permit requirements or place the post-clo sure amount 
guaranteed for the facility into the standby trust fund as directed 
by the DEQ Director. 
 
          Upon notification by the DEQ Director tha t the Principal 
has failed to provide alternate financial assurance  as specified in 
Chapter 5, Section 1 of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste  Management Rules 
and Regulations, and obtain written approval of suc h assurance from 
the DEQ Director during the 90 days following recei pt by both the 
Principal and the DEQ Director of a notice of cance llation of the 
bond, the Surety(ies) shall place funds in the amou nt guaranteed for 
the facility(ies) into the standby trust fund as di rected by the DEQ 
Director. 
 
          The surety(ies) hereby waive(s) notificat ion of amendments 
to closure plans, permits, applicable laws, statute s, rules, and 
regulations and agrees that no such amendment shall  in any way 
alleviate its (their) obligation on this bond. 
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          The liability of the Surety(ies) shall no t be discharged 
by any payment or succession of payments hereunder,  unless and until 
such payment or payments shall amount in the aggreg ate to the penal 
sum of the bond, but in no event shall the obligati on of the 
Surety(ies) hereunder exceed the amount of said pen al sum.  
 
          The Surety(ies) may cancel the bond by se nding notice of 
cancellation by certified mail to the owner or oper ator and to the 
DEQ Director provided, however that cancellation sh all not occur 
during the 120 days beginning on the date of receip t of the notice 
of cancellation by both the Principal and the DEQ D irector, as 
evidenced by the return receipts. 
 
          The principal may terminate this bond by sending written 
notice to the Surety(ies), provided, however, that no such notice 
shall become effective until the Surety(ies) receiv e(s) written 
authorization for termination of the bond by the DE Q Director. 
 
          [The following paragraph is an OPTIONAL rider that may be 
included but is not required.] 
 
          Principal and Surety(ies) hereby agree to  adjust the penal 
sum of the bond yearly so that it guarantees a new closure and/or 
post-closure amount, provided that the penal sum do es not increase 
by more than twenty (20) percent in any one year, a nd no decrease in 
the penal sum takes place without the written permi ssion of the DEQ 
Director. 
 
          In Witness Whereof, The Principal and Sur ety(ies) have 
executed this Performance Bond and have affixed the ir seals on the 
date set forth above. 
 
          The persons whose signatures appear below  hereby certify 
that they are authorized to execute this surety bon d on behalf of 
the Principal and Surety(ies) and that the wording of this surety 
bond is identical to the wording specified in Chapt er 5, Appendix A, 
Part IV of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management R ules and 
Regulations, as such regulation was constituted on the date this 
bond was executed. 
 
PRINCIPAL 
 
[Signature(s)]  
 
[Name(s)] 
 
[Title(s)] 
 
[Corporate seal] 
 
CORPORATE SURETY(IES) 
 
[Name and address] 
 
State of incorporation: 
 
Liability limit: $ 
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[Signature(s)] 
 
[Name(s) and title(s)] 
 
[Corporate seal] 
 
[For every co-surety, provide signature(s), corpora te seal, and 
other information in the same manner as for Surety above.] 
 
Bond premium: $____________________________________ __  
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 IRREVOCABLE STANDBY LETTER OF CREDIT 
 
Director 
 
Department of Environmental Quality 
 
          Dear Sir or Madam:  We hereby establish o ur Irrevocable 
Standby Letter of Credit No.__________ in your favo r, at the request 
and for the account of [owner's or operator's name and address] up 
to the aggregate amount of [in words] U.S. dollars $__________, 
available upon presentation [insert, if more than o ne Director is a 
beneficiary, "by any one of you"] of 
 
          (1) your sight draft, bearing reference t o this letter of 
credit 
No.___________, and 
 
          (2) your signed statement reading as foll ows:  "I certify 
that the amount of the draft is payable pursuant to  regulations 
issued under authority of the Wyoming Environmental  Quality Act." 
 
          This letter of credit is effective as of [date] and shall 
expire on [date at least 1 year later], but such ex piration date 
shall be automatically extended for a period of [at  least 1 year] on 
[date] and on each successive expiration date, unle ss, at least 120 
days before the current expiration date, we notify both you and 
[owner's or operator's name] by certified mail that  we have decided 
not to extend this letter of credit beyond the curr ent expiration 
date.  In the event you are so notified, any unused  portion of the 
credit shall be available upon presentation of your  sight draft for 
120 days after the date of receipt by both you and [owner's or 
operator's name], as shown on the signed return rec eipts. 
 
          Whenever this letter of credit is drawn o n under and in 
compliance with the terms of this credit, we shall duly honor such 
draft upon presentation to us, and we shall deposit  the amount of 
the draft directly into the standby trust fund of [ owner's or 
operator's name] in accordance with your instructio ns. 
 
          We certify that the wording of this lette r of credit is 
identical to the wording specified in Chapter 5, Ap pendix A, Part V 
of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and  Regulations, as 
such regulations were constituted on the date shown  immediately 
below. 
 
[Signature(s) and title(s) of official(s) of issuin g institution] 
[Date] 
 
          This credit is subject to [insert "the mo st recent edition 
of the Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary  Credits, 
published and copyrighted by the International Cham ber of Commerce," 
or "the Uniform Commercial Code"]. 
 
 
[Name(s) and title(s)] 
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[Corporate seal] 
 
[For every co-surety, provide signature(s), corpora te seal, and 
other information in the same manner as for Surety above.] 
 
Bond premium: $____________________________________  
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 CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE FOR CLOSURE OR POST-CLOSURE CARE 
 
Name and Address of Insurer (herein called the "Ins urer"):  
 
 
Name and Address of Insured (herein called the "Ins ured"):  
 
 
Facilities Covered:  [List for each facility:  The EPA 
Identification Number, name, address, and the amoun t of insurance 
for closure and/or the amount for post-closure care  (these amounts 
for all facilities covered must total the face amou nt shown below).] 
 
Face Amount:  
 
Policy Number:  
 
Effective Date:  
 
          The Insurer hereby certifies that it has issued to the 
Insured the policy of insurance identified above to  provide 
financial assurance for [insert "closure" or "closu re and post-
closure care" or "post-closure care"] for the facil ities identified 
above.  The Insurer further warrants that such poli cy conforms in 
all respects with the requirements of Chapter 5, Se ction 1(d)(iv) 
and (v) of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management R ules and 
Regulations, as applicable and as such regulations were constituted 
on the date shown immediately below.  It is agreed that any 
provision of the policy inconsistent with such regu lations is hereby 
amended to eliminate such inconsistency. 
 
          Whenever requested by the Director of the  Department of 
Environmental Quality, the Insurer agrees to furnis h to the Director 
a duplicate original of the policy listed above, in cluding all 
endorsements thereon. 
 
          I hereby certify that the wording of this  certificate is 
identical to the wording specified in Chapter 5, Ap pendix A, Part VI 
of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and  Regulations, as 
such regulations were constituted on the date shown  immediately 
below. 
 
[Authorized signature for Insurer] 
 
[Name of person signing] 
 
[Title of person signing] 
 
Signature of witness or notary:  
 
[Date] 
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 LETTER FROM CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER  
 
[Address to Director of every Region in which facil ities for which 
financial responsibility is to be demonstrated thro ugh the financial 
test are located.]  
 
          I am the chief financial officer of [name  and address of 
firm].  This letter is in support of this firm's us e of the 
financial test to demonstrate financial assurance f or closure and/or 
post-closure costs, as specified in Chapter 5, Sect ion 1 of the 
Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regula tions.  
 
          [Fill out the following five paragraphs r egarding 
facilities and associated cost estimates.  If your firm has no 
facilities that belong in a particular paragraph, w rite "None" in 
the space indicated.  For each facility, include it s EPA 
Identification Number, name, address, and current c losure and/or 
post-closure cost estimates.  Identify each cost es timate as to 
whether it is for closure or post-closure care.]  
 
          1. This firm is the owner or operator of the following 
facilities for which financial assurance for closur e or post-closure 
care is demonstrated through the financial test spe cified in Chapter 
5, Section 1 of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Managem ent Rules and 
Regulations.  The current closure and/or post-closu re cost estimates 
covered by the test are shown for each 
facility:________________________________________. 
 
          2. This firm guarantees, through the guar antee specified 
in Chapter 5, Section 1 of the Wyoming Hazardous Wa ste Management 
Rules and Regulations, the closure or post-closure care of the 
following facilities owned or operated by the guara nteed party.  The 
current cost estimates for the closure or post-clos ure care so 
guaranteed are shown for each facility: ___________ _______________. 
 The firm identified above is [insert one or more:  (1) The direct 
or higher-tier parent corporation of the owner or o perator; (2) 
owned by the same parent corporation as the parent corporation of 
the owner or operator, and receiving the following value in 
consideration of this guarantee _________________; or (3) engaged in 
the following substantial business relationship wit h the owner or 
operator ________________, and receiving the follow ing value in 
consideration of this guarantee _________________.  [Attach a 
written description of the business relationship or  a copy of the 
contract establishing such relationship to this let ter]. 
 

3.  In States where EPA is not administering the fi nancial 
requirements of subpart H of [40 CFR part 264 or 26 5], this firm, as 
owner or operator or guarantor, is demonstrating fi nancial assurance 
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for the closure or post-closure care of the followi ng facilities 
through the use of a test equivalent or substantial ly equivalent to 
the financial test specified in subpart H of [40 CF R parts 264 and 
265].  The current closure and/or post-closure cost  estimates 
covered by such a test are shown for each facility:  
________________________________________. 
 
          4. This firm is the owner or operator of the following 
hazardous waste management facilities for which fin ancial assurance 
for closure or, if a disposal facility, post-closur e care, is not 
demonstrated either to EPA or a State through the f inancial test or 
any other financial assurance mechanism specified i n Chapter 5, 
Section 1 of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management  Rules and 
Regulations or equivalent or substantially equivale nt State 
mechanisms.  The current closure and/or post-closur e cost estimates 
not covered by such financial assurance are shown f or each 
facility:______________________________________. 
 

5.  This firm is the owner or operator of the follo wing UIC 
facilities for which financial assurance for pluggi ng and 
abandonment is required under Part 144 of Code of F ederal 
Regulations.  The current closure cost estimates as  required by [40 
CFR 144.62] are shown for each facility: 
_________________________________________. 
 
          This firm [insert "is required" or "is no t required"] to 
file a Form 10K with the Securities and Exchange Co mmission (SEC) 
for the latest fiscal year.  
 
          The fiscal year of this firm ends on [mon th, day]. The 
figures for the following items marked with an aste risk are derived 
from this firm's independently audited, year-end fi nancial 
statements for the latest completed fiscal year, en ded [date].  
 
[Fill in Alternative I if the criteria of Chapter 5 , Section 
1(d)(v)(A)(I) of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Manage ment Rules and 
Regulations are used.  Fill in Alternative II if th e criteria of 
Chapter 5, Section 1(d)(v)(A)(II) of the Wyoming Ha zardous Waste 
Management Rules and Regulations are used.] 
 
 

Alternative I  

1. Sum of current closure and post-closure cost est imates [total of all 
cost estimates shown in the five paragraphs above] 

 $ ________________ 

*2. Total liabilities [if any portion of the closur e or post-closure cost 
estimates is included in total liabilities, you may  deduct the amount of 
that portion from this line and add that amount to lines 3 and 4] 

 $ ________________ 

*3. Tangible net worth $ ________________ 

*4. Net worth $ ________________ 

*5. Current assets $ ________________ 

*6. Current liabilities $ ________________ 

7. Net working capital [line 5 minus line 6] $ ____ ____________ 

*8. The sum of net income plus depreciation, $ ____ ____________ 
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depletion, and amortization 

*9. Total assets in U.S. (required only if less tha n 
90% of firm's assets are located in the U.S.) 

$ ________________ 

 Yes NO 

10. Is line 3 at least $10 million? ________ ______ _ 

11. Is line 3 at least 6 times line 1? ________ ___ ____ 

12. Is line 7 at least 6 times line 1? ________ ___ ____ 

*13. Are at least 90% of firm's assets located in 
the U.S.?  If not, complete line 14 

________ _______ 

14. Is line 9 at least 6 times line 1? ________ ___ ____ 

15. Is line 2 divided by line 4 less  
than 2.0? 

________ _______ 

16. Is line 8 divided by line 2 greater  
than 0.1? 

________ _______ 

17. Is line 5 divided by line 6 greater  
than 1.5?      

________ _______ 

 
 
 
   

Alternative II  
 
1. Sum of current closure and post-closure cost est imates [total of all 
cost estimates shown in the four paragraphs above] 
 
 

 
$ ________________ 

 
2. Current bond rating of most recent issuance of 
this firm and name of rating service 

 
 

 
 

 
$ ________________ 

 
3. Date of issuance of bond. 

 
  ________________ 

 
4. Date of maturity of bond.  

 
  ________________ 

 
*5. Tangible net worth [if any portion of the closu re and post-closure 
cost estimates is included in "total liabilities" o n your firm's 
financial statements, you may add the amount of tha t portion to this 
line] 
 
 

 
$ ________________ 

 
*6. Total assets in U.S. (required only if less tha n 90% of firm's assets 
are located in the U.S.) 
 
 

 
$ ________________ 

 
 

 
Yes 

 
NO 

 
7. Is line 5 at least $10 million? 

 
________ 

 
________ 

 
8. Is line 5 at least 6 times line 1? 

 
________ 

 
________ 

 
*9. Are at least 90% of firm's assets located in th e 
U.S.? If not, complete line 10. 

 
________ 

 
________ 

 
10. Is line 6 at least 6 times line 1? 

 
________ 

 
________ 

 



 
 

5-A-21 
 
 

I hereby certify that the wording of this letter is  
identical to the wording specified in Chapter 5, Ap pendix A, Part 
VII of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules  and Regulations, 
as such regulations were constituted on the date sh own immediately 
below. 
 
[Signature] 
 
[Name] 
 
[Title] 
 
[Date] 
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Appendix A - Financial Assurance Instruments, conti nued: 

 
Part VIII - Letter From Chief Financial Officer for  Liability 

Insurance and/or Closure and Post-Closure Care:  
 
 

LETTER FROM CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER 
 
[Address to Director]  
 
          I am the chief financial officer of [firm 's name and 
address].  This letter is in support of the use of the financial 
test to demonstrate financial responsibility for li ability coverage 
[insert "and closure and/or post-closure care" if a pplicable] as 
specified in Chapter 5, Section 1 of the Wyoming Ha zardous Waste 
Management Rules and Regulations. 
 
          [Fill out the following paragraphs regard ing facilities 
and liability coverage. If there are no facilities that belong in a 
particular paragraph, write "None" in the space ind icated.  For each 
facility, include its EPA Identification Number, na me, and address.] 
 
          The firm identified above is the owner or  operator of the 
following facilities for which liability coverage f or [insert 
"sudden" or "nonsudden" or "both sudden and nonsudd en"] accidental 
occurrences is being demonstrated through the finan cial test 
specified in Chapter 5, Section:______________ of t he Wyoming 
Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regulations. 
 
          The firm identified above guarantees, thr ough the 
guarantee specified in Chapter 5, Section 1, of the  Wyoming 
Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regulations, l iability coverage 
for [insert "sudden" or "nonsudden" or "both sudden  and nonsudden"] 
accidental occurrences at the following facilities owned or operated 
by the following:___________.  The firm identified above is [insert 
one or more:  (1) The direct or higher-tier parent corporation of 
the owner or operator; (2) owned by the same parent  corporation as 
the parent corporation of the owner or operator, an d receiving the 
following value in consideration of this guarantee ___________; or 
(3) engaged in the following substantial business r elationship with 
the owner or operator ___________, and receiving th e following value 
in consideration of this 
guarantee ___________. [Attach a written descriptio n of the business 
relationship or a copy of the contract establishing  such 
relationship to this letter.] 
 
          [If you are using the financial test to d emonstrate 
coverage of both liability and closure and post-clo sure care, fill 
in the following four paragraphs regarding faciliti es and associated 
closure and post-closure cost estimates.  If there are no facilities 
that belong in a particular paragraph, write "None"  in the space 
indicated.  For each facility, include its EPA Iden tification 
Number, name, address, and current closure and/or p ost-closure cost 
estimates.  Identify each cost estimate as to wheth er it is for 
closure or post-closure care.] 
 
          1. The firm identified above owns or oper ates the 
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following facilities for which financial assurance for closure or 
post-closure care or liability coverage is demonstr ated through the 
financial test specified in Chapter 5, Section 1 of  the Wyoming 
Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regulations.  The current 
closure and/or post-closure cost estimates covered by the test are 
shown for each  
facility:__________. 
   
          2. The firm identified above guarantees, through the 
guarantee specified in Chapter 5, Section 1 of the Wyoming Hazardous 
Waste Management Rules and Regulations, the closure  and post-closure 
care or liability coverage of the following facilit ies owned or 
operated by the guaranteed party.  The current cost  estimates for 
the closure or post-closure care so guaranteed are shown for each 
facility:__________________. 
 
          3.  In States where EPA is not administer ing the financial 
requirements of subpart H of [40 CFR parts 264 and 265], this firm 
is demonstrating financial assurance for the closur e or post-closure 
care of the following facilities through the use of  a test 
equivalent or substantially equivalent to the finan cial test 
specified in subpart H or [40 CFR parts 264 and 265 ].  The current 
closure or post-closure cost estimates covered by s uch a test are 
shown for each facility: ____________. 
 
          4. The firm identified above owns or oper ates the 
following hazardous waste management facilities for  which financial 
assurance for closure or, if a disposal facility, p ost-closure care, 
is not demonstrated either to EPA or a State throug h the financial 
test or any other financial assurance mechanisms sp ecified in 
subpart H of [40 CFR parts 264 and 265] or equivale nt or 
substantially equivalent State mechanisms.  The cur rent closure 
and/or post-closure cost estimates not covered by s uch financial 
assurance are shown for each facility: ____________ __________. 
 
          5. This firm is the owner or operator or guarantor of the 
following UIC facilities for which financial assura nce for plugging 
and abandonment is required under [40 CFR Part 144]  and is assured 
through a financial test.   The current closure cos t estimates as 
required by [40 CFR 144.62] are shown for each faci lity: 
_________________________. 
 

This firm [insert "is required" or "is not required "] to 
file a Form 10K with the Securities and Exchange Co mmission (SEC) 
for the latest fiscal year. 
 

The fiscal year of this firm ends on [month, day]. The 
figures for the following items marked with an aste risk are derived 
from this firm's independently audited, year-end fi nancial 
statements for the latest completed fiscal year, en ded [date]. 
 
[Fill in part A if you are using the financial test  to demonstrate 
coverage only for the liability requirements.] 
 
 Part A. Liability Coverage for Accidental Occurren ces 
 
[Fill in Alternative I if the criteria of Chapter 5 , Section 
1(h)(vi)(A)(I) of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Manag ement Rules and 
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Regulations are used.  Fill in Alternative II if th e criteria of 
Chapter 5, Section 1(h)(vi)(A)(II) of the Wyoming H azardous Waste 
Management Rules and Regulations are used.] 
 

 
Alternative I 

 
1.  Amount of annual aggregate liability coverage t o 
be demonstrated. 

 
$ ________________ 

 
*2.  Current assets. 

 
$ ________________ 

 
*3.  Current liabilities. 

 
$ ________________ 

 
4.  Net working capital (line 2 minus 
line 3). 

 
$_________________ 

 
*5.  Tangible net worth. 

 
$ ________________ 

 
*6.  If less than 90% of assets are located in the 
U.S., give total U.S. assets. 

 
$ ________________ 

 
 

 
 Yes 

 
NO 

 
7.  Is line 5 at least $10 million? 

 
________ 

 
_______ 

 
8.  Is line 4 at least 6 times line 1? 

 
________ 

 
_______ 

 
9.  Is line 5 at least 6 times line 1? 

 
________ 

 
_______ 

 
*10.  Are at least 90% of assets located in the 
U.S.?  If not, complete line 11. 

 
________ 

 
_______ 

 
11.  Is line 6 at least 6 times line 1? 

 
________ 

 
_______ 

 
 

Alternative II 
 
1. Amount of annual aggregate liability. 

 
$ ________________ 

 
2. Current bond rating of most recent issuance and 
name of rating service. 

 
$ ________________ 

 
3. Date of issuance of bond. 

 
__________________ 

 
4. Date of maturity of bond. 

 
__________________ 

 
*5. Tangible net worth. 

 
$_________________ 

 
*6. Total assets in U.S. (Required only if less tha n 
90% of assets are located in the U.S.). 

 
$ ________________ 

 
 

 
Yes 

 
NO 

 
7. Is line 5 at least $10 million? 

 
________ 

 
_______ 

 
8. Is line 5 at least 6 times line 1? 

 
________ 

 
_______ 

 
9. Are at least 90% of assets located in the U.S.? 
If not, complete line 10. 

 
________ 

 
_______ 

 
10. Is line 6 at least 6 times line 1? 

 
________ 

 
_______ 
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[Fill in part B if you are using the financial test  to demonstrate 
assurance of both liability coverage and closure or  post-closure 
care.] 
 
 Part B.  Closure or Post-Closure Care  
 and Liability Coverage 
 
[Fill in Alternative I if the criteria of Chapter 5 , Section 
1(d)(v)(A)(I) and Section 1(h)(vi)(A)(I) of the Wyo ming Hazardous 
Waste Management Rules and Regulations are used.  F ill in 
Alternative II if the criteria of Chapter 5, Sectio n 1(d)(v)(A)(II) 
and Section 1(h)(vi)(A)(II) of the Wyoming Hazardou s Waste 
Management Rules and Regulations are used.] 
 

 
Alternative I 

 
1. Sum of current closure and post closure cost est imates 
(total of all cost estimates listed above). 

 
$ __________ 

 
2. Amount of annual aggregate liability coverage to  be 
demonstrated. 

 
$ __________ 

 
3. Sum of lines 1 and 2. 

 
$ __________ 

 
*4. Total liabilities (if any portion of your closu re or 
post-closure cost estimates is included in your tot al 
liabilities, you may deduct that portion from this line 
and add that amount to lines 5 and 6). 

 
$ __________ 

 
*5. Tangible net worth. 

 
$ __________ 

 
*6. Net worth. 

 
$ __________ 

 
*7. Current assets. 

 
$ __________ 

 
*8. Current liabilities. 

 
$ __________ 

 
9. Net working capital (line 7 minus line 8). 

 
$ __________ 

 
*10. The sum of net income plus depreciation, deple tion, 
and amortization. 

 
$ __________ 

 
*11. Total assets in U.S. (required only if less th an 90% 
of assets are located in the U.S.) 

 
$ __________ 

 
 

 
Yes 

 
NO 

 
12. Is line 5 at least $10 million? 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 

 
13. Is line 5 at least 6 times line 3? 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 

 
14. Is line 9 at least 6 times line 3? 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 

 
*15. Are at least 90% of assets located in the U.S. ? If 
not, complete line 16. 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 

 
16. Is line 11 at least 6 times line 3? 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 

 
17. Is line 4 divided by line 6 less than 2.0? 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 

 
18. Is line 10 divided by line 4 greater than 0.1? 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 
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19. Is line 7 divided by line 8 greater tan 1.5? 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 

 
 

 
Alternative II 

 
1. Sum of current closure and post closure cost est imates 
(total of all cost estimates listed above). 

 
$ _________ 

 
2. Amount of annual aggregate liability coverage to  be 
demonstrated. 

 
$ _________ 

 
3. Sum of lines 1 and 2. 

 
$ _________ 

 
4. Current bond rating of most recent issuance and name of 
rating service. 

 
$ _________ 

 
5. Date of issuance of bond. 

 
  _________ 

 
6. Date of maturity of bond. 

 
  _________ 

 
*7. Tangible net worth (if any portion of the closu re or 
post-closure cost estimates is included in Atotal 
liabilities@ on you financial statements you may ad d that 
portion to this line). 

 
$ _________ 

 
*8. Total assets in the U.S. (required only if less  than 
90% of assets are located in the U.S.). 

 
$ _________ 

 
 

 
Yes 

 
NO 

 
9. Is line 7 at leaste $10 million? 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 

 
10. Is line 7 at least 6 times line 3? 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 

 
*11. Are at least 90% of asets located in the U.S.?  If 
not, complete line 12. 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 

 
12. Is line 8 at least 6 times line 3? 

 
_____ 

 
_____ 

 
 

I hereby certify that the wording of this letter is  
identical to the wording specified in Chapter 5, Ap pendix A, Part 
VIII of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rule s and 
Regulations, as such regulations were constituted o n the date shown 
immediately below. 
 
[Signature] _______________________________________ _________ 
 
[Name] ____________________________________________ _________ 
 
[Title] ___________________________________________ _________ 
 
[Date] ____________________________________________ _________ 
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 CORPORATE GUARANTEE FOR CLOSURE OR POST-CLOSURE CARE 
 

          Guarantee made this [date] by [name of gu aranteeing 
entity], a business corporation organized under the  laws of the 
State of [insert name of State], herein referred to  as guarantor.  
This guarantee is made on behalf of the [owner or o perator] of 
[business address], which is [one of the following:   "our 
subsidiary"; "a subsidiary of [name and address of common parent 
corporation], of which guarantor is a subsidiary"; or "an entity 
with which guarantor has a substantial business rel ationship", as 
defined in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of the Wyomin g Hazardous Waste 
Management Rules and Regulations to the Wyoming Dep artment of 
Environmental Quality (DEQ). 
 

Recitals 
 
          1. Guarantor meets or exceeds the financi al test criteria 
and agrees to comply with the reporting requirement s for guarantors 
as specified in Chapter 5, Section 1(d)(v) of the W yoming Hazardous 
Waste Management Rules and Regulations. 
 
          2. [Owner or operator] owns or operates t he following 
hazardous waste management facility(ies) covered by  this guarantee: 
 [List for each facility:  EPA Identification Numbe r, name, and 
address. Indicate for each whether guarantee is for  closure, post-
closure care, or both.] 
 
          3. "Closure plans" and "post-closure plan s" as used below 
refer to the plans maintained as required by Chapte r 10, Section 7, 
and Chapter 11, Section 9 of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management 
Rules and Regulations for the closure and post-clos ure care of 
facilities as identified above. 
 
          4. For value received from [owner or oper ator], guarantor 
guarantees to DEQ that in the event that [owner or operator] fails 
to perform [insert "closure," "post-closure care" o r "closure and 
post-closure care"] of the above facility(ies) in a ccordance with 
the closure or post-closure plans and other permit or interim status 
requirements whenever required to do so, the guaran tor shall do so 
or establish a trust fund as specified in Chapter 5 , Section 1 of 
the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Re gulations, as 
applicable, in the name of [owner or operator] in t he amount of the 
current closure or post-closure cost estimates as s pecified in 
Chapter 5, Section 1 of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste  Management Rules 
and Regulations. 
 
          5. Guarantor agrees that if, at the end o f any fiscal year 
before termination of this guarantee, the guarantor  fails to meet 
the financial test criteria, guarantor shall send w ithin 90 days, by 
certified mail, notice to the DEQ Director and to [ owner or 
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operator] that he intends to provide alternate fina ncial assurance 
as specified in Chapter 5, Section 1 of the Wyoming  Hazardous Waste 
Management Rules and Regulations, as applicable, in  the name of 
[owner or operator].  Within 120 days after the end  of such fiscal 
year, the guarantor shall establish such financial assurance unless 
[owner or operator] has done so. 
 
          6. The guarantor agrees to notify the DEQ  Director by 
certified mail, of a voluntary or involuntary proce eding under Title 
11 (Bankruptcy), U.S. Code, naming guarantor as deb tor, within ten 
(10) days after commencement of the proceeding. 
 
          7. Guarantor agrees that within 30 days a fter being 
notified by the DEQ Director of a determination tha t guarantor no 
longer meets the financial test criteria or that he  is disallowed 
from continuing as a guarantor of closure or post-c losure care, he 
shall establish alternate financial assurance as sp ecified in 
Chapter 5, Section 1 of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste  Management Rules 
and Regulations, as applicable, in the name of [own er or operator] 
unless [owner or operator] has done so. 
 
          8. Guarantor agrees to remain bound under  this guarantee 
notwithstanding any or all of the following: amendm ent or 
modification of the closure or post-closure plan, a mendment or 
modification of the permit, the extension or reduct ion of the time 
of performance of closure or post-closure, or any o ther modification 
or alteration of an obligation of the owner or oper ator pursuant to 
Chapters 10 and 11 of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste M anagement Rules 
and Regulations. 
 
          9. Guarantor agrees to remain bound under  this guarantee 
for so long as [owner or operator] must comply with  the applicable 
financial assurance requirements of Chapter 5, Sect ion 1 of the 
Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regula tions for the 
above-listed facilities, except as provided in para graph 10 of this 
agreement. 
 
          10.  [Insert the following language if th e guarantor is 
(a) direct or higher-tier corporate parent, or (b) a firm whose 
parent corporation is also the parent corporation o f the owner or 
operator]: 
 
          Guarantor may terminate this guarantee by  sending notice 
by certified mail to the Director(s) for the State( s) in which the 
facility(ies) is(are) located and to [owner or oper ator], provided 
that this guarantee may not be terminated unless an d until [the 
owner or operator] obtains, and the Director(s) app rove(s), 
alternate closure and/or post-closure care coverage  complying with 
Chapter 5, Section 1(d) of the Wyoming Hazardous Wa ste Management 
Rules and Regulations. 
 
          [Insert the following language if the gua rantor is a firm 
qualifying as a guarantor due to its "substantial b usiness 
relationship" with its owner or operator] 
 
           Guarantor may terminate this guarantee 1 20 days following 
the receipt of notification, through certified mail , by the 
Director(s) for the State(s) in which the facility( ies) is(are) 
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located and by [the owner or operator]. 
 
          11. Guarantor agrees that if [owner or op erator] fails to 
provide alternate financial assurance as specified in Chapter 5, 
Section 1 of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management  Rules and 
Regulations, as applicable, and obtain written appr oval of such 
assurance from the DEQ Director within 90 days afte r a notice of 
cancellation by the guarantor is received by the DE Q Director from 
guarantor, guarantor shall provide such alternate f inancial 
assurance in the name of [owner or operator]. 
 
          12. Guarantor expressly waives notice of acceptance of 
this guarantee by the DEQ or by [owner or operator] . Guarantor also 
expressly waives notice of amendments or modificati ons of the 
closure and/or post-closure plan and of amendments or modifications 
of the facility permit(s). 
 
          I hereby certify that the wording of this  guarantee is 
identical to the wording specified in Chapter 5, Ap pendix A, Part IX 
of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and  Regulations, as 
such regulations were constituted on the date first  above written. 
 
Effective date: 
 
[Name of guarantor] 
 
[Authorized signature for guarantor] 
 
[Name of person signing] 
 
[Title of person signing] 
 
Signature of witness or notary: 
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GUARANTEE FOR LIABILITY COVERAGE 
 
         Guarantee made this [date] by [name of gua ranteeing 
entity], a business corporation organized under the  laws of [if 
incorporated within the United States insert "the S tate of 
___________ " and insert name of State; if incorpor ated outside the 
United States insert the name of the country in whi ch incorporated, 
the principal place of business within the United S tates, and the 
name and address of the registered agent in the Sta te of the 
principal place of business], herein referred to as  guarantor.  This 
guarantee is made on behalf of [owner or operator] of [business 
address], which is one of the following:  " our sub sidiary;" "a 
subsidiary of [name and address of common parent co rporation], of 
which guarantor is a subsidiary;" or "an entity wit h which guarantor 
has a substantial business relationship, as defined  in Chapter 1, 
Section 1(f) of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Managem ent Rules and 
Regulations, to any and all third parties who have sustained or may 
sustain bodily injury or property damage caused by [sudden and/or 
nonsudden] accidental occurrences arising from oper ation of the 
facility(ies) covered by this guarantee. 
 

Recitals 
 
          1. Guarantor meets or exceeds the financi al test criteria 
and agrees to comply with the reporting requirement s for guarantors 
as specified in Chapter 5, Section 1(h)(vii) of the  Wyoming 
Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regulations. 
 
          2. [Owner or operator] owns or operates t he following 
hazardous waste management facility(ies) covered by  this guarantee: 
 [List for each facility:  EPA Identification Numbe r, name, and 
address; and if guarantor is incorporated outside t he United States 
list the name and address of the guarantor's regist ered agent in 
each State.]  This corporate guarantee satisfies RC RA third-party 
liability requirements for [insert "sudden" or "non sudden" or "both 
sudden and nonsudden"] accidental occurrences in ab ove-named owner 
or operator facilities for coverage in the amount o f [insert dollar 
amount] for each occurrence and [insert dollar amou nt] annual 
aggregate. 
 
          3. For value received from [owner or oper ator], guarantor 
guarantees to any and all third parties who have su stained or may 
sustain bodily injury or property damage caused by [sudden and/or 
nonsudden] accidental occurrences arising from oper ations of the 
facility(ies) covered by this guarantee that in the  event that 
[owner or operator] fails to satisfy a judgment or award based on a 
determination of liability for bodily injury or pro perty damage to 
third parties caused by [sudden and/or nonsudden] a ccidental 
occurrences, arising from the operation of the abov e-named 
facilities, or fails to pay an amount agreed to in settlement of a 
claim arising from or alleged to arise from such in jury or damage, 
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the guarantor will satisfy such judgment(s), award( s) or settlement 
agreement(s) up to the limits of coverage identifie d above.  
 

4. Such obligation does not apply to any of the fol lowing: 
 
  (a) Bodily injury or property damage for which [i nsert 
owner or operator] is obligated to pay damages by r eason of the 
assumption of liability in a contract or agreement.   This exclusion 
does not apply to liability for damages that [inser t owner or 
operator] would be obligated to pay in the absence of the contract 
or agreement. 
 
  (b) Any obligation of [insert owner or operator] under a 
workers' compensation, disability benefits, or unem ployment 
compensation law or any similar law. 
 
  (c) Bodily injury to: 
 
   (1) An employee of [insert owner or operator] 
arising from, and in the course of, employment by [ insert owner or 
operator]; or  
 
   (2) The spouse, child, parent, brother or sister  
of that employee as a consequence of, or arising fr om, and in the 
course of employment by [insert owner or operator].  This exclusion 
applies: 
 
    (A) Whether [insert owner or operator] may 
be liable as an employer or in any other capacity; and 
 
    (B) To any obligation to share damages with 
or repay another person who must pay damages becaus e of the injury 
to persons identified in paragraphs (1) and (2).  
 
  (d) Bodily injury or property damage arising out of the 
ownership, maintenance, use, or entrustment to othe rs of any 
aircraft, motor vehicle or watercraft. 
 
  (e) Property damage to: 
 
   (1) Any property owned, rented, or occupied by 
[insert owner or operator]; 
 
   (2) Premises that are sold, given away or 
abandoned by [insert owner or operator] if the prop erty damage 
arises out of any part of those premises; 
 
   (3) Property loaned to [insert owner or operator ]; 
 
   (4) Personal property in the care, custody or 
control of [insert owner or operator]; 
 
   (5) That particular part of real property on whi ch 
[insert owner or operator] or any contractors or su bcontractors 
working directly or indirectly on behalf of [insert  owner or 
operator] are performing operations, if the propert y damage arises 
out of these operations. 
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  5. Guarantor agrees that if, at the end of any fi scal 
year before termination of this guarantee, the guar antor fails to 
meet the financial test criteria, guarantor shall s end within 90 
days, by certified mail, notice to the DEQ Director  and to [owner or 
operator] that he intends to provide alternate liab ility coverage as 
specified in Chapter 5, Section 1(h) of the Wyoming  Hazardous Waste 
Management Rules and Regulations, as applicable, in  the name of 
[owner or operator].  Within 120 days after the end  of such fiscal 
year, the guarantor shall establish such liability coverage unless 
[owner or operator] has done so.  
 
          6. The guarantor agrees to notify the DEQ  Director by 
certified mail of a voluntary or involuntary procee ding under Title 
11 (Bankruptcy), U.S. Code, naming guarantor as deb tor, within 10 
days after commencement of the proceeding.  
 
          7. Guarantor agrees that within 30 days a fter being 
notified by the DEQ Director of a determination tha t guarantor no 
longer meets the financial test criteria or that he  is disallowed 
from continuing as a guarantor, he shall establish alternate 
liability coverage as specified in Chapter 5, Secti on 1(h) of the 
Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regula tions in the name 
of [owner or operator], unless [owner or operator] has done so.  
 
          8. Guarantor reserves the right to modify  this agreement 
to take into account amendment or modification of t he liability 
requirements set by Chapter 5, Section 1(h) of the Wyoming Hazardous 
Waste Management Rules and Regulations, provided th at such 
modification shall become effective only if a Direc tor does not 
disapprove the modification within 30 days of recei pt of 
notification of the modification.  
 
          9. Guarantor agrees to remain bound under  this guarantee 
for so long as [owner or operator] must comply with  the applicable 
requirements of Chapter 5, Section 1(h) of the Wyom ing Hazardous 
Waste Management Rules and Regulations for the abov e-listed 
facility(ies), except as provided in paragraph 10 o f this agreement. 
 
         10. [Insert the following language if the guarantor is (a) 
direct or higher-tier corporate parent, or (b) a fi rm whose parent 
corporation is also the parent corporation of the o wner or 
operator]: 

 Guarantor may terminate this guarantee by sending 
notice by certified mail to the DEQ Director and to  [owner or 
operator], provided that this guarantee may not be terminated unless 
and until [the owner or operator] obtains, and the DEQ Director 
approves, alternate liability coverage complying wi th Chapter 5, 
Section 1(h) of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Managem ent Rules and 
Regulations. 
 

[Insert the following language if the guarantor is a 
firm qualifying as a guarantor due to its "substant ial business 
relationship" with the owner or operator]: 
 

Guarantor may terminate this guarantee 120 days 
following receipt of notification, through certifie d mail, by the 
Director and by [the owner or operator]. 
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 11. Guarantor hereby expressly waives notice of ac ceptance of 
this guarantee by any party.  
 
 12. Guarantor agrees that this guarantee is in add ition to and 
does not affect any other responsibility or liabili ty of the 
guarantor with respect to the covered facilities. 
 
 13.  The Guarantor shall satisfy a third-party lia bility claim 
only on receipt of one of the following documents: 
 
  (a) Certification from the Principal and the thir d-party 
claimant(s) that the liability claim should be paid .  The 
certification must be worded as follows, except tha t instructions in 
brackets are to be replaced with the relevant infor mation and the 
brackets deleted: 
 Certification of Valid Claim 
 

The undersigned, as parties [insert Principal] and 
[insert name and address of third-party claimant(s) ], hereby certify 
that the claim of bodily injury and/or property dam age caused by a 
[sudden or nonsudden] accidental occurrence arising  from operating 
[Principal's] hazardous waste treatment, storage, o r disposal 
facility should be paid in the amount of $ ________ _______. 
 
[Signatures] 
Principal 
 
(Notary)      Date 
 
[Signatures] 
Claimant(s) 
 
(Notary)      Date 
 
  (b) A valid final court order establishing a judg ment 
against the Principal for bodily injury or property  damage caused by 
sudden or nonsudden accidental occurrences arising from the 
operation of the Principal's facility or group of f acilities. 
 
 14. In the event of combination of this guarantee with another 
mechanism to meet liability requirements, this guar antee will be 
considered [insert "primary" or "excess"] coverage.  
 
          I hereby certify that the wording of this  guarantee is 
identical to the wording specified in Chapter 5, Ap pendix A, Part X 
of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and  Regulations, as 
such regulations were constituted on the date shown  immediately 
below.  
 
Effective date:  
 
[Name of guarantor] 
 
[Authorized signature for guarantor] 
 
[Name of person signing] 
 
[Title of person signing]  
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Signature of witness or notary:  
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 HAZARDOUS WASTE FACILITY LIABILITY ENDORSEMENT 
 
          1. This endorsement certifies that the po licy to which the 
endorsement is attached provides liability insuranc e covering bodily 
injury and property damage in connection with the i nsured's 
obligation to demonstrate financial responsibility under Chapter 5, 
Section 1(h) of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Managem ent Rules and 
Regulations.  The coverage applies at [list EPA Ide ntification 
Number, name, and address for each facility] for [i nsert "sudden 
accidental occurrences," "nonsudden accidental occu rrences," or 
"sudden and nonsudden accidental occurrences"; if c overage is for 
multiple facilities and the coverage is different f or different 
facilities, indicate which facilities are insured f or sudden 
accidental occurrences, which are insured for nonsu dden accidental 
occurrences, and which are insured for both].  The limits of 
liability are [insert the dollar amount of the "eac h occurrence" and 
"annual aggregate" limits of the Insurer's liabilit y], exclusive of 
legal defense costs. 
 
          2. The insurance afforded with respect to  such occurrences 
is subject to all of the terms and conditions of th e policy; 
provided, however, that any provisions of the polic y inconsistent 
with subsections (a) through (e) of this Paragraph 2 are hereby 
amended to conform with subsections (a) through (e) : 
 
          (a) Bankruptcy or insolvency of the insur ed shall not 
relieve the Insurer of its obligations under the po licy to which 
this endorsement is attached.  
 
          (b) The Insurer is liable for the payment  of amounts 
within any deductible applicable to the policy, wit h a right of 
reimbursement by the insured for any such payment m ade by the 
Insurer.  This provision does not apply with respec t to that amount 
of any deductible for which coverage is demonstrate d as specified in 
Chapter 5, Section 1(h)(vi) of the Wyoming Hazardou s Waste 
Management Rules and Regulations. 
 
          (c) Whenever requested by the DEQ Directo r, the Insurer 
agrees to furnish to the Director a signed duplicat e original of the 
policy and all endorsements. 
 
          (d) Cancellation of this endorsement, whe ther by the 
Insurer, the insured, a parent corporation providin g insurance 
coverage for its subsidiary, or by a firm having an  insurable 
interest in and obtaining liability insurance on be half of the owner 
or operator of the hazardous waste management facil ity, will be 
effective only upon written notice and only after t he expiration of 
60 days after a copy of such written notice is rece ived by the DEQ 
Director. 
 
          (e) Any other termination of this endorse ment will be 
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effective only upon written notice and only after t he expiration of 
30 days after a copy of such written notice is rece ived by the DEQ 
Director. 
 
          Attached to and forming part of policy No .________ issued 
by [name of Insurer], herein called the Insurer, of  [address of 
Insurer] to [name of insured] of [address] this ___ ___ day of 
______, 19___. The effective date of said policy is  ______ day of 
____, 19___. 
 
          I hereby certify that the wording of this  endorsement is 
identical to the wording specified in Chapter 5, Ap pendix A, Part XI 
of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and  Regulations, as 
such regulation was constituted on the date first a bove written, and 
that the Insurer is licensed to transact the busine ss of insurance, 
or eligible to provide insurance as an excess or su rplus lines 
insurer, in one or more States. 
 
[Signature of Authorized Representative of Insurer]  
 
[Type name] 
 
[Title], Authorized Representative of [name of Insu rer] 
 
[Address of Representative] 
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HAZARDOUS WASTE FACILITY CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY I NSURANCE 
 

          1. [Name of Insurer], (the "Insurer"), of  [address of 
Insurer] hereby certifies that it has issued liabil ity insurance 
covering bodily injury and property damage to [name  of insured], 
(the "insured"), of [address of insured] in connect ion with the 
insured's obligation to demonstrate financial respo nsibility under 
Chapter 5 Section 1(h) of the Wyoming Hazardous Was te Management 
Rules and Regulations.  The coverage applies at [li st EPA 
Identification Number, name, and address for each f acility] for 
[insert "sudden accidental occurrences," "nonsudden  accidental 
occurrences," or "sudden and nonsudden accidental o ccurrences"; if 
coverage is for multiple facilities and the coverag e is different 
for different facilities, indicate which facilities  are insured for 
sudden accidental occurrences, which are insured fo r nonsudden 
accidental occurrences, and which are insured for b oth].  The limits 
of liability are [insert the dollar amount of the " each occurrence" 
and "annual aggregate" limits of the Insurer's liab ility], exclusive 
of legal defense costs.  The coverage is provided u nder policy 
number _____, issued on [date].  The effective date  of said policy 
is [date].  
 
          2. The Insurer further certifies the foll owing with 
respect to the insurance described in Paragraph 1: 
 
          (a) Bankruptcy or insolvency of the insur ed shall not 
relieve the Insurer of its obligations under the po licy.  
 
          (b) The Insurer is liable for the payment  of amounts 
within any deductible applicable to the policy, wit h a right of 
reimbursement by the insured for any such payment m ade by the 
Insurer.  This provision does not apply with respec t to that amount 
of any deductible for which coverage is demonstrate d as specified in 
Chapter 5, Section 1(h)(vi) of the Wyoming Hazardou s Waste 
Management Rules and Regulations.  
 
          (c) Whenever requested by the DEQ Directo r, the Insurer 
agrees to furnish to the DEQ Director a signed dupl icate original of 
the policy and all endorsements.  
 
          (d) Cancellation of the insurance, whethe r by the Insurer, 
the insured, a parent corporation providing insuran ce coverage for 
its subsidiary, or by a firm having an insurable in terest in and 
obtaining liability insurance on behalf of the owne r or operator of 
the hazardous waste management facility, will be ef fective only upon 
written notice and only after the expiration of 60 days after a copy 
of such written notice is received by the DEQ Direc tor.   
 
          (e) Any other termination of the insuranc e will be 
effective only upon written notice and only after t he expiration of 
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30 days after a copy of such written notice is rece ived by the DEQ 
Director.  
 
          I hereby certify that the wording of this  instrument is 
identical to the wording specified in Chapter 5, Ap pendix A, Part 
XII of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules  and Regulations, 
as such regulation was constituted on the date firs t above written, 
and that the Insurer is licensed to transact the bu siness of 
insurance, or eligible to provide insurance as an e xcess or surplus 
lines insurer, in the State of Wyoming. 
 
[Signature of authorized representative of Insurer]  
 
[Type name] 
 
[Title], Authorized Representative of [name of Insu rer] 
 
[Address of Representative] 
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IRREVOCABLE STANDBY LETTER OF CREDIT 
 

Name and Address of Issuing Institution 
 
Director 
 
Department of Environmental Quality 
 

Dear Sir or Madam:  We hereby establish our Irrevoc able 
Standby Letter of Credit No. __________in the favor  of ["any and all 
third-party liability claimants" or insert name of trustee of the 
standby trust fund], at the request and for the acc ount of [owner's 
or operator's name and address] for third-party lia bility awards or 
settlements up to [in words] U.S. dollars $ _______ __per occurrence 
and the annual aggregate amount of [in words] U.S. dollars 
$_________, for sudden accidental occurrences and/o r for third-party 
liability awards or settlements up to the amount of  [in words] U.S. 
dollars $ __________per occurrence, and the annual aggregate amount 
of [in words] U.S. dollars 
$_________, for nonsudden accidental occurrences av ailable upon 
presentation of a sight draft bearing reference to this letter of 
credit No. _________, and either [insert the following language if 
the letter of credit is being used without a standb y trust fund:] 
 

"(1) a signed certificate reading as follows: 
 

Certification of Valid Claim 
 

The undersigned, as parties [insert principal] and [insert 
name and address of third-party claimant(s)], hereb y certify that 
the claim of bodily injury and/or property damage c aused by a 
[sudden or nonsudden] accidental occurrence arising  from operations 
of [principal's] hazardous waste treatment, storage , or disposal 
facility should be paid in the amount of $ ________ .  We hereby 
certify that the claim does not apply to any of the  following: 
 

(a) Bodily injury or property damage for which [ins ert 
principal] is obligated to pay damages by reason of  the assumption 
of liability in a contract or agreement.  This excl usion does not 
apply to liability for damages that [insert princip al] would be 
obligated to pay in the absence of the contract or agreement. 
 

(b) Any obligation of [insert principal] under a wo rkers' 
compensation, disability benefits, or unemployment compensation law 
or any similar law. 
 

(c) Bodily injury to: 
 

(1) An employee of [insert principal] arising from,  and 
in the course of, employment by [insert principal];  or 
 

(2) The spouse, child, parent, brother or sister of  that 
employee as a consequence of, or arising from, and in the course of 
employment by [insert principal]. 
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This exclusion applies: 
 

(A) Whether [insert principal] may be liable as an 
employer or in any other capacity; and 
 

(B) To any obligation to share damages with or 
repay another person who must pay damages because o f the injury to 
persons identified in paragraphs (1) and (2). 
 

(d) Bodily injury or property damage arising out of  the 
ownership, maintenance, use, or entrustment to othe rs of any 
aircraft, motor vehicle or watercraft. 
 

(e) Property damage to: 
 

(1) Any property owned, rented, or occupied by [ins ert 
principal]; 
 

(2) Premises that are sold, given away or abandoned  by 
[insert principal] if the property damage arises ou t of any part of 
those premises; 
 

(3) Property loaned to [insert principal]; 
 

(4) Personal property in the care, custody or contr ol of 
[insert principal]; 
 

(5) That particular part of real property on which 
[insert principal] or any contractors or subcontrac tors working 
directly or indirectly on behalf of [insert princip al] are 
performing operations, if the property damage arise s out of these 
operations. 
 
[Signatures] 
 
Principal 
 
[Signatures] 
 
Claimant(s), or 
 
 

(2) a valid final court order establishing a judgme nt 
against the Guarantor for bodily injury or property  damage caused by 
sudden or nonsudden accidental occurrence arising f rom operation of 
the Guarantor's facility or group of facilities. 
 

This letter of credit is effective as of [date] and  shall 
expire on [date at least one year later], but such expiration date 
shall be automatically extended for a period of [at  least one year] 
on [date] and on each successive expiration date, u nless, at least 
120 days before the current expiration date, we not ify you, the DEQ 
Director, and [owner's or operator's name] by certi fied mail that we 
have decided not to extend this letter of credit be yond the current 
expiration date. 
 

Whenever this letter of credit is drawn on under an d in 
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compliance with the terms of this credit, we shall duly honor such 
draft upon presentation to us. 
 
          [Insert the following language if a stand by trust fund is 
not being used: 
 

"In the event that this letter of credit is used in  
combination with another mechanism for liability co verage, this 
letter of credit shall be considered [insert "prima ry" or "excess" 
coverage]." 
 

We certify that the wording of this letter of credi t is 
identical to the wording specified in Chapter 5, Ap pendix A, Part 
XIII of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rule s and 
Regulations, as such regulations were constituted o n the date shown 
immediately below. 
 
[Signature(s) and title(s) of official(s) of issuin g institution] 
 
[Date] 
 

This credit is subject to [insert "the most recent edition of 
the Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Cr edits published 
by the International Chamber of Commerce" or "the U niform Commercial 
Code"]. 
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PAYMENT BOND 
 

Surety Bond No. [Insert number] 
 

Parties [Insert name and address of owner or operat or], 
Principal, incorporated in [Insert State of incorpo ration] of 
[Insert city and State of principal place of busine ss] and [Insert 
name and address of surety company(ies)], Surety Co mpany(ies), of 
[Insert surety(ies) place of business]. 
 

EPA Identification Number, name, and address for ea ch facility 
guaranteed by this bond:____________ 
 
 
 

 
Sudden accidental 

occurrences 

 
Nonsudden 

accidental 
occurrences   

Penal Sum Per 
Occurrence 

 
[insert amount] 

 
[insert amount] 

 
Annual Aggregate 

 
[insert amount] 

 
[insert amount] 

 
 

Purpose: This is an agreement between the Surety(ie s) and the 
Principal under which the Surety(ies), its(their) s uccessors and 
assignees, agree to be responsible for the payment of claims against 
the Principal for bodily injury and/or property dam age to third 
parties caused by ["sudden" and/or "nonsudden"] acc idental 
occurrences arising from operations of the facility  or group of 
facilities in the sums prescribed herein; subject t o the governing 
provisions and the following conditions. 
 

Governing Provisions: 
 

(1)  Section 3004 of the Resource Conservation and Recovery 
Act of 1976, as amended. 
 

(2)  Rules and regulations of the U.S. Environmenta l 
Protection Agency (EPA), particularly [40 CFR ["' 2 64.147" or 
"'265.147"]] (if applicable). 
 

(3)  Rules and regulations of the Wyoming Departmen t of 
Environmental Quality, particularly Chapter 5, Sect ion 1(h) of the 
Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regula tions (if 
applicable). 
 

Conditions: 
 

(1) The Principal is subject to the applicable gove rning 
provisions that require the Principal to have and m aintain liability 
coverage for bodily injury and property damage to t hird parties 
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caused by ["sudden" and/or "nonsudden"] accidental occurrences 
arising from operations of the facility or group of  facilities.  
Such obligation does not apply to any of the follow ing: 
 

(a) Bodily injury or property damage for which [ins ert 
principal] is obligated to pay damages by reason of  the assumption 
of liability in a contract or agreement.  This excl usion does not 
apply to liability for damages that [insert princip al] would be 
obligated to pay in the absence of the contract or agreement. 
 

(b) Any obligation of [insert principal] under a 
workers' compensation, disability benefits, or unem ployment 
compensation law or similar law. 
 

(c) Bodily injury to: 
 

(1) An employee of [insert principal] arising 
from, and in the course of, employment by [insert p rincipal]; or 
 

(2) The spouse, child, parent, brother or sister 
of that employee as a consequence of, or arising fr om, and in the 
course of employment by [insert principal].  This e xclusion applies: 
 

(A) Whether [insert principal] may be liable 
as an employer or in any other capacity; and 
 

(B) To any obligation to share damages with 
or repay another person who must pay damages becaus e of the injury 
to persons identified in paragraphs (1) and (2). 
 

(d) Bodily injury or property damage arising out of  the 
ownership, maintenance, use, or entrustment to othe rs of any 
aircraft, motor vehicle or watercraft. 
 

(e) Property damage to: 
 

(1) Any property owned, rented, or occupied by 
[insert principal]; 
 

(2) Premises that are sold, given away or 
abandoned by [insert principal] if the property dam age arises out of 
any part of those premises; 
 
 

(3) Property loaned to [insert principal]; 
 

(4) Personal property in the care, custody or 
control of [insert principal]; 
 

(5) That particular part of real property on which 
[insert principal] or any contractors or subcontrac tors working 
directly or indirectly on behalf of [insert princip al] are 
performing operations, if the property damage arise s out of these 
operations. 
 

(2) This bond assures that the Principal will satis fy valid 
third party liability claims, as described in condi tion 1. 
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(3) If the Principal fails to satisfy a valid third  party 
liability claim, as described above, the Surety(ies ) becomes liable 
on this bond obligation. 
 

(4) The Surety(ies) shall satisfy a third party lia bility 
claim only upon the receipt of one of the following  documents: 
 

(a) Either: Certification from the Principal and the 
third party claimant(s) that the liability claim sh ould be paid.  
The certification must be worded as follows, except  that 
instructions in brackets are to be replaced with th e relevant 
information and the brackets deleted: 
 
 Certification of Valid Claim 
 

The undersigned, as parties [insert name of Princip al] and 
[insert name and address of third party claimant(s) ], hereby certify 
that the claim of bodily injury and/or property dam age caused by a 
[sudden or nonsudden] accidental occurrence arising  from operating 
[Principal's] hazardous waste treatment, storage, o r disposal 
facility should be paid in the amount of $ [  ]. 
 
[Signature] 
 
Principal 
 
[Notary]  Date 
 
[Signature(s)] 
 
Claimant(s) 
 
[Notary]  Date, or 
 

(b) A valid final court order establishing a judgme nt 
against the Principal for bodily injury or property  damage caused by 
sudden or nonsudden accidental occurrences arising from the 
operation of the Principal's facility or group of f acilities. 
 

(5) In the event of combination of this bond with a nother 
mechanism for liability coverage, this bond will be  considered 
[insert "primary" or "excess"] coverage. 
 

(6) The liability of the Surety(ies) shall not be d ischarged 
by any payment or succession of payments hereunder,  unless and until 
such payment or payments shall amount in the aggreg ate to the penal 
sum of the bond.  In no event shall the obligation of the 
Surety(ies) hereunder exceed the amount of said ann ual aggregate 
penal sum, provided that the Surety(ies) furnish(es ) notice to the 
DEQ Director forthwith of all claims filed and paym ents made by the 
Surety(ies) under this bond. 
 

(7) The Surety(ies) may cancel the bond by sending notice of 
cancellation by certified mail to the Principal and  the DEQ 
Director, provided, however, that cancellation shal l not occur 
during the 120 days beginning on the date of receip t of the notice 
of cancellation by the Principal and the Director, as evidenced by 
the return receipt. 
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(8) The Principal may terminate this bond by sendin g written 

notice to the Surety(ies) and to the DEQ Director. 
 

(9) The Surety(ies) hereby waive(s) notification of  amendments 
to applicable laws, statutes, rules and regulations  and agree(s) 
that no such amendment shall in any way alleviate i ts (their) 
obligation on this bond. 
 

(10) This bond is effective from [insert date] (12: 01 a.m., 
standard time, at the address of the Principal as s tated herein) and 
shall continue in force until terminated as describ ed above. 

 
In Witness Whereof, the Principal and Surety(ies) h ave 

executed this Bond and have affixed their seals on the date set 
forth above. 
 

The persons whose signatures appear below hereby ce rtify that 
they are authorized to execute this surety bond on behalf of the 
Principal and Surety(ies) and that the wording of t his surety bond 
is identical to the wording specified in Chapter 5,  Appendix A, Part 
XIV  of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rule s and 
Regulations, as such regulations were constituted o n the date this 
bond was executed. 
 
 
PRINCIPAL 
 
[Signature(s)] 
 
[Name(s)] 
 
[Title(s)] 
 
[Corporate Seal] 
 
 
CORPORATE SURETY(IES) 
 
[Name and address] 
 
State of incorporation:   
 
Liability Limit: $ __________________________ 
 
[Signature(s)] 
 
[Name(s) and title(s)] 
 
[Corporate seal] 
 
[For every co-surety, provide signature(s), corpora te seal, and 
other information in the same manner as for Surety above.] 
 
Bond premium: $ _____________________________ 
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TRUST AGREEMENT 
 

Trust Agreement, the "Agreement," entered into as o f [date] by 
and between [name of the owner or operator] a [name  of State] 
[insert "corporation," "partnership," "association, " or 
"proprietorship"], the "Guarantor," and [name of co rporate trustee], 
[insert, "incorporated in the State of __________" or "a national 
bank"], the "trustee." 
 

Whereas, the Department of Environmental Quality, " DEQ", an 
agency of the State of Wyoming, has established cer tain regulations 
applicable to the Guarantor, requiring that an owne r or operator of 
a hazardous waste management facility or group of f acilities must 
demonstrate financial responsibility for bodily inj ury and property 
damage to third parties caused by sudden accidental  and/or nonsudden 
accidental occurrences arising from operations of t he facility or 
group of facilities. 
 

Whereas, the Guarantor has elected to establish a t rust to 
assure all or part of such financial responsibility  for the 
facilities identified herein. 
 

Whereas, the Guarantor, acting through its duly aut horized 
officers, has selected the Trustee to be the truste e under this 
agreement, and the Trustee is willing to act as tru stee. 
 

Now, therefore, the Guarantor and the Trustee agree  as 
follows: 
 
Section 1. Definitions. As used in this Agreement: 
 

(a) The term "Guarantor" means the owner or operato r who 
enters into this Agreement and any successors or as signs of the 
Guarantor. 
 

(b) The term "Trustee" means the Trustee who enters  into this 
Agreement and any successor Trustee. 
 
Section 2. Identification of Facilities.  This agre ement pertains to 
the facilities identified on attached schedule A [o n schedule A, for 
each facility list the EPA Identification Number, n ame, and address 
of the facility(ies) and the amount of liability co verage, or 
portions thereof, if more than one instrument affor ds combined 
coverage as demonstrated by this Agreement]. 
 
Section 3. Establishment of Fund.  The Guarantor an d the Trustee 
hereby establish a trust fund, hereinafter the "Fun d," for the 
benefit of any and all third parties injured or dam aged by [sudden 
and/or nonsudden] accidental occurrences arising fr om operation of 
the facility(ies) covered by this guarantee, in the  amounts of 
____________ [up to $1 million] per occurrence and ___________[up to 
$2 million] annual aggregate for sudden accidental occurrences and 
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_____________[up to $3 million] per occurrence and _______________ 
[up to $6 million] annual aggregate for nonsudden o ccurrences, 
except that the Fund is not established for the ben efit of third 
parties for the following: 
 

(a) Bodily injury or property damage for which [ins ert 
Guarantor] is obligated to pay damages by reason of  the assumption 
of liability in a contract or agreement.  This excl usion does not 
apply to liability for damages that [insert Guarant or] would be 
obligated to pay in the absence of the contract or agreement. 
 

(b) Any obligation of [insert Guarantor] under a wo rkers' 
compensation, disability benefits, or unemployment compensation law 
or any similar law. 
 

(c) Bodily injury to: 
 

(1) An employee of [insert Guarantor] arising from,  and 
in the course of, employment by [insert Guarantor];  or 
 

(2) The spouse, child, parent, brother or sister of  that 
employee as a consequence of, or arising from, and in the course of 
employment by [insert Guarantor]. 
 

This exclusion applies: 
 

(A) Whether [insert Guarantor] may be liable as an 
employer or in any other capacity; and 
 

(B) To any obligation to share damages with or repa y 
another person who must pay damages because of the injury to persons 
identified in paragraphs (1) and (2). 
 

(d) Bodily injury or property damage arising out of  the 
ownership, maintenance, use, or entrustment to othe rs of any 
aircraft, motor vehicle or watercraft. 
 

(e) Property damage to: 
 

(1) Any property owned, rented, or occupied by [ins ert 
Guarantor]; 
 

(2) Premises that are sold, given away or abandoned  by 
[insert Guarantor] if the property damage arises ou t of any part of 
those premises; 
 

(3) Property loaned to [insert Guarantor]; 
 

(4) Personal property in the care, custody or contr ol of 
[insert Guarantor]; 
 

(5) That particular part of real property on which 
[insert Guarantor] or any contractors or subcontrac tors working 
directly or indirectly on behalf of [insert Guarant or] are 
performing operations, if the property damage arise s out of these 
operations. 
 

In the event of combination with another mechanism for 
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liability coverage, the fund shall be considered [i nsert "primary" 
or "excess"] coverage. 
 

The Fund is established initially as consisting of the 
property, which is acceptable to the Trustee, descr ibed in Schedule 
B attached hereto.  Such property and any other pro perty 
subsequently transferred to the Trustee is referred  to as the Fund, 
together with all earnings and profits thereon, les s any payments or 
distributions made by the Trustee pursuant to this Agreement.  The 
Fund shall be held by the Trustee, IN TRUST, as her einafter 
provided.  The Trustee shall not be responsible nor  shall it 
undertake any responsibility for the amount or adeq uacy of, nor any 
duty to collect from the Guarantor, any payments ne cessary to 
discharge any liabilities of the Guarantor establis hed by DEQ. 
 
Section 4. Payment for Bodily Injury or Property Da mage.  The Trustee 
shall satisfy a third party liability claim by maki ng payments from 
the Fund only upon receipt of one of the following documents; 
 

(a)  Either: Certification from the Guarantor and the third 
party claimant(s) that the liability claim should b e paid.  The 
certification must be worded as follows, except tha t instructions in 
brackets are to be replaced with the relevant infor mation and the 
brackets deleted: 

 
Certification of Valid Claim 

 
The undersigned, as parties [insert Guarantor] and [insert 

name and address of third party claimant(s)], hereb y certify that 
the claim of bodily injury and/or property damage c aused by a 
[sudden or nonsudden] accidental occurrence arising  from operating 
[Guarantor's] hazardous waste treatment, storage, o r disposal 
facility should be paid in the amount of $[   ]. 
 
[Signatures] 
 
Guarantor 
 
[Signatures] 
 
Claimant(s), or 
 

(b) A valid final court order establishing a judgme nt against 
the Guarantor for bodily injury or property damage caused by sudden 
or nonsudden accidental occurrences arising from th e operation of 
the Guarantor's facility or group of facilities. 
 
Section 5. Payments Comprising the Fund.   Payments made to the 
Trustee for the Fund shall consist of cash or secur ities acceptable 
to the Trustee. 
 
Section 6. Trustee Management.  The Trustee shall invest and 
reinvest the principal and income, in accordance wi th general 
investment policies and guidelines which the Guaran tor may 
communicate in writing to the Trustee from time to time, subject, 
however, to the provisions of this Section.  In inv esting, 
reinvesting, exchanging, selling, and managing the Fund, the Trustee 
shall discharge his/her duties with respect to the trust fund solely 
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in the interest of the beneficiary and with the car e, skill, 
prudence, and diligence under the circumstance then  prevailing which 
persons of prudence, acting in a like capacity and familiar with 
such matters, would use in the conduct of an enterp rise of a like 
character and with like aims; EXCEPT THAT: 
 

(i) Securities or other obligations of the Guaranto r, or any 
other owner or operator of the facilities, or any o f their 
affiliates as defined in the Investment Company Act  of 1940, as 
amended, 15 U.S.C. 80a-2.(a), shall not be acquired  or HELD unless 
they are securities or other obligations of the Fed eral or a State 
government; 

 
(ii) The Trustee is authorized to invest the Fund i n time or 

demand deposits of the Trustee, to the extent insur ed by an agency 
of the Federal or State government; and 

 
(iii) The Trustee is authorized to hold cash awaiti ng 

investment or distribution uninvested for a reasona ble time and 
without liability for the payment of interest there on. 
 
Section 7. Commingling and Investment.  The Trustee  is expressly 
authorized in its discretion: 
 

(a) To transfer from time to time any or all of the  assets of 
the Fund to any common commingled, or collective tr ust fund created 
by the Trustee in which the fund is eligible to par ticipate, subject 
to all of the provisions thereof, to be commingled with the assets 
of other trusts participating therein; and 
 

(b) To purchase shares in any investment company re gistered 
under the Investment Company Act of 1940, 15 U.S.C.  81a-1 et seq., 
including one which may be created, managed, underw ritten, or to 
which investment advice is rendered or the shares o f which are sold 
by the Trustee.  The Trustee may vote such shares i n its discretion. 
 
Section 8. Express Powers of Trustee.  Without in a ny way limiting 
the powers and discretions conferred upon the Trust ee by the other 
provisions of this Agreement or by law, the Trustee  is expressly 
authorized and empowered: 
 

(a) To sell, exchange, convey, transfer, or otherwi se dispose 
of any property held by it, by public or private sa le.  No person 
dealing with the Trustee shall be bound to see to t he application of 
the purchase money or to inquire into the validity or expediency of 
any such sale or other disposition; 
 

(b) To make, execute, acknowledge, and deliver any and all 
documents of transfer and conveyance and any and al l other 
instruments that may be necessary or appropriate to  carry out the 
powers herein granted; 
 

(c) To register any securities held in the Fund in its own 
name or in the name of a nominee and to hold any se curity in bearer 
form or in book entry, or to combine certificates r epresenting such 
securities with certificates of the same issue held  by the Trustee 
in other fiduciary capacities, or to deposit or arr ange for the 
deposit of such securities in a qualified central d epositary even 
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though, when so deposited, such securities may be m erged and held in 
bulk in the name of the nominee of such depositary with other 
securities deposited therein by another person, or to deposit or 
arrange for the deposit of any securities issued by  the United 
States Government, or any agency or instrumentality  thereof, with a 
Federal Reserve bank, but the books and records of the Trustee shall 
at all times show that all such securities are part  of the Fund; 
 

(d) To deposit any cash in the Fund in interest-bea ring 
accounts maintained or savings certificates issued by the Trustee, 
in its separate corporate capacity, or in any other  banking 
institution affiliated with the Trustee, to the ext ent insured by an 
agency of the Federal or State government; and 
 

(e) To compromise or otherwise adjust all claims in  favor of 
or against the Fund. 
 
Section 9. Taxes and Expenses.  All taxes of any ki nd that may be 
assessed or levied against or in respect of the Fun d and all 
brokerage commissions incurred by the Fund shall be  paid from the 
Fund.  All other expenses incurred by the Trustee i n connection with 
the administration of this Trust, including fees fo r legal services 
rendered to the Trustee, the compensation of the Tr ustee to the 
extent not paid directly by the Guarantor, and all other proper 
charges and disbursements of the Trustee shall be p aid from the 
Fund. 
 
Section 10. Annual Valuations.  The Trustee shall a nnually, at least 
30 days prior to the anniversary date of establishm ent of the Fund; 
furnish to the Guarantor and to the DEQ Director a statement 
confirming the value of the Trust.  Any securities in the Fund shall 
be valued at market value as of no more than 60 day s prior to the 
anniversary date of establishment of the Fund.  The  failure of the 
Guarantor to object in writing to the Trustee withi n 90 days after 
the statement has been furnished to the Guarantor a nd the DEQ 
Director shall constitute a conclusively binding as sent by the 
Guarantor barring the Guarantor from asserting any claim or 
liability against the Trustee with respect to matte rs disclosed in 
the statement. 
 
Section 11. Advice of Counsel.  The Trustee may fro m time to time 
consult with counsel, who may be counsel to the Gua rantor with 
respect to any question arising as to the construct ion of this 
Agreement or any action to be taken hereunder.  The  Trustee shall be 
fully protected, to the extent permitted by law, in  acting upon the 
advice of counsel. 
 
Section 12. Trustee Compensation.  The Trustee shal l be entitled to 
reasonable compensation for its services as agreed upon in writing 
from time to time with the Guarantor. 
 
Section 13. Successor Trustee.  The Trustee may res ign or the 
Guarantor may replace the Trustee, but such resigna tion or 
replacement shall not be effective until the Guaran tor has appointed 
a successor trustee and this successor accepts the appointment.  The 
successor trustee shall have the same powers and du ties as those 
conferred upon the Trustee hereunder.  Upon the suc cessor trustee's 
acceptance of the appointment, the Trustee shall as sign, transfer, 



 
 

5-A-51 
 
 

and pay over to the successor trustee the funds and  properties then 
constituting the Fund.  If for any reason the Guara ntor cannot or 
does not act in the event of the resignation of the  Trustee, the 
Trustee may apply to a court of competent jurisdict ion for the 
appointment of a successor trustee or for instructi ons.  The 
successor trustee shall specify the date on which i t assumes 
administration of the trust in a writing sent to th e Guarantor, the 
Director, and the present Trustee by certified mail  ten (10) days 
before such change becomes effective.  Any expenses  incurred by the 
Trustee as a result of any of the acts contemplated  by this Section 
shall be paid as provided in Section 9. 
 
Section 14. Instructions to the Trustee.  All order s, requests, and 
instructions by the Guarantor to the Trustee shall be in writing, 
signed by such persons as are designated in the att ached Exhibit A 
or such other designees as the Guarantor may design ate by amendments 
to Exhibit A.  The Trustee shall be fully protected  in acting 
without inquiry in accordance with the Guarantor's orders, requests, 
and instructions.  All orders, requests, and instru ctions by the DEQ 
Director to the Trustee shall be in writing, signed  by the Director, 
or his designees, and the Trustee shall act and sha ll be fully 
protected in acting in accordance with such orders,  requests, and 
instructions.  The Trustee shall have the right to assume, in the 
absence of written notice to the contrary, that no event 
constituting a change or a termination of the autho rity of any 
person to act on behalf of the Guarantor or DEQ her eunder has 
occurred.  The Trustee shall have no duty to act in  the absence of 
such orders, requests, and instructions from the Gu arantor and/or 
DEQ, except as provided for herein. 
 
Section 15. Notice of Nonpayment. If a payment for bodily injury or 
property damage is made under Section 4 of this tru st, the Trustee 
shall notify the Guarantor of such payment and the amount(s) thereof 
within five (5) working days.  The Guarantor shall,  on or before the 
anniversary date of the establishment of the Fund f ollowing such 
notice, either make payments to the Trustee in amou nts sufficient to 
cause the trust to return to its value immediately prior to the 
payment of claims under Section 4, or shall provide  written proof to 
the Trustee that other financial assurance for liab ility coverage 
has been obtained equalling the amount necessary to  return the trust 
to its value prior to the payment of claims.  If th e Guarantor does 
not either make payments to the Trustee or provide the Trustee with 
such proof, the Trustee shall within ten (10) worki ng days after the 
anniversary date of the establishment of the Fund p rovide a written 
notice of nonpayment to the DEQ Director.  
 
Section 16. Amendment of Agreement.  This Agreement  may be amended 
by an instrument in writing executed by the Guarant or, the Trustee, 
and the DEQ Director, or by the Trustee and the DEQ  Director if the 
Guarantor ceases to exist. 
 
Section 17. Irrevocability and Termination.   Subject to the right of 
the parties to amend this Agreement as provided in Section 16, this 
Trust shall be irrevocable and shall continue until  terminated at 
the written agreement of the Guarantor, the Trustee , and the DEQ 
Director, or by the Trustee and the DEQ Director, i f the Guarantor 
ceases to exist.  Upon termination of the Trust, al l remaining trust 
property, less final trust administration expenses,  shall be 
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delivered to the Guarantor. 
 

The DEQ Director will agree to termination of the T rust when 
the owner or operator substitutes alternate financi al assurance as 
specified in this Section. 
 
Section 18. Immunity and Indemnification.  The Trus tee shall not 
incur personal liability of any nature in connectio n with any act or 
omission, made in good faith, in the administration  of this Trust, 
or in carrying out any directions by the Guarantor or the DEQ 
Director issued in accordance with this Agreement.  The Trustee 
shall be indemnified and saved harmless by the Guar antor or from the 
Trust Fund, or both, from and against any personal liability to 
which the Trustee may be subjected by reason of any  act or conduct 
in its official capacity, including all expenses re asonably incurred 
in its defense in the event the Guarantor fails to provide such 
defense. 
 
Section 19. Choice of Law.  This Agreement shall be  administered, 
construed, and enforced according to the laws of th e State of 
Wyoming. 
 
Section 20. Interpretation.  As used in this Agreem ent, words in the 
singular include the plural and words in the plural  include the 
singular.  The descriptive headings for each Sectio n of this 
Agreement shall not affect the interpretation or th e legal efficacy 
of this Agreement. 
 

In Witness Whereof the parties have caused this Agr eement to 
be executed by their respective officers duly autho rized and their 
corporate seals to be hereunto affixed and attested  as of the date 
first above written.  The parties below certify tha t the wording of 
this Agreement is identical to the wording specifie d in Chapter 5, 
Appendix A, Part XV of the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules 
and Regulations, as such regulations were constitut ed on the date 
first above written. 
 
  
[Signature of Grantor] 
[Title] 
 
Attest: 
 
[Title] 
 
[Seal] 
 
  
 
[Signature of Trustee] 
 
Attest: 
 
[Title] 
 
[Seal] 
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CERTIFICATION  
 

State of  
 
County of   
 

On this [date], before me personally came [owner or  operator] 
to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depos e and say that 
she/he resides at [address], that she/he is [title]  of 
[corporation], the corporation described in and whi ch executed the 
above instrument; that she/he knows the seal of sai d corporation; 
that the seal affixed to such instrument is such co rporate seal; 
that it was so affixed by order of the Board of Dir ectors of said 
corporation, and that she/he signed her/his name th ereto by like 
order. 
 
  
 
[Signature of Notary Public]  

Appendix A - Financial Assurance Instruments, conti nued: 
 

Part XVI - Example Certification of Acknowledgement  for a 
Trust Agreement:  
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Standby Trust Agreement 

 
Trust Agreement, the "Agreement," entered into as o f [date] by 

and between [name of the owner or operator] a [name  of a State] 
[insert "corporation," "partnership," "association, " or 
"proprietorship"], the "Guarantor," and [name of co rporate trustee], 
[insert, "incorporated in the State of _________ " or "a national 
bank"], the "trustee." 
 

Whereas the Department of Environmental Quality "DE Q," an 
agency of the State of Wyoming, has established cer tain regulations 
applicable to the Guarantor, requiring that an owne r or operator of 
a hazardous waste management facility or group of f acilities must 
demonstrate financial responsibility for bodily inj ury and property 
damage to third parties caused by sudden accidental  and/or nonsudden 
accidental occurrences arising from operations of t he facility or 
group of facilities. 
 

Whereas, the Guarantor has elected to establish a s tandby 
trust into which the proceeds from a letter of cred it may be 
deposited to assure all or part of such financial r esponsibility for 
the facilities identified herein. 
 

Whereas, the Guarantor, acting through its duly aut horized 
officers, has selected the Trustee to be the truste e under this 
agreement, and the Trustee is willing to act as tru stee. 
 

Now, therefore, the Guarantor and the Trustee agree  as 
follows: 
 
Section 1. Definitions.  As used in this Agreement:  
 

(a) The term "Guarantor" means the owner or operato r who 
enters into this Agreement and any successors or as signs of the 
Guarantor. 
 

(b) The term "Trustee" means the Trustee who enters  into this 
Agreement and any successor Trustee. 
 
Section 2. Identification of Facilities.   This agreement pertains to 
the facilities identified on attached schedule A [o n schedule A, for 
each facility list the EPA Identification Number, n ame, and address 
of the facility(ies) and the amount of liability co verage, or 
portions thereof, if more than one instrument affor ds combined 
coverage as demonstrated by this Agreement]. 
 
Section 3. Establishment of Fund.   The Guarantor and the Trustee 
hereby establish a standby trust fund, hereafter th e "Fund," for the 
benefit of any and all third parties injured or dam aged by [sudden 
and/or nonsudden] accidental occurrences arising fr om operation of 
the facility(ies) covered by this guarantee, in the  amounts of       
[up to $1 million] per occurrence and       [up to $2 million] 

Appendix A - Financial Assurance Instruments, conti nued: 
 

Part XVII - Standby Trust Agreement 
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annual aggregate for sudden accidental occurrences and       [up to 
$3 million] per occurrence and       [up to $6 million] annual 
aggregate for nonsudden occurrences, except that th e Fund is not 
established for the benefit of third parties for th e following: 
 

(a) Bodily injury or property damage for which [ins ert 
Guarantor] is obligated to pay damages by reason of  the assumption 
of liability in a contract or agreement. This exclu sion does not 
apply to liability for damages that [insert Guarant or] would be 
obligated to pay in the absence of the contract or agreement. 
 

(b) Any obligation of [insert Guarantor] under a wo rkers' 
compensation, disability benefits, or unemployment compensation law 
or any similar law. 
 

(c) Bodily injury to: 
 

(1) An employee or [insert Guarantor] arising from,  and 
in the course of, employment by [insert Guarantor];  or 
 

(2) The spouse, child, parent, brother or sister of  that 
employee as a consequence of, or arising from, and in the course of 
employment by [insert Guarantor]. 
 

This exclusion applies: 
 

(A) Whether [insert Guarantor] may be liable as an 
employer or in any other capacity; and 
 

(B) To any obligation to share damages with or 
repay another person who must pay damages because o f the injury to 
persons identified in paragraphs (1) and (2). 
 

(d) Bodily injury or property damage arising out of  the 
ownership, maintenance, use, or entrustment to othe rs of any 
aircraft, motor vehicle or watercraft. 
 

(e) Property damage to: 
 

(1) Any property owned, rented, or occupied by [ins ert 
Guarantor]; 
 

(2) Premises that are sold, given away or abandoned  by 
[insert Guarantor] if the property damage arises ou t of any part of 
those premises; 
 

(3) Property loaned to [insert Guarantor]; 
 

(4) Personal property in the care, custody or contr ol of 
[insert Guarantor]; 
 

(5) That particular part of real property on which 
[insert Guarantor] or any contractors or subcontrac tors working 
directly or indirectly on behalf of [insert Guarant or] are 
performing operations, if the property damage arise s out of these 
operations. 
 

In the event of combination with another mechanism for 



 
 

5-A-56 
 
 

liability coverage, the fund shall be considered [i nsert "primary" 
or "excess"] coverage. 
 

The Fund is established initially as consisting of the 
proceeds of the letter of credit deposited into the  Fund. Such 
proceeds and any other property subsequently transf erred to the 
Trustee is referred to as the Fund, together with a ll earnings and 
profits thereon, less any payments or distributions  made by the 
Trustee pursuant to this Agreement. The Fund shall be held by the 
Trustee, IN TRUST, as hereinafter provided. The Tru stee shall not be 
responsible nor shall it undertake any responsibili ty for the amount 
or adequacy of, nor any duty to collect from the Gu arantor, any 
payments necessary to discharge any liabilities of the Guarantor 
established by DEQ. 
 
Section 4. Payment for Bodily Injury or Property Da mage. The Trustee 
shall satisfy a third party liability claim by draw ing on the letter 
of credit described in Schedule B and by making pay ments from the 
Fund only upon receipt of one of the following docu ments: 
 

(a)  Either: certification from the Guarantor and the third 
party claimant(s) that the liability claim should b e paid. The 
certification must be worded as follows, except tha t instructions in 
brackets are to be replaced with the relevant infor mation and the 
brackets deleted: 
 

Certification of Valid Claim 
 

The undersigned, as parties [insert Guarantor] and [insert 
name and address of third party claimant(s)], hereb y certify that 
the claim of bodily injury and/or property damage c aused by a 
[sudden or nonsudden] accidental occurrence arising  from operating 
[Guarantor's] hazardous waste treatment, storage, o r disposal 
facility should be paid in the amount of $[    ]. 
 
[Signature]                  
 
Guarantor                  
 
[Signatures]                  
 
Claimant(s)                 , or  
 

(b) A valid final court order establishing a judgme nt against 
the Guarantor for bodily injury or property damage caused by sudden 
or nonsudden accidental occurrences arising from th e operation of 
the Guarantor's facility or group of facilities. 
 
Section 5. Payments Comprising the Fund. Payments m ade to the 
Trustee for the Fund shall consist of the proceeds from the letter 
of credit drawn upon by the Trustee in accordance w ith the 
requirements of Chapter 5, Section 1(l)(xiii) of th e Wyoming 
Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Regulations an d Section 4 of 
this Agreement. 
 
Section 6. Trustee Management. The Trustee shall in vest and reinvest 
the principal and income, in accordance with genera l investment 
policies and guidelines which the Guarantor may com municate in 
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writing to the Trustee from time to time, subject, however, to the 
provisions of this Section. In investing, reinvesti ng, exchanging, 
selling, and managing the Fund, the Trustee shall d ischarge his 
duties with respect to the trust fund solely in the  interest of the 
beneficiary and with the care, skill, prudence, and  diligence under 
the circumstances then prevailing which persons of prudence, acting 
in a like capacity and familiar with such matters, would use in the 
conduct of an enterprise of a like character and wi th like aims; 
EXCEPT THAT: 
 

(i) Securities or other obligations of the Guaranto r, or any 
other owner or operator of the facilities, or any o f their 
affiliates as defined in the Investment Company Act  of 1940, as 
amended, 15 U.S.C. 80a-2(a), shall not be acquired or held , unless 
they are securities or other obligations of the Fed eral or a State 
government; 
 

(ii) The Trustee is authorized to invest the Fund i n time or 
demand deposits of the Trustee, to the extent insur ed by an agency 
of the Federal or a State government; and 
 

(iii) The Trustee is authorized to hold cash awaiti ng 
investment or distribution uninvested for a reasona ble time and 
without liability for the payment of interest there on. 
 
Section 7. Commingling and Investment. The Trustee is expressly 
authorized in its discretion: 
 

(a) To transfer from time to time any or all of the  assets of 
the Fund to any common, commingled, or collective t rust fund created 
by the Trustee in which the Fund is eligible to par ticipate, subject 
to all of the provisions thereof, to be commingled with the assets 
of other trusts participating therein; and 
 

(b) To purchase shares in any investment company re gistered 
under the Investment Company Act of 1940, 15 U.S.C.  80a-1 et seq., 
including one which may be created, managed, underw ritten, or to 
which investment advice is rendered or the shares o f which are sold 
by the Trustee. The Trustee may vote such shares in  its discretion. 
 
Section 8. Express Powers of Trustee. Without in an y way limiting 
the powers and discretions conferred upon the Trust ee by the other 
provisions of this Agreement or by law, the Trustee  is expressly 
authorized and empowered: 
 

(a) To sell, exchange, convey, transfer, or otherwi se dispose 
of any property held by it, by public or private sa le. No person 
dealing with the Trustee shall be bound to see to t he application of 
the purchase money or to inquire into the validity or expediency of 
any such sale or other disposition; 
 

(b) To make, execute, acknowledge, and deliver any and all 
documents of transfer and conveyance and any and al l other 
instruments that may be necessary or appropriate to  carry out the 
powers herein granted; 
 

(c) To register any securities held in the Fund in its own 
name or in the name of a nominee and to hold any se curity in bearer 
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form or in book entry, or to combine certificates r epresenting such 
securities with certificates of the same issue held  by the Trustee 
in other fiduciary capacities, or to deposit or arr ange for the 
deposit of such securities in a qualified central d epositary even 
though, when so deposited, such securities may be m erged and held in 
bulk in the name of the nominee of such depositary with other 
securities deposited therein by another person, or to deposit or 
arrange for the deposit of any securities issued by  the United 
States Government, or any agency or instrumentality  thereof, with a 
Federal Reserve Bank, but the books and records of the Trustee shall 
at all times show that all such securities are part  of the Fund; 
 

(d) To deposit any cash in the Fund in interest-bea ring 
accounts maintained or savings certificates issued by the Trustee, 
in its separate corporate capacity, or in any other  banking 
institution affiliated with the Trustee, to the ext ent insured by an 
agency of the Federal or State government; and 
 

(e) To compromise or otherwise adjust all claims in  favor of 
or against the Fund. 
 
Section 9. Taxes and Expenses. All taxes of any kin d that may be 
assessed or levied against or in respect of the Fun d and all 
brokerage commissions incurred by the Fund shall be  paid from the 
Fund. All other expenses incurred by the Trustee in  connection with 
the administration of this Trust, including fees fo r legal services 
rendered to the Trustee, the compensation of the Tr ustee to the 
extent not paid directly by the Guarantor, and all other proper 
charges and disbursements to the Trustee shall be p aid from the 
Fund. 
 
Section 10. Advice of Counsel. The Trustee may from  time to time 
consult with counsel, who may be counsel to the Gua rantor, with 
respect to any question arising as to the construct ion of this 
Agreement or any action to be taken hereunder. The Trustee shall be 
fully protected, to the extent permitted by law, in  acting upon the 
advice of counsel. 
 
Section 11. Trustee Compensation. The Trustee shall  be entitled to 
reasonable compensation for its services as agreed upon in writing 
from time to time with the Guarantor. 
 
Section 12. Successor Trustee. The Trustee may resi gn or the 
Guarantor may replace the Trustee, but such resigna tion or 
replacement shall not be effective until the Guaran tor has appointed 
a successor trustee and this successor accepts the appointment. The 
successor trustee shall have the same powers and du ties as those 
conferred upon the Trustee hereunder. Upon the succ essor trustee's 
acceptance of the appointment; the Trustee shall as sign, transfer, 
and pay over to the successor trustee the funds and  properties then 
constituting the Fund. If for any reason the Guaran tor cannot or 
does not act in the event of the resignation of the  Trustee, the 
Trustee may apply to a court of competent jurisdict ion for the 
appointment of a successor trustee or for instructi ons. The 
successor trustee shall specify the date on which i t assumes 
administration of the trust in a writing sent to th e Guarantor, the 
DEQ Director and the present Trustee by certified m ail ten (10) days 
before such change becomes effective. Any expenses incurred by the 



 
 

5-A-59 
 
 

Trustee as a result of any of the acts contemplated  by this Section 
shall be paid as provided in Section 9. 
 
Section 13. Instructions to the Trustee. All orders , requests, 
certifications of valid claims, and instructions to  the Trustee 
shall be in writing, signed by such persons as are designated in the 
attached Exhibit A or such other designees as the G uarantor may 
designate by amendments to Exhibit A. The Trustee s hall be fully 
protected in acting without inquiry in accordance w ith the 
Guarantor's orders, requests, and instructions. The  Trustee shall 
have the right to assume, in the absence of written  notice to the 
contrary, that no event constituting a change or a termination of 
the authority of any person to act on behalf of the  Guarantor or the 
DEQ Director hereunder has occurred. The Trustee sh all have no duty 
to act in the absence of such orders, requests, and  instructions 
from the Guarantor and/or DEQ, except as provided f or herein. 
 
Section 14. Amendment of Agreement. This Agreement may be amended by 
an instrument in writing executed by the Guarantor,  the Trustee, and 
the DEQ Director, or by the Trustee and the DEQ Dir ector if the 
Guarantor ceases to exist. 
 
Section 15. Irrevocability and Termination. Subject  to the right of 
the parties to amend this Agreement as provided in Section 14, this 
Trust shall be irrevocable and shall continue until  terminated at 
the written agreement of the Guarantor, the Trustee , and the DEQ 
Director, or by the Trustee and the DEQ Director, i f the Guarantor 
ceases to exist. Upon termination of the Trust, all  remaining trust 
property, less final trust administration expenses,  shall be paid to 
the Guarantor. 
 

The DEQ Director will agree to termination of the T rust when 
the owner or operator substitutes alternative finan cial assurance as 
specified in this Section. 
 
Section 16. Immunity and indemnification. The Trustee shall not 
incur personal liability of any nature in connectio n with any act or 
omission, made in good faith, in the administration  of this Trust, 
or in carrying out any directions by the Guarantor and the DEQ 
Director issued in accordance with this Agreement. The Trustee shall 
be indemnified and saved harmless by the Guarantor or from the Trust 
Fund, or both, from and against any personal liabil ity to which the 
Trustee may be subjected by reason of any act or co nduct in its 
official capacity, including all expenses reasonabl e incurred in its 
defense in the event the Guarantor fails to provide  such defense. 
 
Section 17. Choice of Law. This Agreement shall be administered, 
construed, and enforced according to the laws of th e State of 
Wyoming. 
 
Section 18. Interpretation. As used in this Agreeme nt, words in the 
singular include the plural and words in the plural  include the 
singular. The descriptive headings for each Section  of this 
Agreement shall not affect the interpretation of th e legal efficacy 
of this Agreement. 
 

In Witness Whereof the parties have caused this Agr eement to 
be executed by their respective officers duly autho rized and their 
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corporate seals to be hereunto affixed and attested  as of the date 
first above written. The parties below certify that  the wording of 
this Agreement is identical to the wording specifie d in Chapter 5, 
Appendix A, Part XVII f the Wyoming Hazardous Waste  Management Rules 
and Regulations, as such regulations were constitut ed on the date 
first above written. 
 
  
 
[Signature of Guarantor] 
 
[Title] 
 
Attest: 
 
[Title] 
 
[Seal] 
 
  
 
[Signature of Trustee] 
 
Attest: 
 
[Title] 
 
[Seal] 
 

(2) The following is an example of the certificatio n of 
acknowledgement which must accompany the trust agre ement for a 
standby trust fund as specified in Chapter 5, Secti on 1(h)(viii) of 
the Wyoming Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Re gulations.  State 
requirements may differ on the proper content of th is 
acknowledgement. 
State of                  
 
County of                  
 

On this [date], before me personally came [owner or  operator] 
to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depos e and say that 
she/he resides at [address], that she/he is [title]  of 
[corporation], the corporation described in and whi ch executed the 
above instrument; that she/he knows the seal of sai d corporation; 
that the seal affixed to such instrument is such co rporate seal; 
that it was so affixed by order of the Board of Dir ectors of said 
corporation, and that she/he signed her/his name th ereto by like 
order. 
  
[Signature of Notary Public] 
 


